

# Policies and Regulations

2023-2024 School Year

# **Affirmative Action Information**

Identification of Affirmative Action Officer, Policy, Plans and Grievance Procedures N.J.A.C. 6:4-1.3 (a) (b) (c)

Copies of Lodi's Annual Affirmative Action Plan are available to interested parties by contacting Albert Tarleton, Affirmative Action Officer, at Lodi High School, telephone number (973) 478-6100.

# **Statement of Affirmative Action**

It is the policy of the Lodi School District not to discriminate on the basis of race, color, creed religion, sex, sexual orientation, ancestry, national origin, social/economic status or disability in its educational programs or activities and employment policies, as required by Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, N.J.A.C. 6:4-1.1 et seq. of the New Jersey Administrative Code, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and P.L. 101-336, ADA of 1990.

Inquiries regarding compliance may be directed to Albert Tarleton, Affirmative Action Officer, at Lodi High School, telephone number (973) 478-6100.

# **Affirmative Action Grievance Procedure**

**Purpose:** To provide students, employees, and parents, a procedure by which they can seek a remedy for alleged violations related to discrimination on the basis of race, color, creed, religion, sex, sexual orientation, ancestry, national origin, social/economic status or disability.

The school district's existing employee grievance procedure shall be utilized to hear any complaint or charge of discrimination by an employee. The school district's existing pupil grievance procedure shall be utilized to hear any complaint or charge of discrimination by a pupil. The Affirmative Action Officer will serve as a member of the grievance committee when such charges are heard.

In keeping with federal/state anti-discrimination legislation, the following grievance procedure will be followed for the resolution of alleged violations related to discrimination as outlined above.

# **Procedure:**

- Step #1: The grievant submits the complaint to the Building Principal/Supervisor.
- Step #2: The principal has ten (10) working days in which to investigate and respond to the grievant.
- Step # 3: If the matter is not resolved to the satisfaction of the complainant within ten (10) working days, the complainant may submit a written complaint to the Affirmative Action Officer. The Affirmative Action Officer will investigate the matter and will respond to the complaint in writing no later than thirty (30) working days after receipt of the written complaint.
- Step #4 The complainant may appeal the Affirmative Action Officer's decision to the Board by filing a written appeal with the Board Secretary no later than ten (10) working days after receipt of the Affirmative Action Officer's decision.
- Step #5 The Board will render a written decision no later than thirty (30) calendar days after the appeal was filed or the hearing held, whichever occurred later.
- Step #6 If the grievant is not satisfied with the Board's decision, the grievant may file the complaint to the Commissioner of Education or the NJ Division on Civil Rights.

# CHILD FIND

# For Children With Disabilities Birth through Age 21

# **▶** What is Child Find?

Child Find is an ongoing process to identify children between birth through age 21 who may have disabilities and would be eligible for early intervention services or special education and related services.

# ► What disabilities qualify for services?

Children with developmental delays or one or more of the following disabilities may be eligible for early intervention programs (EIP) through the Department of Health (from birth through age 2) or special education and related services through your local district (ages three through twenty-one).

Eligible Disability Categories			
Autistic	Deaf-Blindness	Other Health Impaired	Traumatic Brain Injury
Hearing Impairment	Emotionally Disturbed	Preschool Disabled	Visually Impaired
Cognitively Impaired	Multiple Disabilities	Social Maladjustment	
Communication Impaired	Orthopedically Impaired	Specific Learning Disability	

# ▶ Where are children evaluated to determine their eligibility for services?

For children birth through age two with developmental delays, contact Special Child Health: 201-634-2620. For children ages 3-21, call Lodi Public Schools, Department of Special Services: 973-473-7093.

# ▶ What kinds of services are available for children from birth through age two?

Infants and toddlers and their families may receive services from early intervention programs in those centers or at home. Such services include language development, occupational or physical therapy, mobility training or other services to correct or ameliorate the effects of a disability.

# ▶ What kinds of services are available for children with disabilities ages 3-21?

A free, appropriate public education (FAPE) may include services such as supplementary aids and services, specialized instruction within the general education class or through a resource program or a special class in or out of district.

# ► Are students in private schools eligible for public special education services as well as students in public schools?

Yes. Parents may request an evaluation to determine eligibility of their child through their private school. If eligible, special education and related services may be requested as well. Services may be provided up to the extent that state and federal funding permits. The resident district is responsible, although the services may be provided through the district in which the private school is located or by another public age

# ► Who may make a referral for services?

Parents may request an evaluation to determine their child's eligibility for services. However, physicians, nurses, psychologists, social workers and others may make a referral after discussing it with the parents. Parental permission to evaluate is required.

### ► How are the services determined?

Parents and Early Intervention Program professionals develop an individualized services program (ISP) to address the needs of disabled infants and toddlers.

An individualized education program (IEP) is developed for students with disabilities ages 3-21 by the parents, child study team members and teachers. The IEP includes goals and objectives and describes the nature of the program and services to be provided.

For birth through age three, call: Special Child Health 201-634-2620

For ages three though 21, call: Lodi Department of Special Services 973-473-7093

# ADMINISTRATION OF MEDICATION

The Board of Education disclaims any and all responsibility for the diagnosis and treatment of an illness of any student. However, in order for many students with chronic health conditions and disabilities to remain in school, medication may have to be administered during school hours. Parents are encouraged to administer medications to children at home whenever possible as medication should be administered in school only when necessary for the health and safety of students. The Board will permit the administration of medication in school in accordance with applicable law.

Medication will only be administered to students in school by the school physician, a certified or noncertified school nurse, a substitute school nurse employed by the district, the student's parent, a student who is approved to self-administer in accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:40-12.3 and 12.4, and school employees who have been trained and designated by the certified school nurse to administer epinephrine and hydrocortisone sodium succinate in an emergency pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40-12.5, 12.6, 12.29, and 12.30.

Self-administration of medication by a student for asthma or other potentially life-threatening illnesses, a life threatening allergic reaction, or adrenal insufficiency is permitted in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:40-12.3.

The school nurse shall have the primary responsibility for the administration of epinephrine and hydrocortisone sodium succinate to the student. However, the school nurse may designate, in consultation with the Board or the Superintendent, additional employees of the district who volunteer to be trained in the administration of epinephrine via a pre-filled auto-injector mechanism and the administration of hydrocortisone sodium succinate using standardized training protocols established by the New Jersey Department of Education (NJDOE) in consultation with the Department of Health when the school nurse is not physically present at the scene.

In accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:40-12.6.d, no school employee, including a school nurse or any other officer or agent of a Board of Education or a physician or an advanced practice nurse providing a prescription under a standing protocol for school epinephrine pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40-12.5 and/or hydrocortisone sodium succinate pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40-12.29, shall be held liable for any good faith act or omission consistent with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:40-12.5 and 18A:40-12.29, nor shall any action before the New Jersey State Board of Nursing lie against a school nurse for any such action taken by a person designated in good faith by the school nurse pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40-12.6.d and N.J.S.A. 18A:40-12.33. Good faith shall not include willful misconduct, gross negligence, or recklessness.

The school nurse or designee shall be promptly available on site at the school and at school-sponsored functions in the event of an allergic reaction or an emergency requiring the administration of hydrocortisone sodium succinate. In addition, the parent must be informed that the school district, its employees and agents shall have no liability as a result of any injury arising from the administration of epinephrine or hydrocortisone sodium succinate to the student.

The parent of the student must sign a statement acknowledging their understanding the district shall have no liability as a result of any injury arising from the administration of the epinephrine via a pre-filled auto-injector mechanism or the administration of hydrocortisone sodium succinate to the student. In addition, the parent shall indemnify and hold harmless the district and its employees or agents against any claims arising out of the administration of the epinephrine via a pre-filled auto-injector mechanism or the administration of hydrocortisone sodium succinate to the student.

The permission for the emergency administration of epinephrine via a pre-filled auto-injector mechanism containing epinephrine to students for anaphylaxis and/or the emergency administration of hydrocortisone sodium succinate

for adrenal insufficiency is effective for the school year it is granted and must be renewed for each subsequent school year.

Each school in the district shall have and maintain for the use of students at least one nebulizer in the office of the school nurse or a similar accessible location. Each certified school nurse or other persons authorized to administer asthma medication will receive training in airway management and in the use of nebulizers and inhalers consistent with NJDOE regulations. Every student that is authorized to use self-administered asthma medication pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40-12.3 or a nebulizer must have an asthma treatment plan prepared by the student's physician which shall identify, at a minimum, asthma triggers, the treatment plan, and other such elements as required by the State Board of Education.

All student medications shall be appropriately maintained and secured by the school nurse, except those medications to be self-administered by students. In those instances the medication may be retained by the student with the prior knowledge of the school nurse. The school nurse may provide the Principal and other teaching staff members concerned with the student's educational progress with such information about the medication and its administration as may be in the student's best educational interests. The school nurse may report to the school physician any student who appears to be affected adversely by the administration of medication and may recommend to the Principal the student's exclusion pursuant to law.

The school nurse shall document each instance of the administration of medication to a student. Students self-administering medication shall report each incident to a teacher, coach, or other individual designated by the school nurse who is supervising the student during the school activity when the student self-administers. These designated individuals shall report such incidents to the school nurse within twenty-four hours of the self-administration of medication. The school nurse shall preserve records and documentation regarding the self-administration of medication in the student's health file.

N.J.S.A. 18A:6-1.1; 18A:40-3.1; 18A:40-6; 18A:40-7; 18A:40-12.3;

18A:40-12.4; 18A:40-12.5; 18A:40-12.6; 18A:40-12.7;

18A:40-12.8; 18A:40-12.29 through 12.33

N.J.S.A. 45:11-23

N.J.A.C. 6A:16-2.3(b)

Adopted: 6 May 1980

Revised: 14 April 1994; 27 September 1995; 2 May 1999; 25 June 2003; 26 October 2005; 23 January 2008; 2

August 2015; 27 May 2020

# ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGES ON SCHOOL PREMISES Policy No. 7435

The knowing possession, without legal authority, or knowing consumption of any alcoholic beverage by any person on school premises is a disorderly person's offense.

The Board of Education prohibits the possession and consumption of an alcoholic beverage, without the express written permission of the Superintendent, by any person in any school building and on school property or at any school sponsored activity.

The Board will report to law enforcement officials and prosecute as appropriate any person who violates law and this policy, except that any pupil who possesses or uses or is under the influence of alcohol on school premises or at any school sponsored activity will be treated in accordance with law and Policy Nos. 3218, 4218, and 5530.

School district employees who violate this policy or are present on school premises or at any school sponsored activity while under the influence of alcohol will be subject to discipline, which may include dismissal or certification of tenure charges, as appropriate.

N.J.S.A. 2C:33-15 et seq. N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-12 N.J.S.A. 24:21-2 et seq.

Date Adopted: 7-22-08

# AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT

Policy No. 1510

It is the policy of the Board of Education that no qualified individual with a disability will, on the basis of disability, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination in employment or under any program, activity, or services sponsored by this Board. The Board will comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, as amended by the Americans with Disabilities Amendments Act of 2008 (hereafter referred to as the Act).

Notice of Board Policy 1530 – Equal Educational Opportunities and Board Policy 5750 – Equal Educational Opportunity will be included in the Board policy manual, posted throughout the district, and referenced in any district statement regarding the availability of employment positions or educational services.

### **Employment**

No employee or candidate for employment will be discriminated against in recruitment, hiring, advancement, discharge, compensation, job training, transfer, or any other term, condition, or privilege of employment solely on the basis of a disability, provided the employee or candidate can, with or without reasonable accommodation, perform the essential functions of the position sought or held.

No candidate for employment will be required to answer a question or submit to an examination regarding a disability except as such disability relates directly to perform job-related functions. No candidate will be discriminated against on the basis of a disability that is not directly related to the essential function of the position for which he/she has applied.

Reasonable accommodations, not directly affecting the educational and/or instructional program, will be made to accommodate employment conditions to the needs of qualified individuals with disabilities, such accommodations may include, but are not limited to: making existing facilities used by employees readily assessable to and usable by individuals with disabilities, job restructuring, part-time modified work schedules, reassignment to a vacant position, acquisition or modification of equipment or devices, appropriate adjustment or modifications of examinations, training materials or policies, the provision of qualified readers or interpreters, and other similar accommodations for individuals with disabilities.

The district will furnish appropriate auxiliary aids and services where necessary to afford individuals with disabilities an equal opportunity to participate in and enjoy the benefits of a service, program, or activity conducted by the district.

### **Facilities Maintenance and Accessibility**

No qualified individual with a disability will, because of the school district's facilities being inaccessible or unusable by disabled persons, be denied the benefits of, be excluded from participation in or otherwise be subjected to discrimination under any program or activity offered by the Board. No new facilities will be constructed that do not fully comply with the Act. Alterations to existing facilities or part thereof, will be altered in such a manner to the maximum extent feasible, that the facilities are readily accessible and usable by individuals with disabilities who have a need to access Board facilities.

The district will maintain facilities and equipment required by the Act to be readily accessible to and usable by persons with disabilities.

### Service, Program, and Activity Access

The district will make reasonable accommodations so that services, programs, and activities are readily accessible and usable by qualified individuals with disabilities. The district is not required to provide personal devices or services of a personal nature to qualified individuals with disabilities.

### **Evaluation and Compliance**

The Superintendent or designee will evaluate district programs and practices on nondiscrimination, in accordance with law, and will report to the Board accordingly. Assurances of compliance will be submitted as required by law.

The district, with the assistance of interested persons, who may include individuals with disabilities or members of organizations representing individuals with disabilities, or other interested community members and staff, will evaluate its current services, policies, practices, and the effects thereof with regard to the requirements of the Act and make necessary modifications to meet the Act requirements. If such modifications would result in a fundamental alteration of the nature of the affected program or activity, or undue financial or administration burden, the district will provide access through means which would not result in a fundamental alteration or undue financial or administrative burden. CFR §35.150(a)

For a period of at least three years following completion of the self-evaluation, the district will maintain on file, available for public inspection, a list of those interested persons consulted, a description of the areas examined and problems identified, and modifications made.

### Enforcement - 28 CFR §35.107

The Board will designate the Affirmative Action Officer as district coordinator for matters dealing with ADA compliance. The district coordinator can be contacted at the following address or telephone number:

Affirmative Action Officer: Mr. Albert Tarleton

Office Address: c/o Lodi High School

> 99 Putnam Street Lodi, NJ 07644

Telephone Number: 973-478-6100

Grievance procedures are outlined in Regulation 1510.

### **Guarantee of Rights**

The Board will not interfere, directly or indirectly, with any person's exercise or enjoyment of the rights protected by the Act.

The Board will not discriminate against any person for that person's opposition to any act or practice made unlawful by law or this Policy or for that person's participation in any manner in an investigation or proceeding arising under the Act.

The district is not required to permit an individual to participate in or benefit from the district's services, programs, or activities when that individual poses a direct threat to the health or safety of others.

### **Notice**

Policy and Regulation 1510 will be available to any member of the public in the district's Policy and Regulation Manual.

42 U.S.C. 12101 (Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, as amended) N.J.S.A. 10:5-1 et seq.

N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-17 N.J.A.C. 6A:14-1 et seq. 34 CFR Part 104

Date Adopted: 8-17-87

Date(s) Revised: 10-13-93, 3-27-96, 5-15-01, 3-24-04, 6-20-12, 1-25-17, 8-29-17

# ASSAULTS ON DISTRICT BOARD OF EDUCATION MEMBERS OR EMPLOYEES Policy No. 5612

Any student who commits an assault, as defined under N.J.S.A. 2C:12-1(a)1, not involving the use of a weapon or firearm, upon a teacher, administrator, other school district employee, or Board member acting in the performance of his or her duties and in a situation where his or her authority to act is apparent, or as a result of the victim's relationship to the school district, shall be immediately removed from school pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:37-2.1 and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.7.

A student, other than a student with a disability, who commits an assault as defined in N.J.S.A. 2C:12-1(a)1, shall be immediately removed from school consistent with due process procedures, pending a hearing pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.2 through 7.5. Nothing in N.J.S.A. 18A:37-2.1 or N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.7 shall be construed as prohibiting the expulsion of a general education student. A student with a disability who commits an assault as defined in this Policy, shall be removed in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:14 and due process proceedings in accordance with N.J.A.C. 14-2.7 and 2.8.

In accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:37-2.1(a), said proceedings shall take place no later than thirty calendar days following the day on which the student is suspended. The decision of the Board shall be made within five days after the close of the hearing. Any appeal of the Board's decision shall be made to the Commissioner of Education within ninety days of the Board's decision. The provisions herein shall be construed in a manner consistent with 20 U.S.C. § 1400 et seq.

The Principal or designee shall remove, isolate, and place the student under the supervision of school staff until the student's parent or appropriate agency takes custody of the student. The Principal or designee will immediately report to the Superintendent the removal of the student and notify the student's parent of the removal action and the student's due process rights. The Principal or designee will notify the appropriate law enforcement official of a possible violation of the New Jersey Code of Criminal Justice.

In accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:37-2.1(b), whenever a teacher, administrator, Board member, other school district employee, or a labor representative on behalf of an employee makes an allegation in writing that the Board member or employee has been assaulted by a student, the Principal shall file a written report of the alleged assault with the Superintendent. The Superintendent shall report the alleged assault to the Board at its next regular meeting; provided that the name of the student who allegedly committed the assault, although it may be disclosed to the Board members, shall be kept confidential at the public Board of Education meeting.

Any person who fails to file a report of an alleged assault as required pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:37-2.1 and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.7 may be liable to disciplinary action by the Board.

The Superintendent of Schools biannually shall submit to the Commissioner of Education a report on each incident under N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.7 utilizing the Electronic Violence and Vandalism Reporting System, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.3(e)1.

Policy and Regulation 5612, implementing the requirements of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.7, shall be annually disseminated to all school staff, students, and parents.

N.J.S.A. 18A:37-2.1 N.J.A.C. 6A:14-2.7; 6A:14-2.8; 6A:16-5.7; 6A:16-7.2; 6A:16-7.3; 6A:16-7.4; 6A:16-7.5

Date Adopted: 11-24-03 Date(s) Revised: 8-26-14

# ASSAULTS ON DISTRICT BOARD OF EDUCATION MEMBERS OR EMPLOYEES Regulation No. 5612

A. Definitions

"Removal" means the exclusion of a student from the regular education program in the school in which the student was assigned and assigning the student to an alternative education school or program for at least one calendar year, following a proper hearing conducted by the Board of Education.

"Suspension" means a temporary exclusion from school, following due process procedures as outlined in State law and administrative code.

"Expulsion" means a permanent exclusion from school which denies a student the free, thorough, and efficient public education provided by the public school district in which the student resides, based on specific conditions and following required due process procedures as outlined in State law and administrative code, including a hearing conducted by the Board of Education.

"School grounds" means and includes land, portions of land, structures, buildings, and vehicles, when used for the provision of academic or extracurricular programs sponsored by the school district or community provider and structures that support these buildings, such as school district wastewater treatment facilities, generating facilities, and other central services facilities including, but not limited to, kitchens and maintenance shops. "School grounds" also includes athletic stadiums; swimming pools; any associated structures or related equipment tied to such facilities including, but not limited to, grandstands; greenhouses; garages; facilities used for non-instructional or non-educational purposes; and any structure, building, or facility used solely for school administration. School grounds also includes other facilities as defined in N.J.A.C. 6A:26-1.2, playgrounds, and

recreational places owned by local municipalities, private entities, or other individuals during those times when the school district has exclusive use of a portion of such land.

- B. Removal of Students for Assault on Board Members and Employees
  - 1. Pursuant to the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.7, any student who commits an assault, as defined under N.J.S.A. 2C:12-1(a)1, not involving the use of a weapon or firearm, upon a teacher, administrator, other school Board employee, or Board of Education member acting in the performance of his or her duties and in a situation where his or her authority to act is apparent, or as a result of the victim's relationship to the school district, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:37-2.1 shall be immediately removed from school.
  - 2. A student, other than a student with a disability, who commits an assault pursuant to B.1. above, shall be immediately removed from school consistent with due process procedures, pending a hearing, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.2 through 7.5.
    - a. Nothing in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.7 shall be construed as prohibiting the expulsion of a general education student.
  - 3. A student with a disability who commits an assault pursuant to B.1. above shall be removed in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:14.
- C. Procedures Removal of Students for Assault on Board Members and Employees
  - 1. The Principal or designee shall:
    - a. Remove a student as set forth in B. above;
    - b. Isolate the student and place him or her under the supervision of school staff until the student's parent or an appropriate agency takes custody of the student;
    - c. Immediately report to the Superintendent the removal of the student;
    - d. Notify the student's parent of the removal action and the student's due process rights; and
    - e. Notify the appropriate law enforcement official of a possible violation of the New Jersey Code of Criminal Justice.
  - 2. The Board of Education shall provide due process proceedings for all students in accordance with

N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.2, 7.3, 7.4, and 7.5 and for a student with a disability in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:14-2.7 and 2.8.

Date Adopted: 8-26-14 Date(s) Revised:

# ATHLETIC COMPETITION

Policy No. 2431

The Board of Education recognizes the value of athletic competition as an integral part of the school experience. Sports and other athletic activities provide opportunities to learn the values of competition and good sportsmanship.

For the purpose of this Policy, programs of athletic competition include all activities relating to competitive sports contests, games, events, or sports exhibitions involving individual students or teams of students when such events occur within or between schools within this district or with any schools outside this district. The programs of athletic competition shall include, but are not limited to, high school interscholastic athletic programs, middle school interscholastic athletic programs where school teams or squads play teams or squads from other school districts, intramural athletic programs within a school or among schools in the district, and any cheerleading program or activity in the school district.

# Eligibility Standards

A student who wishes to participate in a program of athletic competition must submit, on a form provided by the district, the signed consent of his/her parent. The consent of the parent of a student who wishes to participate in a program of athletic competition will include an acknowledgment of the physical hazards that may be encountered in the activity in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:32-9.1(d) and (e).

Student participation in a program of athletic competition shall be governed by the following eligibility standards:

# [For School Districts with High School Students and NJSIAA Athletics

1. To be eligible for participation in the interscholastic athletic program of a New Jersey State Interscholastic Athletic Association (NJSIAA) member school, all high school students must meet, at a minimum, all the eligibility requirements of the Constitution, Bylaws, and Rules and Regulations of the NJSIAA.]

# [Home School Options for High School Students and NJSIAA Athletics

athletic program of this district.
 X Home schooled children are eligible to participate in the high school interscholastic athletic program of this district only if the school district, the parent, and the home schooled child comply with the Guidelines, Constitution, Bylaws, Rules and Regulations of NJSIAA, and the policies and regulations of the Board of Education.]

Home schooled children are not eligible to participate in the high school interscholastic

# [Options for School Districts with Elementary and Middle School Students

programs of athletic	1				equired for	r promotio	n or grad	uation in
the preceding	(semester, m	arking period	d, or other	).				

	A student in grades through is eligible for participation in school district sponsored programs of athletic competition if he/she
	_v_Home schooled children in grades _6_ through _8_ are (_X_ eligible not eligible) to participate in school district sponsored programs of athletic competition of this district.]
[Options for	All Students
3v_	A student in any grade must maintain a satisfactory record of attendance to be eligible for participation in school district sponsored programs of athletic competition. An attendance record is unsatisfactory
	if the number of unexcused absences exceed16 school days in the ( _X school year marking period semester other ) prior to the student commencing
	participation in school district sponsored programs of athletic competition.

\_v\_A student who is absent ( \_\_\_\_ with an excused absence \_X\_ with an unexcused absence) for a school day may not participate in school district sponsored programs of athletic competition the afternoon or evening of that school day.

\_v\_A student who is serving an (\_\_\_\_ in-school \_X\_out-of-school \_\_\_\_ in-school or out-of-school) suspension may not participate in school district sponsored programs of athletic competition while serving the suspension.]

# [Optional

4. A student in any grade who fails to observe school rules for student conduct may forfeit his/her eligibility for participation in school district sponsored programs of athletic competition.]

Notice of the school district's eligibility requirements shall be available to students.

Required Examinations – Interscholastic or Intramural Team or Squad

Students enrolled in grades six to twelve must receive a medical examination, in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:40-41.7, prior to participation on a school-sponsored interscholastic or intramural team or squad and any cheerleading program or activity.

The examination shall be conducted within 365 days prior to the first day of official practice in an athletic season with examinations being conducted at the medical home of the student. The "medical home" is defined as a health care provider and that provider's practice site chosen by the student's parent for the provision of health care pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-1.3. If a student does not have a medical home, the school district shall provide the examination at the school physician's office or other comparably equipped facility. The parent may choose either the school physician or their own private physician to provide this medical examination. The medical examination required prior to participation shall be in accordance with the requirements as outlined in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-2.2(h)1 and Regulation 2431.2 and shall be documented using the Preparticipation Physical Evaluation form required by the Department of Education.

The school district shall distribute the Commissioner of Education developed sudden cardiac arrest pamphlet to a student participating in or desiring to participate in an athletic activity, as defined in N.J.S.A. 18A:40-41.e., and the student's parent(s) shall each year and prior to participation by the student in an athletic activity comply with the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:40-41.d.

The school district shall annually distribute the Commissioner of Education developed educational fact sheet relative to use and misuse of opioid drugs for sports related injuries to parents of students who participate in athletic activities and comply with the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:40-41.10.

Information concerning a student's HIV/AIDS status shall not be required as part of the medical examination or health history pursuant to N.J.S.A. 26:5C-1 et seq. The health findings of this medical examination shall be maintained as part of the student's health record.

# **Emergency Procedures**

Athletic coaches shall be trained in first aid to include sports-related concussion and head injuries, the use of a defibrillator, the identification of student-athletes who are injured or disabled in the course of any athletic program or activity, and any other first aid procedures or other health related trainings required by law or the Superintendent.

# [Required for School Districts with any of the Grades Six through Twelve

The Superintendent or designee shall establish and implement an emergency action plan for responding to a serious or potentially life-threatening sports-related injury in accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:40-41.11. The plan shall document the proper procedures to be followed when a student sustains a serious injury while participating in sports or other athletic activity in accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:40-41.11.

The emergency action plan shall be reviewed annually and updated as necessary. The plan shall be rehearsed annually in each school by the individuals who will be responsible for executing the plan in an emergency pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40-41.11.]

The Superintendent or designee shall prepare procedures for responding to a non-serious or non-life-threatening injury sustained by a student while participating in sports or other athletic activity. These procedures shall be reviewed annually, updated as necessary, and disseminated to appropriate staff members.

### Interscholastic Standards

The Board shall approve annually a program of interscholastic athletics and shall require that all facilities utilized in that program, whether or not the property of this Board, properly safeguard both players and spectators and are kept free from hazardous conditions.

The Board adopts the Constitution, Bylaws, Rules, and Regulations of the New Jersey State Interscholastic Athletic Association as Board policy and shall review such rules on a regular basis to ascertain they continue to be in conformity with the objectives of this Board.

# [For School Districts with High School Students and NJSIAA Athletics

The Superintendent shall annually prepare, approve, and present to the Board for its consideration a program of interscholastic athletics that includes a complete schedule of athletic events.]

[Distr	ict may choose one of the following options if above is included:
X	and may inform the Board of changes in that schedule.
	and shall request Board approval of any changes in the schedule.]

N.J.S.A. 2C:21-11

N.J.S.A. 18A:11-3 et seq.; 18A:40-41; 18A:40-41.10; 18A:40-41.11

N.J.A.C. 6A:7-1.7(d); 6A:16-1.3; 6A:16-2.1 et seq.; 6A:32-9.1

Adopted: 6 May 1980

Revised: 28 February 2000; 29 January 2009; 25 June 2003; 24 March 2004; 23 January 2008; 28 March 2012; 27

February 2013; 27 April 2016; 25 October 2016; 23 May 2018; 24 November 2020

# ATTENDANCE Policy No. 5200

In accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:38-25, every parent, guardian, or other person having control and custody of a child between the ages of six and sixteen shall cause the child to regularly attend school. The Board of Education requires students enrolled in the school district attend school regularly in accordance with the laws of the State.

For the purpose of this Policy and Regulation 5200, "parent" means the natural parent(s), adoptive parent(s), legal guardian(s), resource family parent(s), or surrogate parent(s) of a student. When parents are separated or divorced, "parent" means the person or agency who has legal custody of the student, as well as the natural or adoptive parent(s) of the student, provided parental rights have not been terminated by a court of appropriate jurisdiction.

Notwithstanding the requirement of reporting student absences in the school register for State and Federal reporting purposes, "excused" and "unexcused" student absences, for the purpose of expectations and consequences regarding truancy, student conduct,

promotion, retention, and the award of course credit is a local Board decision outlined in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.6 and Policy and Regulation 5200. In accordance with the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.6 and for the purposes of Policy and Regulation 5200, a student's absence from school will either be excused or unexcused. Unexcused absences will count toward truancy.

A parent or adult student shall provide advance notice to the school prior to the student being absent from school. In accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:36-25.6, if a student is determined to be absent from school without valid excuse, and if the reason for the student's absence is unknown to school personnel, the Principal or designee shall immediately attempt to contact the student's parent to notify the parent of the absence and determine the reason for the absence.

Students that are absent from school for any reason are responsible for the completion of assignments missed because of their absence. In accordance with N.J.S.A.18A:36-14, a student who is absent from school for observing a religious holiday shall not be deprived of any award, eligibility, or opportunity to compete for any award, or deprived of the right to take an alternate test or examination that was missed because of the absence provided there is a written excuse of such absence signed by the parent.

Prolonged or repeated absences, excused or unexcused, from school or from class, deprive students of the educational and classroom experiences deemed essential to learning and may result in retention at grade level or loss of credit or removal from a course that would count toward the high school diploma in accordance with policies of this Board.

Students shall be subjected to the school district's response for unexcused absences that count toward truancy during the school year as outlined in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.6(a)4. and Regulation 5200.

Unexcused absences from school or from classes within the school day may subject a student to consequences that may include the denial of a student's participation in co- curricular activities and/or athletic competition. Repeated absences from school interfere with efforts of the Board and its staff in the maintenance of good order and the continuity of classroom instruction and such absences may result in the removal of the student from a class or course of study.

The Superintendent shall calculate and monitor the average daily attendance rate for the district and for each school in the district. Whenever the average daily attendance rate does not meet the New Jersey Department of Education requirements the Superintendent or designee shall develop a district improvement plan to improve student attendance pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:30-5.2.

N.J.S.A. 18A:36-14; 18A:36-25.6; 18A:38-25; 18A:38-25.1; 18A:38-25.2; 18A:38-26

N.J.S.A. 34:2-21.1 et seq.

N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.6; 6A:30-5.2; 6A:32-8; 6A:32-13

Adopted: 6 May 1980

Revised: 17 August 1987; 20 March 1980; 8 September 1993; 28 February 2003; 28 August 2007; 29 April

2015; 28 October 2020; 31 October 2023

# CARE OF INJURED AND ILL PERSONS

Policy No. 8441

The Board of Education will provide the prompt and appropriate medical attention for students, staff members, or visitors who are injured or become ill on school grounds or during a school sponsored event, activity, or field trip.

Any injury or illness shall be reported immediately to the school nurse or, in the absence of the school nurse, the Building Principal or designee. Immediate steps may be taken as necessary to remove the injured or ill person from danger and/or to prevent exacerbation of the injury or illness. Basic first aid may be administered by district personnel to ensure the safety and comfort of the injured or ill person until the school nurse or other medical professional arrives on the scene.

The parent of an injured or ill student and, if necessary, the family of an injured or ill staff member or visitor will be notified promptly of the injury or illness and the ongoing health status of the injured or ill person. If the school nurse or school physician or, in the absence of both, the Principal or designee determines the injured or ill person should receive a medical examination from their medical professional, the parent or family member will be required to remove the injured or ill person from the school or school event or activity. In the event a serious health emergency occurs on school grounds or during a school sponsored event, activity, or field trip, emergency medical assistance will be contacted.

In the event it is determined by the school nurse and/or a medical professional that a student shall be immediately transported to a hospital or other emergency medical facility, a school staff member, if a parent or their designee is not on the scene, shall accompany the student to a hospital or other emergency medical facility.

The school nurse(s), in consultation with the school physician, will develop basic emergency first aid procedures for the emergency treatment of an injury or illness in the event a school staff member may be in the position to provide emergency first aid until the school nurse or other medical professional arrives on the scene.

Injuries and disabilities that occur in the course of the athletic program are subject to the provisions of Policy 2431 and implementing regulations. Student disabilities attributable to substance abuse will be handled in accordance with Policy

5530. Injuries that occur in the course of school bus transportation will be handled in accordance with regulations implementing Policy 8630.

N.J.A.C. 6A:16-2.1(a)4

Date Adopted: 1-9-91

Date(s) Revised: 1-8-92, 11-18-92, 9-8-93, 5-25-05, 1-23-08, 7-21-16

# CYBER BULLYING

**Policy No. 5512.02** 

**Table of Contents** 

Section Section Title

- A. Prohibiting Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying
- B. Definition of Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying
- C. Student Behavior
- D. Consequences and Remedial Actions
- E. Reporting Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying
- F. Anti-Bullying Coordinator, Anti-Bullying Specialist, and School Safety/School Climate Team(s)
- G. Investigating Allegations of Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying
- H. Responding to Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying
- I. Reprisal or Retaliation
- J. False Accusations of Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying
- K. Additional Policy Requirements
- L. Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying Training and Prevention Programs
- M. Reports to Board of Education and New Jersey Department of Education
- N. School and District Grading Requirements
- O. Reports to Law Enforcement
- P. Collective Bargaining Agreements and Individual Contracts
- Q. Students with Disabilities

# A. Prohibiting Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying

The Board of Education prohibits acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying of a student. The Board has determined that a safe and civil environment in school is necessary for students to learn and achieve high academic standards; harassment, intimidation, or bullying, like other disruptive or violent behaviors, is conduct that disrupts both a student's ability to learn and a school's ability to educate its students in a safe and disciplined environment. Since students learn by example, school administrators, faculty, staff, and volunteers should be commended for demonstrating appropriate behavior, treating others with civility and respect, and refusing to tolerate harassment, intimidation, or bullying.

For the purposes of this Policy, the term "parent," pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-1.3, means the natural parent(s); adoptive parent(s); legal guardian(s); resource family parent(s); or parent surrogate(s) of a student. When parents are separated or divorced, "parent" means the person or agency which has legal custody of the student, as well as the natural or adoptive parent(s) of the student, provided parental rights have not been terminated by a court of appropriate jurisdiction.

# B. Definition of Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying

"Harassment, intimidation, or bullying" means any gesture, any written, verbal or physical act, or any electronic communication, as defined in N.J.S.A. 18A:37-14, whether it be a single incident or a series of incidents that:

- Is reasonably perceived as being motivated by either
  any actual or perceived characteristic, such as race,
  color, religion, ancestry, national origin, gender,
  sexual orientation, gender identity and expression, or a mental, physical or sensory disability,
  or by any other distinguishing characteristic;
- 2. Takes place on school property, at any school-sponsored function, on a school bus, or off school grounds, as provided for in N.J.S.A. 18A:37-15.3;
- 3. Substantially disrupts or interferes with the orderly operation of the school or the rights of other students; and that
  - a. A reasonable person should know, under the circumstances, that the act(s) will have the effect of physically or emotionally harming a student or damaging the student's property, or placing a student in reasonable fear of physical or emotional harm to their person or damage to their property; or
  - b. Has the effect of insulting or demeaning any student or group of students; or
  - c. Creates a hostile educational environment for

the student by interfering with a student's education or by severely or pervasively causing physical or emotional harm to the student.

The Board recognizes that bullying is unwanted, aggressive behavior that may involve a real or perceived power imbalance. Recognizing "a real or perceived power imbalance" may assist school officials in identifying harassment, intimidation, or bullying within the context and relative positions of the alleged aggressor and target.

"Electronic communication" means a communication transmitted by means of an electronic device, including, but not limited to, a telephone, cellular phone, computer, or remotely activating paging device (N.J.A.C. 6A:16-1.3).

In accordance with the Board of Education's Code of Student Conduct and this Policy, all acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying that occur off school grounds, such as "cyber-bullying" (e.g., the use of electronic means to harass, intimidate, or bully) is addressed in this Policy.

# C. Student Behavior

The Board of Education expects students to conduct themselves in keeping with their levels of development, maturity, and demonstrated capabilities, with a proper regard for the rights and welfare of other students and school staff, the educational purpose underlying all school activities and the care of school facilities and equipment, consistent with the Code of Student Conduct.

The Board believes that standards for student behavior must be set cooperatively through interaction among the parents and other community representatives, school administrators, school employees, school volunteers, and students of the school district, producing an atmosphere that encourages students to grow in self-discipline. The development of this atmosphere requires respect for self and others, as well as for school district and community property on the part of students, staff, and community members.

Students are expected to behave in a way that creates a supportive learning environment. The Board believes the best discipline is self-imposed, and that it is the responsibility of staff to use instances of violations of the Code of Student Conduct as opportunities for helping students learn to assume and accept responsibility for their behavior and the consequences of their behavior. Staff members who interact with students shall apply best practices designed to prevent student conduct problems and foster students' abilities to grow in self-discipline.

The Board expects students will act in accordance with the student behavioral expectations and standards regarding harassment, intimidation, or bullying, including:

- 1. Student responsibilities (e.g., requirements for students to conform to reasonable standards of socially accepted behavior; respect the person, property, and rights of others; obey constituted authority; and respond to those who hold that authority);
- 2. Appropriate recognition for positive reinforcement for good conduct, self-discipline, and good citizenship;

- 3. Student rights; and
- 4. Sanctions and due process for violations of the Code of Student Conduct.

Pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:37-15(a) and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1(a)1, the district has involved a broad-base of school and community members, including parents, school employees, volunteers, students, and community representatives, in the development of this Policy.

Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1, the Board developed guidelines for student conduct, taking into consideration the nature of the behavior; the nature of the student's disability, if any and to the extent relevant; the developmental ages of students; severity of the offenses and students' histories of inappropriate behaviors; and the mission and physical facilities of the individual school(s) in the district. This Policy requires all students in the district to adhere to the rules established by the school district and to submit to the remedial and consequential measures that are appropriately assigned for infractions of these rules.

Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1, the Superintendent shall annually provide to students and their parents the rules of the district regarding student conduct. Provisions shall be made for informing parents whose primary language is other than English.

The district prohibits active or passive support for acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying. The school district will support students who:

- 1. Walk away from acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying when they see them;
- 2. Constructively attempt to stop acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying;
- 3. Provide support to students who have been subjected to harassment, intimidation, or bullying; and
- 4. Report acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying to the designated school staff member.

# D. Consequences and Remedial Actions

The Board of Education requires its school administrators to implement procedures that ensure both the appropriate consequences and remedial responses for students who commit one or more acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying, consistent with the Code of Student Conduct, and the consequences and remedial responses for staff members who commit one or more acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying.

In every incident found to be harassment, intimidation, or bullying, the school Principal, in consultation with appropriate school staff, may apply disciplinary consequences and/or remedial actions, such as the provision of counseling, behavioral interventions, or other measures.

Appropriate consequences and remedial actions are those that are graded according to the severity of the offenses; consider the developmental ages of the student offenders; the nature of the student's disability, if any and to the extent relevant; and students' histories of inappropriate behaviors, per the Code of Student Conduct and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.

The following factors, at a minimum, shall be given full consideration by the school administrators in the implementation of appropriate consequences and remedial measures for each act of harassment, intimidation, or bullying by students.

# Factors for Determining Consequences

- Age, disability (if any and to the extent relevant), developmental and maturity levels of the parties involved and their relationship to the school district;
- Degrees of harm;
- Surrounding circumstances;
- Nature and severity of the behaviors;
- Incidences of past or continuing patterns of behavior;
- Relationships between the parties involved; and
- Context in which the alleged incidences occurred.

# Factors for Determining Remedial Measures

# Personal:

- Life skill deficiencies;
- Social relationships;
- Strengths;
- Talents:
- Traits;
- Interests:
- Hobbies:
- Extra-curricular activities;
- Classroom participation;
- Academic performance;
- · Relationship to peers; and
- Relationship between student/family and the school district.

### **Environmental:**

- School culture;
- School climate:
- Student-staff relationships and staff behavior toward the student:
- General staff management of classrooms or other educational environments;
- Staff ability to prevent and manage difficult or inflammatory situations;

- Availability of programs to address student behavior;
- Social-emotional and behavioral supports;
- Social relationships;
- Community activities;
- · Neighborhood situation; and
- Family situation.

# Examples of Consequences and Remedial Measures

The consequences and remedial measures may include, but are not limited to, the examples listed below:

# Examples of Consequences:

- Admonishment;
- Temporary removal from the classroom (any removal of .5 days or more must be reported in the Student Safety Data System);
- Deprivation of privileges;
- Classroom or administrative detention;
- Referral to disciplinarian;
- In-school suspension during the school week or the weekend;
- Out-of-school suspension (short-term or long-term);
- Reports to law enforcement or other legal action;
- Expulsion; and
- Bans from receiving certain services, participating in school-district-sponsored programs or being in school buildings or on school grounds.

# **Examples of Remedial Measures**

### Personal:

- Restitution and restoration;
- Peer support group;
- Recommendations of a student behavior or ethics council:
- Corrective instruction or other relevant learning or service experience;
- Supportive student interventions, including participation of the Intervention and Referral Services Team, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-8;
- Behavioral assessment or evaluation, including, but not limited to, a referral to the Child Study Team, as appropriate;
- Behavioral management plan, with benchmarks that are closely monitored;
- Assignment of leadership responsibilities (e.g., hallway or bus monitor);
- · Involvement of school "disciplinarian;"
- Student counseling;

- Parent conferences:
- Alternative placements (e.g., alternative education programs);
- Student treatment; and
- Student therapy.

# Environmental (Classroom, School Building, or School District):

- School and community surveys or other strategies for determining the conditions contributing to HIB;
- School culture change and school climate improvement;
- Adoption of research-based, systemic bullying prevention programs;
- School policy and procedures revisions;
- Modifications of schedules;
- Adjustments in hallway traffic;
- Modifications in student routes or patterns traveling to and from school;
- Supervision of student before and after school, including school transportation;
- Targeted use of monitors (e.g., hallway, cafeteria, locker room, playground, school perimeter, bus);
- Teacher aides:
- Small or large group presentations for fully addressing the behaviors and the responses to the behaviors;
- General professional development programs for certificated and non-certificated staff;
- Professional development plans for involved staff;
- Disciplinary action for school staff who contributed to the problem;
- Supportive institutional interventions, including participation of the Intervention and Referral Services Team, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-8;
- Parent conferences:
- Family counseling;
- Involvement of parent-teacher organizations;
- Involvement of community-based organizations;
- Development of a general bullying response plan;
- Recommendations of a student behavior or ethics council;
- Peer support group
- Alternative placements (e.g., alternative education programs);
- School transfers; and
- Law enforcement (e.g., safe schools resource officer, juvenile officer) involvement or other legal action.

Consequences and appropriate remedial actions for a student or staff member who commits one or more acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying may range from positive behavioral interventions up to and including suspension or expulsion of students, as set forth in the Board's approved Code of Student Conduct, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1.

The Principal, in consultation with appropriate school staff, shall develop an individual student intervention plan when a student is found to be an offender in three harassment, intimidation, or bullying incidents and each subsequent incident occurring within one school year. The student intervention plan may include disciplinary consequences and/or remedial actions and may require the student, accompanied by a parent, to satisfactorily complete a class or training program to reduce harassment, intimidation, or bullying behavior. Each student intervention plan must be approved by the Superintendent.

While the majority of incidents may be addressed solely by school officials, the Superintendent or designee and the Principal shall report a harassment, intimidation, or bullying incident to law enforcement officials if the conduct rises to the level of a mandatory report as outlined in the Uniform State Memorandum of Agreement Between Education and Law Enforcement Officials.

# Consequences and Appropriate Remedial Actions – Adults

The district will also impose appropriate consequences and remedial actions to an adult who commits an act of harassment, intimidation, or bullying of a student. The consequences may include, but not be limited to: verbal or written reprimand; increment withholding; legal action; disciplinary action; termination; and/or bans from providing services, participating in school district-sponsored programs, or being in school buildings or on school grounds. Remedial measures may include, but not be limited to: in or out-of-school counseling, professional development programs, and work environment modifications.

# E. Reporting Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying

The Board of Education requires the Principal at each school to be responsible for receiving all complaints alleging harassment, intimidation, or bullying committed by an adult or youth against a student. All Board members, school employees, and volunteers and contracted service providers who have contact with students, are required to verbally report alleged acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying to the Principal or designee on the same day when the individual witnessed or received reliable information regarding any such incident. All Board members, school employees, and contracted service providers who have contact with students, also shall submit a New Jersey Department of Education-approved HIB 338 Form to the Principal within two school days of the verbal report. Failure to make the required report(s) may result in disciplinary action. The HIB 338 Form shall be kept on file at the school, but shall not be included in any student record unless the incident results in disciplinary action or is otherwise required to be contained in a student's record under State or Federal Law.

The district may not fail to initiate an investigation of harassment, intimidation, or bullying solely because written documentation was not provided. Failing to conduct a harassment, intimidation, or bullying investigation solely because a parent or student did not submit written documentation violates the Anti-Bullying Bill of Rights Act and this Policy. If a parent makes a verbal allegation of harassment, intimidation, or bullying to a district staff member, but does not complete and submit the HIB 338 Form, the staff member or a designee must complete and submit the HIB 338 Form.

The Principal or designee is required to inform the parents of all students involved in alleged incidents, and, as appropriate, may discuss the availability of counseling and other intervention services. Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.7(a)2.viii.(2), when providing notification to the parents of all students involved, the Principal or designee shall take into account the circumstances of the incident when conveying the nature of the incident, including the actual or perceived category motivating the alleged offense. The Principal or designee shall keep a written record of the date, time, and manner of notification to the parents.

The Principal, upon receiving a verbal or written report, may take interim measures to ensure the safety, health, and welfare of all parties pending the findings of the investigation.

Students, parents, and visitors are encouraged to report alleged acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying to the Principal or designee on the same day when the individual witnessed or received reliable information regarding any such incident. The school district shall provide a person an online means to complete the HIB 338 Form to anonymously report an act of harassment, intimidation, or bullying. Formal action for violations of the Code of Student Conduct may not be taken solely on the basis of an anonymous report.

A Board member or school employee who promptly reports an incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying and who makes this report in compliance with the procedures set forth in this Policy, is immune from a cause of action for damages arising from any failure to remedy the reported incident.

The Principal shall promptly submit a copy of each completed HIB 338 Form to the Superintendent.

The district may consider every mechanism available to simplify reporting, including standard reporting forms and/or web-based reporting mechanisms. For anonymous reporting, in addition to making the HIB 338 Form available online, the district may consider locked boxes located in areas of a school where reports can be submitted without fear of being observed.

A school administrator who receives a report of harassment, intimidation, or bullying or who determines a reported incident or complaint, assuming all facts presented are true, is a report within the scope of N.J.S.A. 18A:37-14 and fails to initiate or conduct an investigation, or who should have known of an incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying and fails to take sufficient action to minimize or eliminate the harassment, intimidation, or bullying, may be subject to disciplinary action. The district also should consider procedures and disciplinary action when it is found that someone had information regarding a harassment, intimidation, or bullying incident, but did not make the required report(s).

F. Anti-Bullying Coordinator, Anti-Bullying Specialist, and School Safety/School Climate Team(s)

1. The Superintendent shall appoint a district Anti-Bullying Coordinator. The Superintendent shall make every effort to appoint an employee of the school district to this position.

The district Anti-Bullying Coordinator shall:

a. Be responsible for coordinating and strengthening the

school district's policies to prevent, identify, and address harassment, intimidation, or bullying of students:

- b. Collaborate with school Anti-Bullying Specialists in the district, the Board of Education, and the Superintendent to prevent, identify, and respond to harassment, intimidation, or bullying of students in the district;
- c. Provide data, in collaboration with the Superintendent, to the Department of Education regarding harassment, intimidation, or bullying of students;
- d. Execute such other duties related to school harassment, intimidation, or bullying as requested by the Superintendent; and
- e. Meet at least twice a school year with the school Anti-Bullying Specialist(s) to discuss and strengthen procedures and policies to prevent, identify, and address harassment, intimidation, or bullying in the district.
- 2. The Principal in each school shall appoint a school Anti-Bullying Specialist. The Anti-Bullying Specialist shall be a guidance counselor, school psychologist, or other certified staff member trained to be the Anti-Bullying Specialist from among the currently employed staff in the school.

The school Anti-Bullying Specialist shall:

- a. Chair the School Safety/School Climate Team as provided in N.J.S.A. 18A:37-21;
- b. Lead the investigation of incidents of harassment, intimidation, or bullying in the school; and
- c. Act as the primary school official responsible for preventing, identifying, and addressing incidents of harassment, intimidation, or bullying in the school.
- 3. A School Safety/School Climate Team shall be formed in each school in the district to develop, foster, and maintain a positive school climate by focusing on the on-going systemic operational procedures and educational practices in the school, and to address issues such as harassment, intimidation, or bullying that affect school climate and culture. Each School Safety/School Climate Team shall meet, at a minimum, two times per school year. The School Safety/School Climate Team shall consist of the Principal or the Principal's designee who, if possible, shall be a senior administrator in the school and the following appointees of the Principal: a teacher in the school; a school Anti-Bullying Specialist; a parent of a student in the school; and other members to be determined by the Principal. The school Anti-Bullying Specialist shall serve as the chair of the School Safety/School Climate Team.

The School Safety/School Climate Team shall:

- a. Receive records of all complaints of harassment, intimidation, or bullying of students that have been reported to the Principal;
- b. Receive copies of all reports prepared after an investigation of an incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying;
- c. Identify and address patterns of harassment, intimidation, or bullying of students in the school;
- d. Review and strengthen school climate and the policies of the school in order to prevent and address harassment, intimidation, or bullying of students;
- e. Educate the community, including students, teachers, administrative staff, and parents, to prevent and address harassment, intimidation, or bullying of students:
- f. Participate in the training required pursuant to the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:37-13 et seq. and other training which the Principal or the district Anti-Bullying Coordinator may request. The School Safety/School Climate Team shall be provided professional development opportunities that may address effective practices of successful school climate programs or approaches; and
- g. Execute such other duties related to harassment, intimidation, or bullying as requested by the Principal or district Anti-Bullying Coordinator.

Notwithstanding any provision of N.J.S.A. 18A:37-21 to the contrary, a parent who is a member of the School Safety/School Climate Team shall not participate in the activities of the team set forth in 3. a., b., or c. above or any other activities of the team which may compromise the confidentiality of a student, consistent with, at a minimum, the requirements of the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (20 U.S.C. Section 1232 and 34 CFR Part 99), N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7, Student Records and N.J.A.C. 6A:14-2.9, Student Records.

# G. Investigating Allegations of Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying

The Board of Education requires a thorough and complete investigation to be conducted for each report of an alleged incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying. All details of an alleged incident must be populated into the HIB 338 Form. However, completing the form shall not delay beginning the investigation in accordance with the law.

The HIB 338 Form shall be kept on file at the school and will only be added to a student record if the alleged incident is founded, disciplinary action is imposed or is otherwise required to be contained in a student's record under State or Federal law.

The investigation shall be initiated by the Principal or designee within one school day of the verbal report of the incident. The investigation shall be conducted by the school anti-bullying specialist appointed by the Principal. The Principal may appoint additional personnel who are not school anti-bullying specialists to assist the school anti-bullying specialist in the investigation. Investigations of complaints concerning adult conduct shall not be investigated by a member of the same bargaining unit as the individual who is the subject of the investigation. The anti-bullying specialist may not participate in an investigation regarding their supervisor or staff at a higher administrative level.

The investigation shall be completed, and the written findings submitted to the Principal as soon as possible, but not later than ten school days from the date of the written report of the alleged incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying or from the date of the written notification from the Superintendent to the Principal to initiate an investigation. Should information regarding the reported incident and the investigation be received after the end of the ten-day period, the school anti-bullying specialist or the Principal shall amend the original report of the results of the investigation to ensure there is an accurate and current record of the facts and activities concerning the reported incident.

The Principal shall proceed in accordance with the Code of Student Conduct, as appropriate, based on the investigation findings. The Principal shall submit the report to the Superintendent within two school days of the completion of the investigation and in accordance with the Administrative Procedures Act (N.J.S.A. 52:14B-1 et seq.). As appropriate to the findings from the investigation, the Superintendent shall ensure the Code of Student Conduct has been implemented and provide intervention services; order counseling; establish training programs to reduce harassment, intimidation, or bullying and enhance school climate; or take or recommend other appropriate action, including seeking further information as necessary.

The Superintendent shall report the results of each investigation to the Board no later than the date of the regularly scheduled Board meeting following the completion of the investigation. The Superintendent's report also shall include information on any consequences imposed under the Code of Student Conduct; intervention services provided; counseling ordered; training established; or other action taken or recommended by the Superintendent.

Parents of students who are parties to the investigation shall be provided with information about the investigation, in accordance with Federal and State law and regulation. The information to be provided to parents includes the nature of the investigation, whether the district found evidence of harassment, intimidation, or bullying, or whether consequences were imposed or services provided to address the incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying. This information shall be provided in writing within five school days after the results of the investigation are reported to the Board. The district may not divulge personally identifying information or any information that could result in the identification of any student other than the child of the parents being notified.

A parent or may request a hearing before the Board after receiving the information. Any request by the parents for a hearing before the Board concerning the written information about a harassment, intimidation, or bullying investigation, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:37-15b(6)(d), must be filed with the Board Secretary no later than sixty calendar days after the written information is received by the

parents. The hearing shall be held within ten business days of the request. Prior to the hearing, the Superintendent shall confidentially share a redacted copy of the HIB 338 Form that removes all student identification information with the Board. The Board shall conduct the hearing in executive session, pursuant to the Open Public Meetings Act (N.J.S.A. 10:4.1 et seq.), to protect the confidentiality of the students. At the hearing, the Board may hear testimony from and consider information provided by the anti-bullying specialist and others, as appropriate, regarding the alleged incident; the findings from the investigation of the alleged incident; recommendations for consequences or services; and any programs instituted to reduce such incidents, prior to rendering a determination.

At the regularly scheduled Board meeting following its receipt of the report or following a hearing in executive session, the Board shall issue a decision, in writing, to affirm, reject, or modify the Superintendent's decision. The Board's decision may be appealed to the Commissioner of Education, in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:3, no later than ninety days after the issuance of the Board's decision.

A school administrator who receives a report of harassment, intimidation, or bullying, or who determines a reported incident or complaint, assuming all facts presented are true, is a report within the scope of N.J.S.A. 18A:37-14 and fails to initiate or conduct an investigation, or who should have known of an incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying and fails to take sufficient action to minimize or eliminate harassment, intimidation, or bullying, may be subject to disciplinary action.

The Board also requires the thorough investigation of complaints or reports of harassment, intimidation, or bullying, occurring on district school buses, at district school-sponsored functions, and off school grounds involving a student who attends an approved private school for students with disabilities. The investigation will be conducted by the Board's anti-bullying specialist in consultation with the approved private school for students with disabilities.

# H. Responding to Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying

The Board of Education authorizes the Principal of each school to define the range of ways in which school staff will respond once an incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying is confirmed, and the Superintendent shall respond to confirmed harassment, intimidation, or bullying, according to the parameters described below and in this Policy. The Board recognizes that some acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying may be isolated incidents requiring that the school officials respond appropriately to the individual(s) committing the acts. Other acts may be so serious or parts of a larger pattern of harassment, intimidation, or bullying that they require a response either at the classroom, school building, or school district levels or by law enforcement officials. Consequences and appropriate remedial actions for a student who commits an act of harassment, intimidation, or bullying may range from positive behavioral interventions up to and including suspension or expulsion, as permitted under N.J.S.A. 18A:37, Discipline of Pupils and as set forth in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.2, Short-term suspensions, N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.3, Long-term suspensions, and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.4, Expulsions.

In considering whether a response beyond the individual is appropriate, school officials shall consider the nature and circumstances of the act; the degree of harm; the nature and severity of the behavior; past incidences or past or continuing patterns of behavior; and the context in which the alleged incident(s) occurred. Institutional (i.e., classroom, school building, school district) responses can range from school and community surveys, to mailings, to focus groups, to adoption of research-

based harassment, intimidation, or bullying prevention program models, to training for certificated and non-certificated staff, to participation of parents and other community members and organizations, to small or large group presentations for fully addressing the actions and the school's response to the actions, in the context of the acceptable student and staff member behavior and the consequences of such actions, and to the involvement of law enforcement officers, including safe schools resource officers.

This Policy and the Code of Student Conduct shall apply to instances when a school employee is made aware of alleged harassment, intimidation, or bullying occurring off school grounds.

For every incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying, the school officials must respond appropriately to the individual who committed the act. The range of responses to confirmed harassment, intimidation, or bullying acts should include individual, classroom, school, or district responses, as appropriate to the findings from each incident. Examples of responses that apply to each of these categories are provided below:

- 1. Individual responses can include positive behavioral interventions (e.g., peer mentoring, short-term counseling, life skills groups) and punitive actions (e.g., detention, in-school or out-of-school suspension, expulsion, law enforcement report or other legal action).
- 2. Classroom responses can include class discussions about an incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying, role plays, research projects, observing and discussing audio-visual materials on these subjects, and skill-building lessons in courtesy, tolerance, assertiveness, and conflict management.
- 3. School responses can include theme days, learning station programs, parent programs, and information disseminated to students and parents, such as fact sheets or newsletters explaining acceptable uses of electronic and wireless communication devices or strategies for fostering expected student behavior.
- 4. District-wide responses can include community involvement in policy review and development; professional development programs; adoption of curricular and school-wide programs, coordination with community-based organizations (e.g., mental health, health services, health facilities, law enforcement officials, faith-based organizations); and disseminating information on the core ethical values adopted by the Board's Code of Student Conduct, per N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1(a)2.

In providing support for victims of harassment, intimidation, or bullying, the district should identify a range of strategies and resources, which may include, but is not limited to, the following actions for individual victims:

- Counseling;
- Teacher Aides:
- Hallway and playground monitors;

- Schedule changes;
- Before and after school supervision;
- School transportation supervision;
- School transfers; and
- Therapy.

# I. Reprisal or Retaliation

The Board of Education prohibits a Board member, school employee, contracted service provider who has contact with students, school volunteer, or student from engaging in reprisal, retaliation, or false accusation against a victim, witness, or any other person who has reliable information about an act of harassment, intimidation, or bullying or who reports an act of harassment, intimidation, or bullying. The consequence and appropriate remedial action for a person who engages in reprisal or retaliation shall be determined by the administrator after consideration of the nature, severity, and circumstances of the act, in accordance with case law, Federal and State statutes and regulations, and district policies and procedures.

# J. False Accusations of Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying

The Board of Education prohibits any person from falsely accusing another as a means of harassment, intimidation, or bullying.

- 1. Students Consequences and appropriate remedial action for a student could range from positive behavioral interventions up to and including suspension or expulsion, as permitted under N.J.S.A. 18A:37-1, Discipline of Pupils and as set forth in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.2, Short-term suspensions, N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.3, Long-term suspensions, and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.4, Expulsions;
- 2. School Employees Consequences and appropriate remedial action for a school employee or contracted service provider who has contact with students could entail discipline in accordance with district policies, procedures, and agreements; and
- 3. Visitors or Volunteers Consequences and appropriate

remedial action for a visitor or volunteer could be determined by the school administrator after consideration of the nature, severity, and circumstances of the act, including law enforcement reports or other legal actions, removal of buildings or grounds privileges, or prohibiting contact with students or the provision of student services.

# K. Additional Policy Requirements

The Board of Education requires the Superintendent to annually disseminate this Policy to all school employees, contracted service providers who have contact with students, school volunteers, students and parents who have children enrolled in a school in the school district, along with a statement explaining that this Policy applies to all acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:37-14, that occur on school property, at school-sponsored functions or on a school bus and, as appropriate, acts that occur off school grounds.

The Superintendent shall post a link to this Policy that is prominently displayed on the home page of the school district's website. The Superintendent shall ensure that notice of this Policy appears in

the student handbook and all other publications of the school district that set forth the comprehensive rules, procedures, and standards for schools within the school district.

The Superintendent shall post the name, school phone number, school address and school email address of the district anti-bullying coordinator on the home page of the school district's website. Additionally, the Superintendent shall post the contact information for the School Climate State Coordinator on the school district home page alongside this Policy.

Each Principal or designee shall post the name, school phone number, school address, and school email address of both the school anti-bullying specialist and the district anti-bullying coordinator on the home page of each school's website.

The Superintendent shall post the New Jersey Department of Education's Guidance for Parents on the Anti-Bullying Bill of Rights Act on the district homepage and on the homepage for each school in the district with a website.

The Superintendent and the Principals shall provide training on the school district's harassment, intimidation, or bullying policies to school employees contracted service providers and volunteers who have significant contact with students. The training shall include instruction on preventing bullying on the basis of the protected categories enumerated in N.J.S.A. 18A:37-14 and other distinguishing characteristics that may incite incidents of discrimination, harassment, intimidation, or bullying. The school district's employee training program shall include information regarding the school district policy against harassment, intimidation, or bullying, which shall be provided to full-time and part-time staff, contracted service providers and school volunteers who have significant contact with students.

The Superintendent shall develop and implement a process for annually discussing the school district policy on harassment, intimidation, or bullying with students. The Superintendent and the Principal(s) shall annually conduct a re-evaluation, reassessment, and review of this Policy and any report(s) and/or finding(s) of the school safety/school climate team, with input from the school antibullying specialists, and recommend revisions and additions to this Policy as well as to harassment, intimidation, or bullying prevention programs and approaches based on the findings from the evaluation, reassessment, and review.

# L. Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying Training and Prevention Programs-

Each public school teacher and educational services professional shall be required to complete at least two hours of instruction in harassment, intimidation, or bullying prevention within each five year professional development period as part of the professional development requirement pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18:37-22.d. The required two hours of suicide prevention instruction shall include information on the risk of suicide and incidents of harassment, intimidation, or bullying and information on reducing the risk of suicide in students who are members of communities identified as having members at high risk of suicide.

Each newly elected or appointed Board member must complete, during the first year of the member's first term, a training program on harassment, intimidation, or bullying in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:12-33.

A school leader shall complete school leader training that shall include information on the prevention of harassment, intimidation, or bullying as required in N.J.S.A. 18A:26-8.2.

The school district shall annually observe a "Week of Respect" beginning with the first Monday in October. In order to recognize the importance of character education, the school district will observe the week by providing age-appropriate instruction focusing on the prevention of harassment, intimidation, or bullying as defined in N.J.S.A. 18A:37-14. Throughout the school year the district will provide ongoing age-appropriate instruction on preventing harassment, intimidation, or bullying, in accordance with the New Jersey Student Learning Standards, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:37-29.

The school district and each school in the district will annually establish, implement, document, and assess harassment, intimidation, or bullying prevention programs or approaches, and other initiatives in consultation with school staff, students, administrators, volunteers, parents, law enforcement, and community members. The programs or approaches and other initiatives shall be designed to create school-wide conditions to prevent and address harassment, intimidation, or bullying in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:37-17.

# M. Reports to Board of Education and New Jersey Department of Education

The Superintendent shall report two times each school year, between September 1 and January 1 and between January 1 and June 30 at a public hearing all acts of violence, vandalism, and harassment, intimidation, or bullying which occurred during the previous reporting period in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:17-46. The information shall also be reported to the New Jersey Department of Education in accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:17-46.

# N. School and District Grading Requirements

Each school and each district shall receive a grade for the purpose of assessing their efforts to implement policies and programs consistent with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18:37-13 et seq. The grade received by a school and the district shall be posted on the homepage of the school's website and the district's website in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:17-46. A link to the report that was submitted by the Superintendent to the Department of Education shall also be available on the school district's website. This information shall be posted on the websites within ten days of receipt of the grade for each school and the district.

# O. Reports to Law Enforcement

The Superintendent or designee and the Principal shall consult law enforcement, as appropriate, pursuant to the provisions of the Uniform State Memorandum of Agreement Between Education and Law Enforcement Officials, if the student's behavior may constitute a possible violation of the New Jersey Code of Criminal Justice.

Some acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying may be bias-related-acts and school officials must report to law enforcement officials any bias related acts, in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:16-6.3.(e), and pursuant to the provisions of the Memorandum of Agreement Between Education and Law Enforcement Officials.

# P. Collective Bargaining Agreements and Individual Contracts

Nothing in N.J.S.A. 18A:37-13.1 et seq. may be construed as affecting the provisions of any collective bargaining agreement or individual contract of employment in effect on the Anti-Bullying Bill of Rights Act's effective date (January 5, 2011). N.J.S.A. 18A:37-30.

The Board of Education prohibits the employment of or contracting for school staff positions with individuals whose criminal history record check reveals a record of conviction for a crime of bias intimidation or conspiracy to commit or attempt to commit a crime of bias intimidation.

# Q. Students with Disabilities

Nothing contained in N.J.S.A. 18A:37-13.1 et seq. may alter or reduce the rights of a student with a disability with regard to disciplinary actions or to general or special education services and supports. N.J.S.A. 18A:37-32.

The school district shall submit all subsequent amended Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying Policies to the Executive County Superintendent of Schools within thirty days of Board adoption.

N.J.S.A. 18A:37-13 through 18A:37-37 N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1 through 6A:16-7.9

Model Policy and Guidance for Prohibiting Harassment, Intimidation, and Bullying on School Property, at School-Sponsored Functions and on School Buses – August 2022 – New Jersey Department of Education

Adopted: 21 May 2003

Revised: 23 January 2008; 26 March 2008; 25 June 2008; 24 September 2008; 17 December 2008; 25 February 2009; 24 February 2010; 29 June 2011; 29 August 2011; 25 September 2013; 29 August 2018; 15 December

2021; 22 June 2022; 24 January 2023

# DATING VIOLENCE AT SCHOOL

**Policy No. 5519** 

The Board of Education believes a safe and civil environment in school is necessary for children to learn. A pupil who is a victim of dating violence suffers academically and the pupil's safety at school is jeopardized. Acts or incidents of dating violence at school whether they are verbal, sexual, physical, or emotional will not be tolerated and will be dealt with in accordance with the school's pupil code of conduct.

All school staff members (administrative staff, instructional staff, support staff, and volunteers) shall take all reasonable measures to prevent acts or incidents of dating violence at school involving a pupil. All acts or incidents of dating violence at school shall be reported to the Principal or designee in accordance with the provisions outlined in Regulation 5519. A verbal report shall be made to the Principal or designee as soon as possible, but no later than the end of the pupil's school day when the staff member witnesses or learns of an act or incident of dating violence at school. A written report regarding the act or incident shall be submitted to the Principal or designee by the reporting staff member no later than one day after the act or incident occurred.

School staff members are required to report all acts or incidents of dating violence at school they witness or upon receiving reliable information concerning acts or incidents of dating violence at school. Acts or incidents may include, but are not limited to: those characterized by physical, emotional, verbal, or sexual abuse; digital or electronic acts or incidents of dating violence; and/or patterns of behavior which are threatening or controlling.

The Board of Education, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, shall adopt the guidelines and

procedures outlined in Regulation 5519 for responding to at school acts or incidents of dating violence. The

protocols outlined in Regulation 5519 have been established for any school staff member who witnesses or learns of an act or incident of dating violence at school and for school administrators to work with the victim and the aggressor of an act or incident of dating violence.

Dating violence statements and investigations shall be kept in files separate from pupil academic and discipline records to prevent the inadvertent disclosure of confidential information. Every act or incident of dating violence at school that is reported shall be documented in an appropriate manner. This should include statements, planning actions, and disciplinary measures as well as counseling and other support resources that are offered and prescribed to the victim or aggressor.

School administrators shall implement discipline and remedial procedures to address acts or incidents of dating violence at school consistent with the school's pupil code of conduct. The policies and procedures specific to acts or incidents of dating violence at school shall be used to address the act or incident as well as serve as remediation, intervention, education, and prevention for all individuals involved. The responses shall be tiered with consideration given to the seriousness and the number of previous occurrences of acts or incidents in which both the victim and alleged aggressor have been involved.

Consequences may include, but are not limited to: admonishment, temporary removal from the classroom, classroom or administrative detention, in-school suspension, out-of-school suspension, reports to law enforcement, and/or expulsion. Retaliation towards the victim of any act or incident of dating violence shall be considered when administering consequences to the alleged aggressor based on the severity of the act or incident.

Remediation/intervention may include, but is not limited to: parent conferences, pupil counseling (all pupils involved in the act or incident), peer support groups, corrective instruction or other relevant learning or service experiences, supportive pupil interventions (Intervention and Referral Services (I&RS), behavioral management plans, and/or alternative placements.

A pattern of behaviors may be an important sign a pupil is involved in an unhealthy or abusive dating relationship. The warning signs listed in Regulation 5519 shall educate the school community on the characteristics that a pupil in an unhealthy or abusive relationship may exhibit. Many of these warning signs make a connection to one pupil in the relationship asserting control and power over the other. Recognizing one or more signs of teen dating violence plays an important role in preventing, educating, and intervening in acts or incidents of dating violence.

The Board of Education shall make available to pupils and their families information on safe, appropriate school, family, peer, and community resources available to address dating violence.

The Board of Education shall incorporate age-appropriate dating violence education in grades seven through twelve through the health education curriculum in alignment with the New Jersey Core Curriculum Content Standards for Comprehensive Health and Physical Education. The educational program shall include, but is not limited to, a definition of dating violence, recognizing the warning signs of dating violence, and the characteristics of healthy relationships.

Upon written request to the school Principal, a parent/legal guardian of a pupil less than eighteen years of age, shall be permitted within a reasonable period of time after the request is made, to examine the dating violence education instruction materials developed by the school district.

Notice of Policy and Regulation 5519 shall appear in all district publications that set forth the comprehensive rules, procedures, and standards of conduct for pupils within the district and in any handbook.

N.J.S.A. 18A:35-4.23a.; 18A:37-33; 18A:37-34; 18A:37-35; 18A:37-37

New Jersey Department of Education Model Policy and Guidance for Incidents Involving Dating Violence – September 2011

Date Adopted: 11-30-11

Date(s) Revised:

# DATING VIOLENCE AT SCHOOL

**Regulation No. 5519** 

# A. Definitions

- 1. "At school" means in a classroom, or anywhere on school property, school bus or school-related vehicle, at an official bus stop, or at any school-sponsored activity or event whether or not it is on school grounds.
- 2. "Dating partner" means any person involved in an intimate association with another individual that is primarily characterized by the expectation of affectionate involvement, whether casual, serious, or long-term.
- 3. "Dating violence" means a pattern of behavior where one person threatens to use, or actually uses physical, sexual, verbal, or emotional abuse to control a dating partner.
- B. Procedures for Reporting Act or Incidents of Dating Violence
  - 1. School staff members (administrative staff, instructional staff, support staff, and volunteers) shall take all reasonable measures to prevent acts or incidents of teen dating violence and are required to report all acts or incidents of dating violence at school.
  - 2. All acts or incidents of dating violence at school shall be reported to the Principal or designee.
    - a. This report should be made verbally as soon as possible, but no later than the end of the pupil's school day when the staff member witnesses or learns of an act or incident of dating violence at school.
    - b. A written report regarding the act or incident of dating violence at school should be submitted to the Principal or designee by the reporting staff member no later than one day after the staff member witnesses or learns of an act or incident of dating violence at school.
  - 3. These acts or incidents may include, but are not limited to:
    - a. Witnessed or receipt of reliable information concerning acts or incidents that are characterized by physical, emotional, verbal, or sexual abuse;
    - b. Digital or electronic acts or incidents of dating violence; and/or
    - c. Patterns of behavior which are threatening or controlling.
- C. Guidelines/Protocols for Responding to At-School Acts or Incidents of Dating Violence
  - 1. Protocol for All School Staff Members Any school staff member who witnesses or learns of an act or incident of dating violence at school shall take the following steps:
    - a. Separate the victim from the aggressor;
    - b. Speak with the victim and the aggressor separately;
    - c. Speak with witnesses or bystanders separately;

- d. Verbally report the act or incident to the Principal or designee no later than the end of the pupil's school day;
- e. Prepare and submit a written report of the act or incident to the Principal or designee no later than one day after the act or incident occurred; and
- f. Monitor the interactions of the victim and the aggressor with pupil safety being the priority.
- 2. Protocol for Administrators/Administrative Investigation The Principal or designee upon receiving a report of a dating violence act or incident at school shall take the following steps:
  - a. Separate the victim from the aggressor, if applicable;
  - b. Meet separately with the victim and the alleged aggressor;
  - c. Take written statements from the victim and alleged aggressor;
  - d. Review the victim's and alleged aggressor's written statements to ascertain an understanding of the act or incident. The administrator may ask questions of either individual for clarification;
  - e. Further investigate the act or incident by speaking with bystanders/witnesses of the act or incident. All statements obtained from bystanders/witnesses shall be written and documented, when possible;
  - f. The school administrator may make a determination to involve the school resource officer or law enforcement, if appropriate;
  - g. Appropriate referrals should be made if after an assessment by a school social worker, counselor, or psychologist determines the victim's or alleged aggressor's mental health has been placed at risk;
  - h. The Principal or designee shall contact the parents/guardians of both the victim and the alleged aggressor. The Principal or designee shall recommend a meeting be held to discuss the act or incident; and
  - i. The Principal or designee will notify both parties in writing of the outcome/determination of the investigation into the act or incident of dating violence at school.
- 3. Protocol for Working with the Victim of an Act or Incident of Dating Violence at School The Principal or designee shall implement the following procedures for dealing with victims of a confirmed act or incident of dating violence at school:
  - a. A pupil's safety shall be the first priority in a dating violence act or incident. Interaction between the victim and the aggressor shall be avoided. The burden of any schedule changes (classroom, bus, etc.) should be taken on by the aggressor;
  - b. A conference shall be held with the victim and their parents/guardians;
  - c. Identify any means or actions that should be taken to increase the victim's safety and ability to learn in a safe and civil school environment;

- d. Alert the victim and their parents/guardians of school and community based resources that may be appropriate, including their right to file charges, if the act or incident violated the law:
- e. Monitor the victim's safety as needed and assist the victim with any plans needed for the school day and after-school hours (hallway safety, coordination with parents/guardians for transportation to and from school, etc.). The administration may develop a safety plan if deemed necessary;
- f. The administration may develop a Stay-Away Agreement between the victim and the aggressor if deemed necessary;
- g. Encourage the victim to self-report any and all further acts or incidents of dating violence that occur at school in writing to the Principal or designee; and
- h. Document all meetings and action plans that are discussed.
- 4. Protocol for Working with the Aggressor of an Act or Incident of Dating Violence at School The Principal or designee shall implement the following procedures for dealing with the aggressor of a confirmed act or incident of dating violence at school:
  - a. Schedule a conference with the aggressor and their parents/guardians;
  - b. Give the aggressor the opportunity to respond in a written statement to the allegations and the outcome/determination of an act or incident of dating violence at school;
  - c. Alert the aggressor and their parents/guardians to both school and community-based support and counseling resources that are available;
  - d. Identify and implement counseling, intervention, and disciplinary methods that are consistent with school policy for acts or incidents of this nature;
  - e. Review the seriousness of any type of retaliation (verbal, emotional, physical, sexual, electronic/digital) towards the victim who reported the act or incident of dating violence. Address that consequences will be issued consistent with the school's pupil code of conduct and procedures for any type of retaliation or intimidation towards the victim; and
  - f. Document all meetings and action plans that are discussed.
- 5. Protocol for the Documentation and Reporting of an Act or Incident of Dating Violence at School School districts shall implement the following procedures for documenting and reporting acts or incidents of dating violence that occur at school:
  - a. Dating violence statements and investigations shall be kept in files separate from pupil academic and discipline records to prevent the inadvertent disclosure of confidential information.
  - b. Every act or incident of dating violence at school that is reported shall be documented in an appropriate manner. This documentation shall include all written statements, planning actions, consequences, and disciplinary measures as well as counseling and other support resources that were offered, prescribed, and/or provided to the victim or the aggressor.
- D. Discipline Procedures Specific to At School Acts or Incidents of Dating Violence

- 1. The Board of Education requires its school administrators to implement discipline and remedial procedures to address acts or incidents of dating violence at school that are consistent with the school's pupil code of conduct.
- 2. The policies and procedures specific to acts or incidents of dating violence at school should be used to address the act or incident as well as serve as remediation, intervention, education, and prevention for all individuals involved.
- 3. The responses shall be tiered with consideration given to the seriousness and the number of previous occurrences of acts or incidents in which both the victim and alleged aggressor have been involved.
- 4. Consequences may include, but are not limited to, the following:
  - a. Admonishment;
  - b. Temporary removal from the classroom;
  - c. Classroom or administrative detention;
  - d. In-school suspension;
  - e. Out-of-school suspension;
  - f. Reports to law enforcement; and
  - g. Expulsion.
- 5. Retaliation toward the victim of any act or incident of dating violence shall be considered when administering consequences to the aggressor based on the severity of the act or incident.
- 6. Remedial procedures/interventions may include, but are not limited to, the following:
  - a. Parent conferences;
  - b. Pupil counseling (all pupils involved in the act or incident);
  - c. Peer support group;
  - d. Corrective instruction or other relevant learning or service experiences;
  - e. Supportive pupil intervention (Intervention and Referral Services (I&RS);
  - f. Behavioral management plan; and
  - g. Alternative placements.

# E. Warning Signs of Dating Violence

1. A pattern of behaviors may be an important sign that a pupil is involved in an unhealthy or abusive dating relationship. Many warning signs make a connection to one pupil in the relationship asserting control and power over the other. Recognizing one or more signs of teen dating violence plays an important role in preventing, educating, and intervening in acts or incidents of dating violence.

- 2. The warning signs listed below are to educate the school community on the characteristics a pupil in an unhealthy or abusive relationship might exhibit. Warning signs may include, but are not limited to, the following:
  - a. Name-calling and putdowns Does one pupil in the relationship use name-calling or putdowns to belittle or intimidate the other pupil?
  - b. Extreme jealousy Does one pupil in the relationship appear jealous when the other talks with peers?
  - c. Making excuses Does one pupil in the relationship make excuses for the other?
  - d. Canceling or changing plans Does one pupil cancel plans often, and at the last minute? Do the reasons make sense or sound untrue?
  - e. Monitoring Does one pupil call, text, or check up on the other pupil constantly? Does one pupil demand to know the other's whereabouts or plans?
  - f. Uncontrolled anger Does one of the pupils in the relationship lose his or her temper or throw and break things in anger?
  - g. Isolation Has one pupil in the relationship given up spending time with family and friends? Has the pupil stopped participating in activities that were once very important?
  - h. Dramatic changes Has the appearance of the pupil in the relationships changed? Has the pupil in the relationship lost or gained weight? Does the pupil seem depressed?
  - i. Injuries Does the pupil in the relationship have unexplained injuries? Does the pupil give explanations that seem untrue?
  - j. Quick Progression Did the pupil's relationship get serious very quickly?
- F. The Principal or designee will provide to the parents/guardians of a victim or aggressor information on safe, appropriate school, family, peer, and community resources available to address dating violence.

Date Adopted: 11-30-11 Date(s) Revised:

# **DRESS and GROOMING**

**Policy No. 5511** 

The Board of Education prohibits students from wearing, while on school property, any type of clothing, apparel or accessory which indicates that the student has membership in, or affiliation with, any gang associated with criminal activities. The local law enforcement agency will advise the Board, upon request, of gangs which are associated with criminal activities.

Students may not wear clothing or engage in grooming practices that present a health or safety hazard to the individual student or to others; materially interfere with school work, create disorder, or disrupt the educational program; cause excessive wear or damage to school property; or prevent the student from achieving his/her own educational objectives because of blocked vision or restricted movement.

The Building Principal shall determine whether the dress or grooming of students comes within these prohibitions.

Staff members shall demonstrate by example and precept wholesome attitudes toward neatness, cleanliness, propriety, modesty, and good sense in attire and appearance.

## School Uniform Provision

The Board believes school dress can influence student behavior and enhance a school's learning environment. Therefore, the Board adopts a School Uniform Provision of this Dress and Grooming Policy to require all students to wear a school uniform as follows:

- 1. a) Elementary School Students are required to wear a LIGHT BLUE uniform/polo shirt with khaki pants/shorts.
  - b) Thomas Jefferson Middle School Students are required to wear a ROYAL BLUE uniform/polo shirt with khaki pants/shorts.
  - c) Lodi High School Students are required to wear a NAVY BLUE uniform/polo shirt with khaki pants/shorts.
- 2. Uniform shirts embroidered with the school logo are preferred, but not required.

The School Uniform Provision of this Policy shall be implemented in accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:11-7 and 18A:11-8.

This school uniform policy does not prohibit students who participate in nationally recognized youth organizations, which are approved by the Board, from wearing organization uniforms to school on days that the organization has a scheduled meeting.

N.J.S.A. 18A:11-1,18A:11-7, 18A:11-8, 18A:11-9

Adopted: 6 May 1980

Revised: 29 April 2009; 28 April 2010; 28 April 2011; 26 May 2021

# **DRESS and GROOMING**

Regulation No. 5511

The following dress code has been developed in accordance with Policy No. 5511 and in consultation with staff members, parent(s) or legal guardian(s), and students of this district.

#### A. General Rules

- 1. Students are expected to be clean and well groomed in their appearance.
- 2. Students are expected to avoid dress and grooming that is likely to create a material and substantial disruption to the school environment.
- 3. Dress or grooming that jeopardizes the health or safety of the student or of other students or is injurious to school property will not be tolerated.

#### B. Prohibited Clothing and Articles

The following garments and articles are prohibited in school and at school-sponsored indoor events:

- 1. Extremely low-cut, tight fitting or transparent clothes, bare midriffs, and suggestive clothing;
- 2. Bare feet, flip flop sandals;
- 3. Patches and decorations that are offensive or obscene;
- 4. Clothing that is overly soiled, torn, worn, or defaced;
- 5. Nonprescription sunglasses, glazed, and tinted glasses, except as prescribed by the student's doctor;
- 6. Clothing, apparel and/or accessories which indicate affiliation with any gang associated with criminal activity or have references to alcohol, controlled dangerous substances, or tobacco;
- 7. Clothing containing profanity or sexual references or innuendoes;
- 8. Clothing which includes racial or ethnic violence;
- 9. Outerwear worn indoors. All outerwear shall be appropriately stored in lockers or coat closets;
- 10. Shorts, above fingertip length;
- 11. Shirts/dresses, above fingertip length;
- 12. Pants/shorts worn below the hip;
- 13. Hats, hoods, visors, headbands and other headgear; and
- 14. Any clothing that is likely to create a material and substantial disruption to the school environment.

## C. School Uniform Provision of Dress Code Policy

- 1. The Board of Education believes school dress can influence student behavior and a school uniform policy will enhance a school's learning environment. In accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:11-7 and N.J.S.A. 18A:11-8, the Board adopts a school uniform provision of this Dress Code Policy to require all students to wear a school uniform.
- 2. School Uniform Description:
  - a) Elementary School Students are required to wear a LIGHT BLUE uniform/polo shirt with khaki pants/shorts.
  - b) Thomas Jefferson Middle School Students are required to wear a ROYAL BLUE uniform/polo shirt with khaki pants/shorts.
  - c) Lodi High School Students are required to wear a NAVY BLUE uniform/polo shirt with khaki pants/shorts.
  - d) Uniform shirts embroidered with the school logo are preferred, but not required.
- 3. A description of the required school uniform for each school shall be maintained in the Principal's office at each school.
- 4. The school uniform to be worn to school may be purchased by the parent(s)/legal guardian(s) directly from the vendors who have been determined to provide the approved uniform clothing.

. .

- 5. The Board believes the cost of school uniforms will result in less expense for each student than not wearing school uniforms. However, each school, working with the school's parent organization, may develop fundraising opportunities, community donation programs, and corporate sponsorships to defray the cost of the school uniforms for economically disadvantaged students.
- 6. This School Uniform Policy does not prohibit students who participate in nationally recognized youth organizations (Girl Scouts, Boy Scouts, etc.) that are approved and/or recognized by the Board, from wearing organization uniforms to school on days the organization has a scheduled meeting or for a scheduled and specific purpose for wearing such organization uniform approved in advance by the Principal.
- 7. A parent(s)/legal guardian(s) may request an exemption for their child wearing the school uniform by completing the Application for School Uniform Policy Exemption stating a bona fide religious or philosophical objection to wearing the school uniform.
  - a. The Application requires the applicant to indicate the objection with specificity and to provide the alternative dress the student will wear to school to be in compliance with the bona fide objection.
  - b. The Principal will designate a committee of school staff members to consider all exemption requests and the committee will grant exemptions upon a finding that the objection is based in a deeply held religious or philosophical belief.
- 8. A student who does not wear a school uniform at the **THOMAS JEFFERSON MIDDLE SCHOOL** without permission and/or an exemption, shall be subject to the following:

#### Incident

1 st

- Student will be placed in an Alternative Class Setting.
- The school will contact the parent(s)/guardian(s) and request that the student's school uniform be brought to school.
- The student will have the opportunity to change clothes, if possible.
- The student will receive a written warning that will be sent home to parent(s)/guardian(s).

 $2^{nd}$ 

- Student will be placed in an Alternative Class Setting.
- The school will contact the parent(s)/guardian(s) and request that the student's school uniform be brought to school.
- The student will have the opportunity to change clothes, if possible.
- The student will receive a second written warning that will be sent home to parent(s)/guardian(s).

• The student will serve an administrative detention.

 $3^{rd}$ 

- Student will be placed in an Alternative Class Setting.
- The school will contact the parent(s)/guardian(s) and request that the student's school uniform be brought to school.
- The student will have the opportunity to change clothes, if possible.
- The student will receive a third written warning that will be sent home to parent(s)/guardian(s).
- The student will serve two administrative detentions.

4<sup>th</sup>

- Student will be placed in an Alternative Class Setting.
- The school will contact the parent(s)/guardian(s) and request that the student's school uniform be brought to school.
- The student will have the opportunity to change clothes, if possible.
- The student will receive a fourth written warning that will be sent home to parent(s)/guardian(s).
- The student will serve one day of in-school suspension and may be removed from extra curricular activities.

For further violations of the policy, the principal will have the discretion to impose disciplinary measures that are deemed appropriate.

9. A student who does not wear a school uniform at **LODI HIGH SCHOOL** without permission and/or an exemption, shall be subject to the following:

#### Incident

1 st

- Student will be placed in an Alternative Class Setting.
- The school will contact the parent(s)/guardian(s) and request that the student's school uniform be brought to school.
- The student will have the opportunity to change clothes, if possible.
- The student will receive a written warning that will be sent home to parent(s)/guardian(s).

- Student will be placed in an Alternative Class Setting.
- The school will contact the parent(s)/guardian(s) and request that the student's school uniform be brought to school.
- The student will have the opportunity to change clothes, if possible.
- The student will receive a second written warning that will be sent home to parent(s)/guardian(s).
- The student will serve an administrative detention.

3rd

- Student will be placed in an Alternative Class Setting.
- The school will contact the parent(s)/guardian(s) and request that the student's school uniform be brought to school.
- The student will have the opportunity to change clothes, if possible.
- The student will receive a third written warning that will be sent home to parent(s)/guardian(s).
- The student will serve a Saturday detention.

4th & 5th

- Student will be placed in an Alternative Class Setting.
- The school will contact the parent(s)/guardian(s) and request that the student's school uniform be brought to school.
- The student will have the opportunity to change clothes, if possible.
- The student will receive a fourth and fifth written warning that will be sent home to parent(s)/guardian(s).
- The student will serve a Saturday detention and may be removed from extracurricular activities.

6<sup>th</sup>

■ The student will receive an immediate out-of-school suspension and a parent conference will be conducted upon the student's return to school and/or at the discretion of the Principal or his/her designee.

For further violations of the policy, the principal will have the discretion to impose disciplinary measures that are deemed appropriate.

10. An **ELEMENTARY SCHOOL STUDENT** who does not wear a school uniform without permission and/or an exemption, shall be subject to the following:

#### Incident

1 st

- The school will contact the parent(s)/guardians and request that the student's school uniform be brought to school.
- The student will have the opportunity to change clothes, if possible.
- The student will receive a written warning that will be sent home to the parent(s)/guardian(s).

 $2^{nd}$ 

- The school will contact the parent(s)/guardians and request that the student's school uniform be brought to school.
- The student will have the opportunity to change clothes, if possible.
- The student will receive a written warning that will be sent home to the parent(s)/guardian(s).

 $3^{rd}$ 

- The school will contact the parent(s)/guardians and request that the student's school uniform be brought to school.
- The student will have the opportunity to change clothes, if possible.
- The student will receive a written warning that will be sent home to the parent(s)/guardian(s).

4<sup>th</sup>

- The school will contact the parent(s)/guardians and request that the student's school uniform be brought to school.
- The student will have the opportunity to change clothes, if possible.
- The student will receive a written warning that will be sent home to the parent(s)/guardian(s).
- The student will receive a "Needs Improvement" in conduct.

 $5^{\text{th}}$ 

- The school will contact the parent(s)/guardians and request that the student's school uniform be brought to school.
- The student will have the opportunity to change clothes, if possible.

- The student will receive a written warning that will be sent home to the parent(s)/guardian(s).
- The student will receive an "Unsatisfactory" in conduct.

For further violations of the policy, the principal will have the discretion to impose disciplinary measures that are deemed appropriate.

- 11. A student will not be penalized academically or otherwise discriminated against nor denied admittance to school if the student is granted permission to be excused from the school uniform requirement by the Principal, or designee, or is granted an exemption.
- 12. The Board of Education will evaluate the effectiveness of this Policy on an annual basis before the end of each school year. The Principal of each building with a school uniform provision will compile a report to the Superintendent to be presented to the Board. The report shall indicate the influence school uniforms had on the school's learning environment. This report shall be presented to the Board by June 30. The Board will consider the report for each school and may revise this Policy, if applicable.
- 13. The Building Principal of all schools will distribute a copy of this Policy:
  - a. To all parent(s)/legal guardian(s) of all students in the school;
  - b. To parent(s)/legal guardian(s) of all students entering the school from another school in the district; and/or
  - c. To parent(s)/legal guardian(s) of all students entering the school during the school year from another school district.

## D. Enforcement

- 1. Teaching staff members will report perceived violations of the dress code to the Building Principal or designee, who will interpret and apply the code.
- 2. Students who publicly represent the school or a school organization at an activity away from the school district are required to dress in full accordance with the reasonable expectations of the staff member in charge of the activity. Students unwilling to comply with this requirement will disqualify themselves from participation.
- 3. Students will not be permitted to attend a school-related function, such as a field trip, after-school activity unless they are attired and groomed in accordance with this dress code and the reasonable expectations of the staff member in charge.
- 4. The Principal may waive application of the dress code for special school activity days.
- 5. A student whose dress or grooming has been found by the Principal or designee to violate this Regulation may appeal the determination to the Superintendent.

Adopted: 6 May 1980

Revised: 29 April 2009; 28 April 2010; 28 April 2011

# LODI HIGH SCHOOL 99 Putnam Street Lodi, NJ

Student's Name:	
Date of Birth:	
Grade:	
Home Address:	
Name of Parent(s)/Legal Guardian(s):	
Phone Number(s):	
Please state the bona fide religious objection to wearing the standardized dress a Thomas Jefferson Middle School Dress Code Policy:	ttire required by the
,	
Signature of Parent/Legal Guardian  Date	

# THOMAS JEFFERSON MIDDLE SCHOOL 75First Street Lodi, NJ

Student's Name:			
Date of Birth:	-		-
Grade:	-		-
Home Address:			-
Name of Parent(s)/Leg	gal Guardian(s):		-
Phone Number(s):			_
	ide religious objection to v Idle School Dress Code Po	wearing the standardized dress blicy:	attire required by the
	<u></u> ;		
Signature of Parent/Le	agal Guardian	 Date	
Signature of Larchitze	gai Guaitian	Date	

# COLUMBUS SCHOOL 370 Westervelt Place Lodi, NJ

Student's Name:	<del>_</del>
Date of Birth:	_
Grade:	_
Home Address:	_
Name of Parent(s)/Legal Guardian(s):	_
Phone Number(s):	_
Please state the bona fide religious objection to wearing the standardized dress. Thomas Jefferson Middle School Dress Code Policy:	s attire required by the
·	
Signature of Parent/Legal Guardian  Date	

# HILLTOP SCHOOL 200 Kipp Avenue Lodi, NJ

Student's Name:		
Date of Birth:		
Grade:		
Home Address:		
Name of Parent(s)/Leg	gal Guardian(s):	
Phone Number(s):		
	ide religious objection to wearing the standardized dress a ldle School Dress Code Policy:	attire required by the
Signature of Parent/Le	egal Guardian Date	

# ROOSEVELT SCHOOL 435 Passaic Avenue Lodi, NJ

Student's Name:	<del>_</del>
Date of Birth:	_
Grade:	_
Home Address:	_
Name of Parent(s)/Legal Guardian(s):	_
Phone Number(s):	_
Please state the bona fide religious objection to wearing the standardized dress. Thomas Jefferson Middle School Dress Code Policy:	s attire required by the
·	
Signature of Parent/Legal Guardian  Date	

# WASHINGTON SCHOOL 310 No. Main Street Lodi, NJ

Student's Name:			-
Date of Birth:			-
Grade:	_		-
Home Address:			-
Name of Parent(s)/Leg	gal Guardian(s):		_
Phone Number(s):			_
	ide religious objection to we Idle School Dress Code Polic	earing the standardized dress	attire required by the
Signature of Parent/Le	gal Guardian	Date	

# WILSON SCHOOL 80 Union Street Lodi, NJ

Student's Name:			-
Date of Birth:			-
Grade:			-
Home Address:			_
Name of Parent(s)/Legal G	uardian(s):		-
Phone Number(s):			-
Please state the bona fide r Thomas Jefferson Middle S		earing the standardized dress	attire required by the
Signature of Parent/Legal (	 Guardian	Date	

# ELECTRONIC COMMUNICATIONS BETWEEN TEACHING STAFF MEMBERS AND STUDENTS

**POLICY NO. 3283** 

The Board of Education recognizes electronic communications and the use of social media outlets create new options for extending and enhancing the educational program of the school district. Electronic communications and the use of social media can help students and teaching staff members communicate regarding: questions during non-school hours regarding homework or other assignments; scheduling issues for school-related co-curricular and interscholastic athletic activities; school work to be completed during a student's extended absence; distance learning opportunities; and other professional communications that can enhance teaching and learning opportunities between teaching staff members and students. However, the Board of Education recognizes teaching staff members can be vulnerable in electronic communications with students.

In accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:36-40, the Board of Education adopts this Policy to provide guidance and direction to teaching staff members to prevent improper electronic communications between teaching staff members and students.

The Commissioner of Education and arbitrators, appointed by the Commissioner, have determined inappropriate conduct may determine a teaching staff member unfit to discharge the duties and functions of their position. Improper electronic communications by teaching staff members may be determined to be inappropriate conduct.

For the purposes of this Policy, "electronic communication" means a communication transmitted by means of an electronic device including, but not limited to, a telephone, cellular telephone, computer, computer network, personal data assistant, or pager. "Electronic communications" include, but are not limited to, e-mails, text messages, instant messages, and communications made by means of an Internet website, including social media and social networking websites.

For the purposes of this Policy, "professional responsibility" means a teaching staff member's responsibilities regarding co-curricular, athletic coaching, and any other instructional or non-instructional responsibilities assigned to the teaching staff member by the administration or Board of Education.

For the purposes of this Policy, "improper electronic communications" means an electronic communication between a teaching staff member and any student of the school district when:

- 1. The content of the communication is inappropriate as defined in this Policy; and/or
- 2. The manner in which the electronic communication is made is not in accordance with acceptable protocols for electronic communications between a teaching staff member and a student as defined in this Policy.

Inappropriate content of an electronic communication between a teaching staff member and a student includes, but is not limited to:

- 1. Communications of a sexual nature, sexually oriented humor or language, sexual advances, or content with a sexual overtone;
- 2. Communications involving the use, encouraging the use, or promoting or advocating the use of alcohol or tobacco, the illegal use of prescription drugs or controlled dangerous substances, illegal gambling, or other illegal activities;
- 3. Communications regarding the teaching staff member's or student's past or current romantic relationships;

- 4. Communications which include the use of profanities, obscene language, lewd comments, or pornography;
- 5. Communications that are harassing, intimidating, or bullying;
- 6. Communications requesting or trying to establish a personal relationship with a student beyond the teaching staff member's professional responsibilities;
- 7. Communications related to personal or confidential information regarding another school staff member or student; and
- 8. Communications between the teaching staff member and a student that the Commissioner of Education or an arbitrator would determine to be inappropriate in determining the teaching staff member is unfit to discharge the duties and functions of their position.

The following acceptable protocols for all electronic communications between a teaching staff member and a student shall be followed:

- 1. E-Mail Electronic Communications Between a Teaching Staff Member and a Student
  - a. All e-mails between a teaching staff member and a student must be sent or received through the school district's e-mail system. The content of all e-mails between a teaching staff member and a student shall be limited to the staff member's professional responsibilities regarding the student.
  - b. A teaching staff member shall not provide their personal e-mail address to any student. If a student sends an e-mail to a teaching staff member's personal e-mail address, the staff member shall respond to the e-mail through the school district e-mail system and inform the student his/her personal e-mail address shall not be used for any electronic communication between the teaching staff member and the student.
  - c. A teaching staff member's school district e-mail account is subject to review by authorized school district officials. Therefore, a teaching staff member shall have no expectation of privacy on the school district's e-mail system.
- 2. Cellular Telephone Electronic Communications Between a Teaching Staff Member and a Student
  - a. Communications between a teaching staff member and a student via a personal cellular telephone shall be prohibited.
    - (1) However, a teaching staff member may, with prior approval of the Principal or designee, communicate with a student using their personal cellular telephone if the need to communicate is directly related to the teaching staff member's professional responsibilities for a specific purpose such as a field trip, athletic event, co-curricular activity, etc. Any such approval for cellular telephone communications shall not extend beyond the specific field trip, athletic event, co-curricular activity, etc. approved by the Principal or designee.
- 3. Text Messaging Electronic Communications Between Teaching Staff Members and Students
  - a. Text messaging communications between a teaching staff member and an individual student are prohibited.

- (1) However, a teaching staff member may, with prior approval of the Principal or designee, text message students provided the need to text message is directly related to the teaching staff member's professional responsibilities with a class or co-curricular activity. Any such text message must be sent to every student in the class or every member of the co-curricular activity. Any such approval for text messaging shall not extend beyond the class or activity approved by the Principal or designee.
- 4. Social Networking Websites and other Internet-Based Social Media Electronic Communications Between Teaching Staff Members and a Student
  - a. A teaching staff member is prohibited from communicating with any student through the teaching staff member's personal social networking website or other Internet-based website. Communications on personal websites are not acceptable between a teaching staff member and a student.
  - b. A teaching staff member shall not accept "friend" requests from any student on their personal social networking website or other Internet-based social media website. Any communication sent by a student to a teaching staff member's personal social networking website or other Internet-based social media website shall not be responded to by the teaching staff member and shall be reported to the Principal or designee by the teaching staff member.
  - c. If a teaching staff member has a student(s) as a "friend" on their personal social networking website or other Internet-based social media website they must permanently remove them from their list of contacts upon Board adoption of this Policy.
  - d. Communication between a teaching staff member and a student through social networking websites or other Internet-based social media websites is only permitted provided the website has been approved by the Principal or designee and all communications or publications using such websites are available to: every student in the class; every member of the co-curricular activity and their parents; and the Principal or designee.

# **Reporting Responsibilities**

In the event a student sends an improper electronic communication, as defined in this Policy, to a teaching staff member, the teaching staff member shall report the improper communication to the Principal or designee by the next school day. The Principal or designee will take appropriate action to have the student discontinue such improper electronic communications. Improper electronic communications by a teaching staff member or a student may result in appropriate disciplinary action.

A teaching staff member and student may be exempt from the provisions outlined in this Policy if a teaching staff member and student are relatives. The parent of a student and the teaching staff member requesting an exemption from the provisions of this Policy must submit a written request to the Principal of the student's school indicating the family relationship between the student and the teaching staff member. The Principal will provide written approval of the request to the teaching staff member and the student. If the Principal does not approve the request, the teaching staff member and the student must comply with all provisions of this Policy. The Principal's approval of a request for this exemption shall only be for the individual teaching staff member and student included in the request and for the school year in which the request is submitted.

The provisions of this Policy shall be applicable at all times while the teaching staff member is employed in the school district and at all times the student is enrolled in the school district, including holiday and summer breaks.

A copy of this Policy will be made available on an annual basis, to all parents, students, and school employees either electronically or in school handbooks.

N.J.S.A. 18A:36-40 Date Adopted: 8-26-2014

Date(s) Revised:

# ELECTRONIC COMMUNICATIONS BETWEEN SUPPORT STAFF MEMBERS AND STUDENTS POLICY NO. 4283

In accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:36-40, the Board of Education adopts this Policy to provide guidance and direction to support staff members to prevent improper electronic communications between support staff members and students. The Board of Education recognizes support staff members can be vulnerable in electronic communications with students.

The Board prohibits all electronic communications between a support staff member and a student. However, based on a support staff member's professional responsibilities electronic communications between a support staff member and a student may be permitted with written approval of the Superintendent or designee. The approval is only for the school year in which the approval is granted. If the Superintendent or designee approves electronic communications between a support staff member and a student, the support staff member shall be required to comply with all the provisions of this Policy.

The Commissioner of Education has determined inappropriate conduct may determine a school staff member unfit to discharge the duties and functions of their position. Improper electronic communications by school staff members may be determined to be inappropriate conduct.

For the purposes of this Policy, "electronic communication" means a communication transmitted by means of an electronic device including, but not limited to, a telephone, cellular telephone, computer, computer network, personal data assistant, or pager. "Electronic communications" include, but are not limited to, e-mails, text messages, instant messages, and communications made by means of an Internet website, including social media and social networking websites.

For the purposes of this Policy, "professional responsibility" means a support staff member's responsibilities assigned to the support staff member by the administration or Board of Education.

For the purposes of this Policy, "improper electronic communications" means an electronic communication between a support staff member and any student of the school district when:

- 3. The content of the communication is inappropriate as defined in this Policy; and/or
- 4. The manner in which the electronic communication is made is not in accordance with acceptable protocols for electronic communications between a support staff member and a student as defined in this Policy.

Inappropriate content of an electronic communication between a support staff member, who has been approved by the Superintendent or designee to have electronic communications, and a student includes, but is not limited to:

9. Communications of a sexual nature, sexually oriented humor or language, sexual advances, or content with a sexual overtone;

- 10. Communications involving the use, encouraging the use, or promoting or advocating the use of alcohol or tobacco, the illegal use of prescription drugs or controlled dangerous substances, illegal gambling, or other illegal activities;
- 11. Communications regarding the support staff member's or student's past or current romantic relationships;
- 12. Communications which include the use of profanities, obscene language, lewd comments, or pornography;
- 13. Communications that are harassing, intimidating, or bullying;
- 14. Communications requesting or trying to establish a personal relationship with a student beyond the support staff member's professional responsibilities;
- 15. Communications related to personal or confidential information regarding another school staff member or student; and
- 16. Communications between the support staff member and a student that the Commissioner of Education would determine to be inappropriate in determining the support staff member is unfit to discharge the duties and functions of their position.

The following acceptable protocols for all electronic communications between a support staff member, who has been approved by the Superintendent or designee to have electronic communications, and a student shall be followed:

- 5. E-Mail Electronic Communications Between a Support Staff Member and a Student
  - d. All e-mails between a support staff member and a student must be sent or received through the school district's e-mail system. The content of all e-mails between a support staff member and a student shall be limited to the staff member's professional responsibilities regarding the student.
  - e. A support staff member shall not provide their personal e-mail address to any student. If a student sends an e-mail to a support staff member's personal e-mail address, the staff member shall respond to the e-mail through the school district e-mail system and inform the student his/her personal e-mail address shall not be used for any electronic communication between the support staff member and the student.
  - f. A support staff member's school district e-mail account is subject to review by authorized school district officials. Therefore, a support staff member shall have no expectation of privacy on the school district's e-mail system.
- 6. Cellular Telephone Electronic Communications Between a Support Staff Member and a Student
  - b. Communications between a support staff member and a student via a personal cellular telephone shall be prohibited.
    - (1) However, a support staff member may, with prior approval of the Principal or designee, communicate with a student using their personal

cellular telephone if the need to communicate is directly related to the support staff member's professional responsibilities for a specific purpose such as a field trip, athletic event, co-curricular activity, etc. Any such approval for cellular telephone communications shall not extend beyond the specific field trip, athletic event, co-curricular activity, etc. approved by the Principal or designee.

- 7. Text Messaging Electronic Communications Between Support Staff Members and Students
  - a. Text messaging communications between a support staff member and an individual student are prohibited.
    - (1) However, a support staff member may, with prior approval of the Principal or designee, text message students provided the need to text message is directly related to the support staff member's professional responsibilities regarding the student. Any such text message must be sent to every student in the class or every member of the co-curricular activity. Any such approval for text messaging shall not extend beyond the activity approved by the Principal or designee.
- 8. Social Networking Websites and other Internet-Based Social Media Electronic Communications Between Support Staff Members and a Student
  - a. A support staff member is prohibited from communicating with any student through the support staff member's personal social networking website or other Internet-based website. Communications on personal websites are not acceptable between a support staff member and a student.
  - b. A support staff member shall not accept "friend" requests from any student on their personal social networking website or other Internet-based social media website. Any communication sent by a student to a support staff member's personal social networking website or other Internet-based social media website shall not be responded to by the support staff member and shall be reported to the Principal or designee by the support staff member.
  - c. If a support staff member has a student(s) as a "friend" on their personal social networking website or other Internet-based social media website they must permanently remove them from their list of contacts upon Board adoption of this Policy.
  - d. Communication between a support staff member and a student through social networking websites or other Internet-based social media websites is only permitted provided the website has been approved by the Principal or designee and all communications or publications using such websites are available to: every student in the class; every member of the co-curricular activity and their parents; and the Principal or designee.

## **Reporting Responsibilities**

- 1. In the event a student sends an electronic communication to a support staff member who has not been approved by the Superintendent or designee to have electronic communications, the support staff member shall report the communication to the Principal or designee. The Principal or designee will take appropriate action to have the student discontinue such electronic communications. Electronic communications by a support staff member or a student where such communications are not approved by the Superintendent or designee may result in appropriate disciplinary action.
- 2. In the event a student sends an improper electronic communication, as defined in this Policy, to a support staff member who has been approved by the Superintendent or designee to receive electronic communications, the support staff member shall report the improper electronic communication to the Principal or designee. The Principal or designee will take appropriate action to have the student discontinue such improper electronic communications. Improper electronic communications by a support staff member or a student may result in appropriate disciplinary action.

A support staff member and student may be exempt from the provisions outlined in this Policy if a support staff member and student are relatives. The parent of the student and the support staff member requesting an exemption from the provisions of this Policy must submit a written request to the Principal of the student's school indicating the family relationship between the student and the support staff member. The Principal will provide written approval of the request to the support staff member and the student. If the Principal does not approve the request, the support staff member and the student must comply with all provisions of this Policy. The Principal's approval of a request for this exemption shall only be for the individual support staff member and student included in the request and for the school year in which the request is submitted.

The provisions of this Policy shall be applicable at all times while the support staff member is employed in the school district and at all times the student is enrolled in the school district, including holiday and summer breaks.

A copy of this Policy will be made available on an annual basis, to all parents, students, and school employees either electronically or in school handbooks.

N.J.S.A. 18A:36-40

Date Adopted: 8-26-2014 Date(s)

Revised:

# ELECTRONIC SURVEILLANCE IN SCHOOL BUILDINGS AND ON SCHOOL GROUNDS

Policy No. 7441

The Board of Education authorizes the use of electronic surveillance systems in school buildings and on school grounds to enhance the safety and security for school district staff, students, community members, and other building occupants and to protect the school district's buildings and grounds.

The content produced by the surveillance system under certain circumstances may be considered a student record and if so it will be subject to the Board of Education policy and regulations regarding confidential student records. If the content of the surveillance system becomes the subject of a disciplinary proceeding, it shall be treated like other evidence in the proceeding.

In accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:41-9, if at least one school building of the school district is equipped with video surveillance equipment that is capable of streaming live video wirelessly to a remote location, the Board of Education shall enter into a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with local law enforcement authorities providing the authorities with the capacity to activate the equipment and view live streaming video. The MOU shall include the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:41-9 and any additional information required by law enforcement officials. In the event the parties to the MOU are unable to reach an agreement regarding any provision required to be included in the MOU as per N.J.S.A. 18A:41-9a, the County Prosecutor shall make the final determination regarding that provision. Nothing in N.J.S.A. 18A:41-9 shall be construed as to require the installation of video surveillance equipment capable of streaming live video wirelessly to a remote site from a school building that does not have the ability to have live streaming video.

The Board of Education shall post signage in a prominent, public place in buildings and on school grounds where electronic surveillance equipment may be used.

In addition to posting, the district shall notify school staff members, parent(s), and students that electronic surveillance may be used in school buildings and on school grounds through publication in student and staff handbooks, school calendars, notice sent home with students, or any other effective means to publish the district's use of electronic surveillance equipment in school buildings and on school grounds.

N.J.S.A. 18A:41-9

Adopted: 28 February 2007 Revised: 28 February 2018

# EXPECTATIONS FOR PUPIL CONDUCT

**Policy No. 5500** 

The Board of Education believes that pupils should commit themselves to learning and to the development of their unique potential. Pupils should know that their attitudes and acts affect both their own and their classmates' learning and should accept responsibility for helping to create a positive school environment. With the support and assistance of school staff members and parent(s) or legal guardian(s), all pupils can contribute to the effectiveness of the schools and the value of their education.

The Board expects all pupils in this school district, commensurate with their age and ability, to:

- 1. Prepare themselves mentally and physically for the process of learning;
- 2. Respect the person, property, and intellectual and creative products of others;
- 3. Take responsibility for their own behavior;
- 4. Use time and other resources responsibly;
- 5. Share responsibilities when working with others;
- 6. Meet the requirements of each course of study;
- 7. Monitor their own progress toward school objectives; and
- 8. Communicate with parent(s) or legal guardian(s) and appropriate school staff members.

The Superintendent shall, in consultation with staff members, parent(s) or legal guardian(s), and, where appropriate, pupils, develop a statement of specific pupil behaviors that exemplify these expectations and shall publish both this policy and the statement of behaviors to all pupils, parent(s) or legal guardian(s), and professional staff members.

Date Adopted: 8/17/87 Date

Revised: 2/28/03

# EXPECTATIONS FOR PUPIL CONDUCT

Regulation No. 5500

The following specific behaviors exemplify the conduct expected of pupils, in accordance with Policy No. 5500.

- A. Pupils will prepare themselves mentally and physically for the process of learning by:
  - 1. Being well-nourished, rested, clean, and properly dressed and groomed;
  - 2. Being free of drugs and alcohol and refraining from smoking; and
  - 3. Developing attitudes that will prepare them for listening, participating, and learning.
- B. Pupils will respect the person, property, and intellectual and creative products of others by:
  - 1. Being always honest, forthcoming, and courteous;
  - 2. Displaying care for the property of others;
  - 3. Acknowledging the intellectual work of others when it is incorporated into their work;
  - 4. Accepting the rights of others to their own opinions and beliefs;
  - 5. Resolving disputes and differences peacefully;
  - 6. Displaying loyalty and good sportsmanship; and
  - 7. Helping to maintain school facilities that are neat and clean.
- C. Pupils will take responsibility for their own behavior and learning by:
  - 1. Recognizing that academic endeavor is the primary purpose of school attendance;
  - 2. Completing all homework, class work, and assigned projects on time;
  - 3. Preparing for each class by bringing necessary supplies and equipment;
  - 4. Making personal choices that are based on sound reasoning and decision-making;
  - 5. Accepting constructive criticism; and
  - 6. Acknowledging and accepting the consequences of their own actions.
- D. Pupils will use time and other resources responsibly by:
  - 1. Attending school regularly and promptly and striving for a perfect attendance record;
  - 2. Using study periods and library time for school work; and
  - 3. Using books and other equipment appropriately.
- E. Pupils will share responsibilities when working with others by:
  - 1. Cooperating with others in the work of the group;
  - 2. Contributing talents and services as appropriate;
  - 3. Accepting leadership when appropriate; and
  - 4. Respecting the rights and opinions of others in a group setting.
- F. Pupils will meet the requirements of each course of study by:
  - 1. Participating actively and appropriately in the scheduled class:
  - 2. Following the rules and procedures established for the class by the teacher;
  - 3. Bringing to class the textbook, clothing, and other materials necessary for participation; and
  - 4. Observing school rules for the safe handling of class equipment and materials.
- G. Pupils will monitor their own progress toward school objectives by:
  - 1. Carefully planning courses of study and schedules;
  - 2. Promptly seeking staff assistance as required; and
  - 3. Maintaining records of progress.
- H. Pupils will communicate with parent(s) or legal guardian(s) and appropriate school staff members about school matters by:
  - 1. Discussing progress in school with parent(s) or legal guardian(s) and relaying necessary information to parent(s) or legal guardian(s);
  - 2. Transmitting school letters, forms, and notices to parent(s) or legal guardian(s) and returning required responses to school staff members;
  - 3. Conferring with appropriate staff members when a problem occurs; and
  - 4. Developing with parent(s) or legal guardian(s) a clear idea of their educational goals.

# **GRADING SYSTEM**

Policy No. 2624

The Board of Education recognizes that a system of measuring, recording, and reporting the achievements of individual students is important to the continuing process of learning. The Board, therefore, directs the instructional program of this school district include a system of grading that measures progress toward the New Jersey Core Curriculum Content Standards and the educational goals of the district.

Students shall be informed at the outset of any course of study of the behaviors and achievements that are expected of them and shall be kept informed of their progress during the course of study. As a rule, grading should reward students for positive efforts and minimize failure, and students should be encouraged to evaluate their own achievements.

The Superintendent shall develop and continually review in consultation with teaching staff members, parent(s) or legal guardian(s), and students, a grading program appropriate to the course of study and maturity of students. The final decision on any contested grade will be the responsibility of the Principal. A student classified as disabled will be graded in accordance with his/her Individualized Educational Program (IEP) or the Section 504 Plan.

Adopted: 6 May 1980

Revised: 13 October 1993; 28 August 2002

# **GRADING SYSTEM GRADES K-12**

# Regulation No. 2624

The Lodi Public Schools philosophy of grading supports the mission of the Lodi School District to inspire lifelong learning where students appreciate what they have already learned, are eager to learn more, and use their knowledge wisely. It is our goal to provide every student with an educational environment that provides multiple opportunities to be successful by recognizing the critical link between our curriculum, instruction, and assessment. We further recognize the importance of grading to measure each student's achievement of academic standards through the use of multiple assessments. Implementing timely interventions will ensure that our students are provided with a multitude of opportunities to demonstrate their achievement of all academic standards.

**Grading System** 

Pre-K and Kindergarten

- 1 Successful
- 2 Progress Shown
- 3 Improvement Needed
- 4 Not Achieved

Grades 1-12

100% Assessment of Content

Grades 1-5

Content assessment shall be a combination of the following: written, verbal, or computer based quizzes, tests, research papers, presentations, and graded class work. There shall be a minimum of five (5) gradebook entries each marking period in combination from the list above in support of differentiated instruction and assessment. Therefore, all graded work that is selected by the teacher to be entered into the gradebook must be rigorous and contain content and questions that support the New Jersey Student Learning Standards. All gradebook entries must have content standards listed on the graded assignment/assessment.

#### Grades 6 - 12

Content assessment shall consist of a combination of at least three (3) of the following: written, verbal, or computer based quizzes, tests, labs, projects, research papers, presentations, graded class work or graded homework.

#### Homework

Homework is designed to reinforce the district's curriculum by providing students with the opportunities to independently practice skills, review content, integrate and apply skills learned in class to solving problems and producing creative works, and develop independent study skills. Homework must have a clear connection to preparing students for assessment of content.

The Board of Education acknowledges the educational validity of work assigned to students for completion outside the classroom as an adjunct to and extension of the instructional program of the schools.

The Superintendent shall develop regulations for the assignment of homework according to these guidelines:

- 1. Homework should be a properly planned part of the curriculum, extending and reinforcing the learning experience of the school;
- 2. Homework should help children learn by providing practice in the mastery of skills, experience in data gathering and integration of knowledge, and an opportunity to remediate learning problems;
- 3. Homework should help develop the student's responsibility and provide an opportunity for the exercise of independent work and judgment;
- 4. The number, frequency, and degree of difficulty of homework assignments should be based on the ability and needs of the student and take into account other activities that make a legitimate claim on the student's time;
- 5. As a valid educational tool, homework should be clearly assigned and its product carefully evaluated and that evaluation should be reported to the student;
- 6. The schools should recognize the role of parent(s) or legal guardian(s) by suggesting ways in which parent(s) or legal guardian(s) may assist the school in helping a child carry out assigned responsibilities.
- 7. Homework should always serve a valid learning purpose and should never be used as a punitive measure.

Marking period grades are calculated using the Total Points System using a minimum of 700 points for any class that is offered for two class periods per day. Any single period class will be required to offer a minimum of 500 points per marking period.

Failure Prevention (Grades 6-8 only)

It is the responsibility of the teacher to identify at-risk students enrolled in their class and to provide best-practice interventions for instruction and assessment that meet the unique needs of each at-risk student.

An at-risk student is one who has a marking period or projected final average of 67 or below after a minimum of three graded assignments.

When a student is determined to be at-risk, the following interventions shall take place:

Teacher/Student Conference: The teacher shall inform the student of his/her average in the class and inform the student of the opportunities that will be provided to meet the standards and earn a passing grade.

Parent/Teacher Conference: The teacher shall establish communication with the at-risk student's parent or guardian and inform them of the student's current average in the class. The teacher shall also inform the parent or guardian of the opportunities that will be provided to meet the standards and earn a passing grade.

Notification to the School Counselor: The teacher shall notify the at-risk student's school counselor and notify them of the interventions that are taking place.

The teacher shall provide at-risk students with multiple opportunities to meet the standards and earn a passing grade. These may include graded homework, class work, quizzes, tests, projects, etc. Teachers may also limit the possible maximum grade on a retake in order to avoid students taking advantage of the opportunity.

The teacher shall maintain a record of all interventions provided to assist each at-risk student who has a live Gradebook average of 67 or below. The teacher shall maintain this record in the student's *Genesis Gradebook Notes* section. At this time, the teacher shall also develop and submit a Pre-Referral Plan in the district's Intervention and Referral Services software system and maintain a record of all action taken for each student. The teacher shall then continue to follow the procedures for Intervention and Referral Services.

No student shall receive an end of course grade of F or I without approval from a Supervisor or Principal. The Supervisor and/or Principal shall review the teacher's Evidence of Interventions and Pre-Referral Plan to determine if all interventions have been exhausted in an effort to assist the student.

\*It should be noted that programs of intervention and referral services may not be used to delay obvious and appropriate referrals to special education (N.J.A.C. 6A:14-3 et seq.). Schools are not permitted to create any barrier for the administration of appropriate evaluations to determine the existence or nature of students' educational disabilities.

It should also be noted that procedures as listed above may be utilized for a student who is not deemed at-risk. Teachers shall utilize best practices of instruction and assessment at any time to ensure that each student is reaching his or her full potential.

Grades 9-12 only

Marking period grades are calculated using the Total Points System using a minimum of 700 points. The final marking period average is the total of points earned divided by the total possible points.

Failure Prevention: Student Achievement Program (Grades 9-12 only)

The purpose of the Student Achievement Program (SAP) is to ensure that students are learning and that the district's grading system is being utilized to measure learning.

An at-risk student is one who has a marking period or projected final average of 67 or below at any time during the course of the academic year. Any graded assessment that results in a grade of UIF must be re-taught and re-assessed via the (SAP) Program procedures if that grade lowers the student's average at or below a 67.

It is the responsibility of the teacher to identify at-risk students enrolled in their class and to provide best-practice interventions for instruction and assessment that meet the unique needs of each at-risk student.

The teacher shall provide at-risk students with multiple opportunities to meet the standards and earn a passing grade. These may include graded homework, class work, quizzes, tests, projects, etc. Students should normally receive the grade that they earn on any SAP work. Teachers may also limit the possible maximum grade on a retake in order to avoid student's taking advantage of the SAP policy so long as said limitations do not prevent students from achieving a passing quarterly grade.

#### Level 1\*

The teacher shall develop and maintain a record of all Evidence of Interventions provided to assist each at-risk student who has a live Gradebook average of 67 or below. The teacher shall maintain this record in the student's *Genesis Gradebook Notes* section.

#### Level 2\*

Any student who completes the marking period with a grade of 64.4 or below shall receive an Incomplete for the marking period. The teacher shall develop and maintain a Pre-Referral Plan in the district's Intervention & Referral Services software system and maintain a record of all action taken for each Level 2 student. The teacher shall provide a Level 2 student with multiple opportunities to meet the standards and earn a passing grade. A Level 2 student shall receive a maximum of 3 weeks to earn a passing grade for any failed assignment that will result in a 65 average for the marking period.

#### Level 3\*

The teacher shall submit the Level 2 Pre-Referral Plan to the Building Intervention & Referral Services Coordinator for any student who receives a grade of I in lieu of an F/UIF on Interim Report, Progress Report or Marking Period Grade while a Pre-Referral Plan is in place. The Intervention & Referral Services Team shall review the Pre-Referral Plan to determine if a formal I&RS Plan is required.

No student shall receive an end of course grade of F or UIF without approval from the teacher's Supervisor or Principal. The Supervisor or Principal shall review the teacher's Evidence of Interventions and Pre-Referral Plan from Levels 1-3 to determine if all interventions have been exhausted in an effort to assist the student.

\*It should be noted that programs of intervention and referral services may not be used to delay obvious and appropriate referrals to special education (N.J.A.C. 6A:14-3 et seq.). Schools are not permitted to create any barrier for the administration of appropriate evaluations to determine the existence or nature of students' educational disabilities.

It should also be noted that the Student Achievement Program procedures as listed above may be utilized for a student who is not deemed at-risk. Teachers shall utilize best practices of differentiated instruction and assessment at any time to ensure that each student is reaching his or her full potential.

#### \*\*\*\*\*

Physical Education – Grades 6 -12

New Jersey requires all students to participate in 150 minutes (weekly) of physical education, health and safety for each year of enrollment and attain a passing average. At the high school level, students will take three marking periods of Physical Education and one marking period of Health or Drivers Education.

Grading criteria for Physical Education are as follows.

Students are expected to show up on time, ready to change into appropriate gym attire and be prepared to participate in the activities of the day. Grade will include attendance, preparedness, participation, effort and test of skills/knowledge.

- Tests/Quizzes/graded assessments will make up 25% of the overall grade.
- Attendance, preparation and participation will make up 75% of the overall grade.

All students begin each marking period with a 100% average for this category (Attendance, preparation and participation). Points will be deducted as follows:

- Each unprepared will be a deduction of five (5) points.
- If a student is removed from an activity for inappropriate conduct the student will receive a zero, which is a deduction
  of five (5) points.

Cell phones are not permitted in Physical Education classes. Excessive cell phone use and all other school infractions will be reported directly to the VPO.

- Tardiness shall be defined as the arrival to class, squads and/or workstation after the bell has run, up to five minutes after the bell. Students who are tardy will automatically have two (2) points deducted. The student will also be required to complete a Tardy Assignment that will be due the next day. Failure to turn in the Tardy Assignment will result in an additional deduction of three (3) points for a total of five (5) points. Incomplete assignments will be graded accordingly.
- Cutting class is a serious offense, the VPO will be informed and appropriate action will be taken. Assignments will NOT be accepted for this infraction. Students found to be cutting Physical Education class will receive a deduction of six (6) points. As is school policy, students will be denied credit with three cuts.

## Medical Excuse from Physical Education

Any student who has received a medical excuse from the nurse or Vice Principal must complete the assignment that is given to them from their Physical Education teacher. This assignment must be completed and turned in to their teacher at the end of that class period. Failure to turn in the assignment will result in a deduction of two (2) points. Incomplete assignments will be graded accordingly.

## **Absences**

When a student has excessive absent from class an assignment may be required. Failure to turn in the assignment will result in a deduction of two (2) points. Incomplete assignments will be graded accordingly.

- If a student arrives to Physical Education after the class has changed and exited the locker rooms, this is considered unprepared (-5 points).
- Please note: Points will NOT be taken off for Medical or Absences unless assignment is not completed. Arrangements will be made on an individual basis with the teacher.

## Physical Education Uniforms/Dress Code (Grades 6-12)

Each student is required to be in their designated uniform in order to participate in Physical Education class. There are no exceptions for altering the Physical Education uniform. Without proper attire students are not permitted to participate in class activities.

<u>ACCEPTABLE ATTIRE</u> – If it is NOT on the list, it is NOT acceptable. SNEAKERS - Athletic Sneakers with socks – Sneakers MUST have tied laces

T-SHIRTS - Crew Neck shirts ONLY - Appropriate Color by Grade or Any t-shirt with a LODI logo

PANTS/SHORTS – Sweatpants/ Athletic pants - Black, dark gray, blue or orange Athletic shorts - Fingertip length/2 inch above knee - Black, dark gray, blue or orange

OUTERWEAR - Crew neck sweaters or Zip-up jackets/fleece - Black, dark gray, blue or orange

• NOTE: Anything that is not acceptable within the building is not acceptable in the Gym.

For hygiene purposes, students are not permitted to wear their school uniform in Physical Education classes, this includes the LHS uniform fleece.

\*\*\*\*\*\*

Health and Driver's Education

The Health and Driver's Education grade will be calculated according to the Total Points System as outlined above. Please see the appropriate grade level.

Academic Integrity Policy (Grades 6-12)

Academic honesty is paramount to the educational process. Lodi is dedicated to the advancement of intellectual and moral development within its student body. This can only occur when there is a mutual bond of honesty and trust between faculty and students. Therefore, Lodi public schools have zero tolerance for any form of academic dishonesty. All course

requirements are to be fulfilled by work that is the exclusive product of one's own effort without unauthorized help from any other sources. Teachers have the added responsibility to inform their students of their expectations concerning the Academic Integrity Policy.

Academic dishonesty includes, but is not necessarily limited to, the following:

- 1. Cheating, giving or receiving unauthorized assistance in any academic exercise or examination, as well as, using or attempting to use any unauthorized material, information, or study aids.
- 2. Plagiarism: representing the ideas or language of another as one's own.
- 3 Falsification: falsifying or inventing any information, data, or citation in an academic Exercise.
- 4. Complicity: facilitating any of the above actions or performing work that another student then presents as her or her assignments.

Sanctions/Consequences: A conference with parent, teacher, and guidance counselor will be required. Any student found guilty of academic dishonesty will receive one or a combination of the following penalties:

- 1. No credit (0) or Failure for the academic exercise.
- 2. Reduced grade for the course.
- 3. National Honor Society sanctions.
- 4. Removal from an Honors level course in which cheating occurs.
- 5. Removal from National Honor Society.

Appeals Process: Students who are charged with academic dishonesty by a teacher may appeal in writing to the supervisor of the department in which the alleged incident took place and the supervisor will act as mediator. The sanction imposed by the teacher may be dismissed.

Grading Policy- ELL Students

Teachers shall consult with the ELL teacher regarding the grading of ELL students in the various content areas.

For the first year that a student is enrolled in our ELL Program;

- 1. A grade of NM (No Mark) is to be assigned if a student would be receiving a failing grade for the marking period.
- 2. If a student can earn a "C" or better, a letter grade shall be issued for that marking period.
- 3. If a student would be receiving a "D", a grade of "P" (Passing) is to be issued.

Grades 1-12

The grading system consists of twelve letter grades as follows:

A+

A
AB+
B
BC+
C
CD+
D
F
UIF

The numerical average will be converted to the appropriate letter grade based on the following:

97 and above	A+
93 - 96	A
90 - 92	A-
87 - 89	B+
83 - 86	В
80 - 82	B-
77 - 79	C+
73 - 76	С
70 - 72	C-
67 - 69	D+
65 - 66	D
64.4 – 60 failing	F
59 and below failing (urgent intervention)	UIF

## I - Incomplete Status

NM - No credit due to ungraded status or course audit

NC - No grade/No credit due to attendance policy

P - Pass for specific courses and/or student populations

W - Withdrew from class (for any course dropped after the first marking period with a cumulative passing numerical average)

WF - Withdrew from class failing (for any course dropped after the first marking period with a cumulative failing numerical average)

Any final grade average ending in .5 or above will be rounded UP to the next whole number. i.e., 65.7 is rounded up to 66

For the purpose of computing class rank, the following grade point average equivalents shall apply:

A+	4.3
A	4.0
A-	3.7
B+	3.3
В	3.0
B-	2.7
C+	2.3
С	2.0
C-	1.7
D+	1.3
D	1.0
F	0.0
UIF	0.0

The range for a grade starts at the number shown. Numbers are not rounded off, i.e., the "A" range is 4.0 to 4.299

When a letter grade is given, the following is the numerical conversion:

A+	99
A	95
A-	91
B+	88
В	85
B-	81
C+	78
С	75
C-	71
D+	68
D	65
F	64-0

Full year courses which are designed as Honors (H) or Advanced Placement (AP) will receive an additional weighting of 0.5 to the final Weighted Grade Point Average as follows:

A+	4.8
A	4.5
A-	4.2
B+	3.8
В	3.5
B-	3.2
C+	3.0
С	2.5

C-	2.2
D+	1.8
D	1.5
F	0.0
UIF	0.0

#### **Determination of Final Grades**

Full Year Course Each marking period equals 25% of the final grade.

Half Year Course Each marking period equals 50% of the final grade.

Quarterly Course Each marking period equals 100% of the final grade.

#### Honor Roll

The Honor Roll recognizes student academic achievement.

An Honor Roll system has been established for students in grades 4-12.

## Grades 4 - 5

First Honor Roll - All letter grades of "A"

Second Honor Roll - Any combination of letter grades of "A" or "B" or all letter grades of "B"

A grade of "N" or "U" shall prevent a student from being placed on the Honor Roll unless the "N" or "U" was assigned for poor penmanship.

#### Grades 6 - 12

Students will qualify for the Honor Roll with the following grade point average:

Principal's List - 4.00 or better

First Honor Roll - 3.50 - 3.99

Second Honor Roll - 3.00 - 3.49

Marks of "D", "F", "N.C.", "UIF", or incomplete grades will eliminate a student who may otherwise qualify.

Any student who has earned an unsatisfactory or two Needs Improvement conduct grades in School Citizenship shall not be placed on the Honor Roll.

Each student's decile and GPA shall be published on the official transcript.

Summer School/Online Grading System

All courses taken for credit recovery or new credit through an approved summer school or online provider will be recorded on the student's official transcript as P (grades of 64.5 and above) or F (all grades of 64.4 and below). The grade will not count toward the student's grade point average and will not be used to calculate class rank.

### NCAA Clearinghouse Credits and Grading

Prospective NCAA student-athletes are forewarned that NCAA Clearinghouse may not accept the credits earned from all approved summer school/online providers. Transfer prospective NCAA student-athletes are forewarned that the NCAA Clearinghouse may not accept the credits earned from previously attended high school programs. Also, the NCAA Clearinghouse will automatically convert every final grade of P to D and will use the value of the D when calculating the student's GPA for eligibility.

Adopted: 17 August 1987

Revised: 13 October 1993; 17 November 1994; 28 August 2002; 24 September 2003; 22 July 2004; 29 June 2005; 27 June 2007; 22 September 2010; 21 December 2011; 29 August 2012; 16 January 2013; 28 August 2013; 24 September 2014; 26 August 2015; 29 August 2017; 25 September 2019; 31 October 2023

# HARASSMENT, INTIMIDATION AND BULLYING Policy No. 5512

## **Table of Contents**

### Table of Contents

## Section Title

- A. Prohibiting Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying
- B. Definition of Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying
- C. Student Behavior
- D. Consequences and Remedial Actions
- E. Reporting Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying
- F. Anti-Bullying Coordinator, Anti-Bullying Specialist, and School Safety/School Climate Team(s)
- G. Investigating Allegations of Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying
- H. Responding to Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying
- I. Reprisal or Retaliation
- J. False Accusations of Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying
- K. Additional Policy Requirements
- L. Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying Training and Prevention Programs

- M. Reports to Board of Education and New Jersey Department of Education
- N. School and District Grading Requirements
- O. Reports to Law Enforcement
- P. Collective Bargaining Agreements and Individual Contracts
- Q. Students with Disabilities

# A. Prohibiting Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying

The Board of Education prohibits acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying of a student. The Board has determined that a safe and civil environment in school is necessary for students to learn and achieve high academic standards; harassment, intimidation, or bullying, like other disruptive or violent behaviors, is conduct that disrupts both a student's ability to learn and a school's ability to educate its students in a safe and disciplined environment. Since students learn by example, school administrators, faculty, staff, and volunteers should be commended for demonstrating appropriate behavior, treating others with civility and respect, and refusing to tolerate harassment, intimidation, or bullying.

For the purposes of this Policy, the term "parent," pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-1.3, means the natural parent(s); adoptive parent(s); legal guardian(s); resource family parent(s); or parent surrogate(s) of a student. When parents are separated or divorced, "parent" means the person or agency which has legal custody of the student, as well as the natural or adoptive parent(s) of the student, provided parental rights have not been terminated by a court of appropriate jurisdiction.

# B. Definition of Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying

"Harassment, intimidation, or bullying" means any gesture, any written, verbal or physical act, or any electronic communication, as defined in N.J.S.A. 18A:37-14, whether it be a single incident or a series of incidents that:

- Is reasonably perceived as being motivated by either
  any actual or perceived characteristic, such as race,
  color, religion, ancestry, national origin, gender,
  sexual orientation, gender identity and expression, or a mental, physical or sensory disability, or
  by any other distinguishing characteristic;
- 2. Takes place on school property, at any school-sponsored function, on a school bus, or off school grounds, as provided for in N.J.S.A. 18A:37-15.3;
- 3. Substantially disrupts or interferes with the orderly operation of the school or the rights of other students; and that
  - a. A reasonable person should know, under the circumstances, that the act(s) will have the effect of physically or emotionally harming a student or damaging the student's property, or

placing a student in reasonable fear of physical or emotional harm to their person or damage to their property; or

- b. Has the effect of insulting or demeaning any student or group of students; or
- c. Creates a hostile educational environment for the student by interfering with a student's education or by severely or pervasively causing physical or emotional harm to the student.

The Board recognizes that bullying is unwanted, aggressive behavior that may involve a real or perceived power imbalance. Recognizing "a real or perceived power imbalance" may assist school officials in identifying harassment, intimidation, or bullying within the context and relative positions of the alleged aggressor and target.

"Electronic communication" means a communication transmitted by means of an electronic device, including, but not limited to, a telephone, cellular phone, computer, or remotely activating paging device (N.J.A.C. 6A:16-1.3).

In accordance with the Board of Education's Code of Student Conduct and this Policy, all acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying that occur off school grounds, such as "cyber-bullying" (e.g., the use of electronic means to harass, intimidate, or bully) is addressed in this Policy.

#### C. Student Behavior

The Board of Education expects students to conduct themselves in keeping with their levels of development, maturity, and demonstrated capabilities, with a proper regard for the rights and welfare of other students and school staff, the educational purpose underlying all school activities and the care of school facilities and equipment, consistent with the Code of Student Conduct.

The Board believes that standards for student behavior must be set cooperatively through interaction among the parents and other community representatives, school administrators, school employees, school volunteers, and students of the school district, producing an atmosphere that encourages students to grow in self-discipline. The development of this atmosphere requires respect for self and others, as well as for school district and community property on the part of students, staff, and community members.

Students are expected to behave in a way that creates a supportive learning environment. The Board believes the best discipline is self-imposed, and that it is the responsibility of staff to use instances of violations of the Code of Student Conduct as opportunities for helping students learn to assume and accept responsibility for their behavior and the consequences of their behavior. Staff members who interact with students shall apply best practices designed to prevent student conduct problems and foster students' abilities to grow in self-discipline.

The Board expects students will act in accordance with the student behavioral expectations and standards regarding harassment, intimidation, or bullying, including:

1. Student responsibilities (e.g., requirements for students to conform to reasonable standards of socially accepted behavior; respect the person, property, and rights of others; obey constituted authority; and respond to those who hold that authority);

- 2. Appropriate recognition for positive reinforcement for good conduct, self-discipline, and good citizenship;
- 3. Student rights; and
- 4. Sanctions and due process for violations of the Code of Student Conduct.

Pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:37-15(a) and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1(a)1, the district has involved a broad-base of school and community members, including parents, school employees, volunteers, students, and community representatives, in the development of this Policy.

Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1, the Board developed guidelines for student conduct, taking into consideration the nature of the behavior; the nature of the student's disability, if any and to the extent relevant; the developmental ages of students; severity of the offenses and students' histories of inappropriate behaviors; and the mission and physical facilities of the individual school(s) in the district. This Policy requires all students in the district to adhere to the rules established by the school district and to submit to the remedial and consequential measures that are appropriately assigned for infractions of these rules.

Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1, the Superintendent shall annually provide to students and their parents the rules of the district regarding student conduct. Provisions shall be made for informing parents whose primary language is other than English.

The district prohibits active or passive support for acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying. The school district will support students who:

- 1. Walk away from acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying when they see them;
- 2. Constructively attempt to stop acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying;
- 3. Provide support to students who have been subjected to harassment, intimidation, or bullying; and
- 4. Report acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying to the designated school staff member.

# D. Consequences and Remedial Actions

The Board of Education requires its school administrators to implement procedures that ensure both the appropriate consequences and remedial responses for students who commit one or more acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying, consistent with the Code of Student Conduct, and the consequences and remedial responses for staff members who commit one or more acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying.

In every incident found to be harassment, intimidation, or bullying, the school Principal, in consultation with appropriate school staff, may apply disciplinary consequences and/or remedial actions, such as the provision of counseling, behavioral interventions, or other measures.

Appropriate consequences and remedial actions are those that are graded according to the severity of the offenses; consider the developmental ages of the student offenders; the nature of the student's disability, if any and to the extent relevant; and students' histories of inappropriate behaviors, per the Code of Student Conduct and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.

The following factors, at a minimum, shall be given full consideration by the school administrators in the implementation of appropriate consequences and remedial measures for each act of harassment, intimidation, or bullying by students.

# **Factors for Determining Consequences**

- Age, disability (if any and to the extent relevant), developmental and maturity levels of the parties involved and their relationship to the school district;
- Degrees of harm;
- Surrounding circumstances;
- Nature and severity of the behaviors;
- Incidences of past or continuing patterns of behavior;
- Relationships between the parties involved; and
- Context in which the alleged incidences occurred.

# Factors for Determining Remedial Measures

### Personal:

- Life skill deficiencies;
- Social relationships;
- Strengths;
- Talents;
- Traits:
- Interests:
- Hobbies:
- Extra-curricular activities;
- Classroom participation;
- Academic performance;
- Relationship to peers; and
- Relationship between student/family and the school district.

### Environmental:

- School culture;
- School climate;
- Student-staff relationships and staff behavior toward the student;
- General staff management of classrooms or other

educational environments;

- Staff ability to prevent and manage difficult or inflammatory situations;
- Availability of programs to address student behavior;
- Social-emotional and behavioral supports;
- Social relationships;
- Community activities;
- Neighborhood situation; and
- Family situation.

### Examples of Consequences and Remedial Measures

The consequences and remedial measures may include, but are not limited to, the examples listed below:

### Examples of Consequences:

- Admonishment:
- Temporary removal from the classroom (any removal of .5 days or more must be reported in the Student Safety Data System);
- Deprivation of privileges;
- Classroom or administrative detention;
- Referral to disciplinarian;
- In-school suspension during the school week or the weekend;
- Out-of-school suspension (short-term or long-term);
- Reports to law enforcement or other legal action;
- Expulsion; and
- Bans from receiving certain services, participating in school-district-sponsored programs or being in school buildings or on school grounds.

## **Examples of Remedial Measures**

### Personal:

- Restitution and restoration;
- Peer support group;
- Recommendations of a student behavior or ethics council;
- Corrective instruction or other relevant learning or service experience;
- Supportive student interventions, including participation of the Intervention and Referral Services Team, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-8;
- Behavioral assessment or evaluation, including, but not limited to, a referral to the Child Study Team, as appropriate;
- Behavioral management plan, with benchmarks that are closely monitored;
- Assignment of leadership responsibilities (e.g., hallway or bus monitor);
- Involvement of school "disciplinarian;"

- Student counseling;
- Parent conferences;
- Alternative placements (e.g., alternative education programs);
- Student treatment; and
- Student therapy.

Environmental (Classroom, School Building, or School District):

- School and community surveys or other strategies for determining the conditions contributing to HIB;
- School culture change and school climate improvement;
- Adoption of research-based, systemic bullying prevention programs;
- School policy and procedures revisions;
- Modifications of schedules:
- Adjustments in hallway traffic;
- Modifications in student routes or patterns traveling to and from school;
- Supervision of student before and after school, including school transportation;
- Targeted use of monitors (e.g., hallway, cafeteria, locker room, playground, school perimeter, bus);
- Teacher aides:
- Small or large group presentations for fully addressing the behaviors and the responses to the behaviors;
- General professional development programs for certificated and non-certificated staff;
- Professional development plans for involved staff;
- Disciplinary action for school staff who contributed to the problem;
- Supportive institutional interventions, including participation of the Intervention and Referral Services Team, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-8;
- Parent conferences;
- Family counseling;
- Involvement of parent-teacher organizations;
- Involvement of community-based organizations;
- Development of a general bullying response plan;
- Recommendations of a student behavior or ethics council:
- Peer support group
- Alternative placements (e.g., alternative education programs);
- School transfers; and
- Law enforcement (e.g., safe schools resource officer, juvenile officer) involvement or other legal action.

Consequences and appropriate remedial actions for a student or staff member who commits one or more acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying may range from positive behavioral interventions up to and

including suspension or expulsion of students, as set forth in the Board's approved Code of Student Conduct, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1.

The Principal, in consultation with appropriate school staff, shall develop an individual student intervention plan when a student is found to be an offender in three harassment, intimidation, or bullying incidents and each subsequent incident occurring within one school year. The student intervention plan may include disciplinary consequences and/or remedial actions and may require the student, accompanied by a parent, to satisfactorily complete a class or training program to reduce harassment, intimidation, or bullying behavior. Each student intervention plan must be approved by the Superintendent.

While the majority of incidents may be addressed solely by school officials, the Superintendent or designee and the Principal shall report a harassment, intimidation, or bullying incident to law enforcement officials if the conduct rises to the level of a mandatory report as outlined in the Uniform State Memorandum of Agreement Between Education and Law Enforcement Officials.

### Consequences and Appropriate Remedial Actions – Adults

The district will also impose appropriate consequences and remedial actions to an adult who commits an act of harassment, intimidation, or bullying of a student. The consequences may include, but not be limited to: verbal or written reprimand; increment withholding; legal action; disciplinary action; termination; and/or bans from providing services, participating in school district-sponsored programs, or being in school buildings or on school grounds. Remedial measures may include, but not be limited to: in or out-of-school counseling, professional development programs, and work environment modifications.

# E. Reporting Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying

The Board of Education requires the Principal at each school to be responsible for receiving all complaints alleging harassment, intimidation, or bullying committed by an adult or youth against a student. All Board members, school employees, and volunteers and contracted service providers who have contact with students, are required to verbally report alleged acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying to the Principal or designee on the same day when the individual witnessed or received reliable information regarding any such incident. All Board members, school employees, and contracted service providers who have contact with students, also shall submit a New Jersey Department of Education-approved HIB 338 Form to the Principal within two school days of the verbal report. Failure to make the required report(s) may result in disciplinary action. The HIB 338 Form shall be kept on file at the school, but shall not be included in any student record unless the incident results in disciplinary action or is otherwise required to be contained in a student's record under State or Federal Law.

The district may not fail to initiate an investigation of harassment, intimidation, or bullying solely because written documentation was not provided. Failing to conduct a harassment, intimidation, or bullying investigation solely because a parent or student did not submit written documentation violates the Anti-Bullying Bill of Rights Act and this Policy. If a parent makes a verbal allegation of harassment, intimidation, or bullying to a district staff member, but does not complete and submit the HIB 338 Form, the staff member or a designee must complete and submit the HIB 338 Form.

The Principal or designee is required to inform the parents of all students involved in alleged incidents, and, as appropriate, may discuss the availability of counseling and other intervention services. Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.7(a)2.viii.(2), when providing notification to the parents of all students involved, the Principal or designee shall take into account the circumstances of the incident when conveying the nature

of the incident, including the actual or perceived category motivating the alleged offense. The Principal or designee shall keep a written record of the date, time, and manner of notification to the parents.

The Principal, upon receiving a verbal or written report, may take interim measures to ensure the safety, health, and welfare of all parties pending the findings of the investigation.

Students, parents, and visitors are encouraged to report alleged acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying to the Principal or designee on the same day when the individual witnessed or received reliable information regarding any such incident. The school district shall provide a person an online means to complete the HIB 338 Form to anonymously report an act of harassment, intimidation, or bullying. Formal action for violations of the Code of Student Conduct may not be taken solely on the basis of an anonymous report.

A Board member or school employee who promptly reports an incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying and who makes this report in compliance with the procedures set forth in this Policy, is immune from a cause of action for damages arising from any failure to remedy the reported incident.

The Principal shall promptly submit a copy of each completed HIB 338 Form to the Superintendent.

The district may consider every mechanism available to simplify reporting, including standard reporting forms and/or web-based reporting mechanisms. For anonymous reporting, in addition to making the HIB 338 Form available online, the district may consider locked boxes located in areas of a school where reports can be submitted without fear of being observed.

A school administrator who receives a report of harassment, intimidation, or bullying or who determines a reported incident or complaint, assuming all facts presented are true, is a report within the scope of N.J.S.A. 18A:37-14 and fails to initiate or conduct an investigation, or who should have known of an incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying and fails to take sufficient action to minimize or eliminate the harassment, intimidation, or bullying, may be subject to disciplinary action. The district also should consider procedures and disciplinary action when it is found that someone had information regarding a harassment, intimidation, or bullying incident, but did not make the required report(s).

F. Anti-Bullying Coordinator, Anti-Bullying Specialist, and School Safety/School Climate Team(s)

1. The Superintendent shall appoint a district Anti-Bullying Coordinator. The Superintendent shall make every effort to appoint an employee of the school district to this position.

The district Anti-Bullying Coordinator shall:

a. Be responsible for coordinating and strengthening the school district's policies to prevent, identify, and address harassment, intimidation, or bullying of students;

b. Collaborate with school Anti-Bullying Specialists in the district, the Board of Education, and the Superintendent to prevent, identify, and respond to harassment, intimidation, or bullying of students in the district;

- c. Provide data, in collaboration with the Superintendent, to the Department of Education regarding harassment, intimidation, or bullying of students;
- d. Execute such other duties related to school harassment, intimidation, or bullying as requested by the Superintendent; and
- e. Meet at least twice a school year with the school Anti-Bullying Specialist(s) to discuss and strengthen procedures and policies to prevent, identify, and address harassment, intimidation, or bullying in the district.
- 2. The Principal in each school shall appoint a school Anti-Bullying Specialist. The Anti-Bullying Specialist shall be a guidance counselor, school psychologist, or other certified staff member trained to be the Anti-Bullying Specialist from among the currently employed staff in the school.

The school Anti-Bullying Specialist shall:

- a. Chair the School Safety/School Climate Team as provided in N.J.S.A. 18A:37-21;
- b. Lead the investigation of incidents of harassment, intimidation, or bullying in the school; and
- c. Act as the primary school official responsible for preventing, identifying, and addressing incidents of harassment, intimidation, or bullying in the school.
- 3. A School Safety/School Climate Team shall be formed in each school in the district to develop, foster, and maintain a positive school climate by focusing on the on-going systemic operational procedures and educational practices in the school, and to address issues such as harassment, intimidation, or bullying that affect school climate and culture. Each School Safety/School Climate Team shall meet, at a minimum, two times per school year. The School Safety/School Climate Team shall consist of the Principal or the Principal's designee who, if possible, shall be a senior administrator in the school and the following appointees of the Principal: a teacher in the school; a school Anti-Bullying Specialist; a parent of a student in the school; and other members to be determined by the Principal. The school Anti-Bullying Specialist shall serve as the chair of the School Safety/School Climate Team.

The School Safety/School Climate Team shall:

- a. Receive records of all complaints of harassment, intimidation, or bullying of students that have been reported to the Principal;
- b. Receive copies of all reports prepared after an investigation of an incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying;

- c. Identify and address patterns of harassment, intimidation, or bullying of students in the school;
- d. Review and strengthen school climate and the policies of the school in order to prevent and address harassment, intimidation, or bullying of students;
- e. Educate the community, including students, teachers, administrative staff, and parents, to prevent and address harassment, intimidation, or bullying of students:
- f. Participate in the training required pursuant to the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:37-13 et seq. and other training which the Principal or the district Anti-Bullying Coordinator may request. The School Safety/School Climate Team shall be provided professional development opportunities that may address effective practices of successful school climate programs or approaches; and
- g. Execute such other duties related to harassment, intimidation, or bullying as requested by the Principal or district Anti-Bullying Coordinator.

Notwithstanding any provision of N.J.S.A. 18A:37-21 to the contrary, a parent who is a member of the School Safety/School Climate Team shall not participate in the activities of the team set forth in 3. a., b., or c. above or any other activities of the team which may compromise the confidentiality of a student, consistent with, at a minimum, the requirements of the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (20 U.S.C. Section 1232 and 34 CFR Part 99), N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7, Student Records and N.J.A.C. 6A:14-2.9, Student Records.

### G. Investigating Allegations of Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying

The Board of Education requires a thorough and complete investigation to be conducted for each report of an alleged incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying. All details of an alleged incident must be populated into the HIB 338 Form. However, completing the form shall not delay beginning the investigation in accordance with the law.

The HIB 338 Form shall be kept on file at the school and will only be added to a student record if the alleged incident is founded, disciplinary action is imposed or is otherwise required to be contained in a student's record under State or Federal law.

The investigation shall be initiated by the Principal or designee within one school day of the verbal report of the incident. The investigation shall be conducted by the school anti-bullying specialist appointed by the Principal. The Principal may appoint additional personnel who are not school anti-bullying specialists to assist the school anti-bullying specialist in the investigation. Investigations of complaints concerning adult conduct shall not be investigated by a member of the same bargaining unit as the individual who is the subject of the investigation. The anti-bullying specialist may not participate in an investigation regarding their supervisor or staff at a higher administrative level.

The investigation shall be completed, and the written findings submitted to the Principal as soon as possible, but not later than ten school days from the date of the written report of the alleged incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying or from the date of the written notification from the Superintendent to the Principal to initiate an investigation. Should information regarding the reported incident and the investigation be received after the end of the ten-day period, the school anti-bullying specialist or the Principal shall amend the original report of the results of the investigation to ensure there is an accurate and current record of the facts and activities concerning the reported incident.

The Principal shall proceed in accordance with the Code of Student Conduct, as appropriate, based on the investigation findings. The Principal shall submit the report to the Superintendent within two school days of the completion of the investigation and in accordance with the Administrative Procedures Act (N.J.S.A. 52:14B-1 et seq.). As appropriate to the findings from the investigation, the Superintendent shall ensure the Code of Student Conduct has been implemented and provide intervention services; order counseling; establish training programs to reduce harassment, intimidation, or bullying and enhance school climate; or take or recommend other appropriate action, including seeking further information as necessary.

The Superintendent shall report the results of each investigation to the Board no later than the date of the regularly scheduled Board meeting following the completion of the investigation. The Superintendent's report also shall include information on any consequences imposed under the Code of Student Conduct; intervention services provided; counseling ordered; training established; or other action taken or recommended by the Superintendent.

Parents of students who are parties to the investigation shall be provided with information about the investigation, in accordance with Federal and State law and regulation. The information to be provided to parents includes the nature of the investigation, whether the district found evidence of harassment, intimidation, or bullying, or whether consequences were imposed or services provided to address the incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying. This information shall be provided in writing within five school days after the results of the investigation are reported to the Board. The district may not divulge personally identifying information or any information that could result in the identification of any student other than the child of the parents being notified.

A parent or may request a hearing before the Board after receiving the information. Any request by the parents for a hearing before the Board concerning the written information about a harassment, intimidation, or bullying investigation, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:37-15b(6)(d), must be filed with the Board Secretary no later than sixty calendar days after the written information is received by the parents. The hearing shall be held within ten business days of the request. Prior to the hearing, the Superintendent shall confidentially share a redacted copy of the HIB 338 Form that removes all student identification information with the Board. The Board shall conduct the hearing in executive session, pursuant to the Open Public Meetings Act (N.J.S.A. 10:4.1 et seq.), to protect the confidentiality of the students. At the hearing, the Board may hear testimony from and consider information provided by the anti-bullying specialist and others, as appropriate, regarding the alleged incident; the findings from the investigation of the alleged incident; recommendations for consequences or services; and any programs instituted to reduce such incidents, prior to rendering a determination.

At the regularly scheduled Board meeting following its receipt of the report or following a hearing in executive session, the Board shall issue a decision, in writing, to affirm, reject, or modify the Superintendent's decision. The Board's decision may be appealed to the Commissioner of Education, in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:3, no later than ninety days after the issuance of the Board's decision.

A school administrator who receives a report of harassment, intimidation, or bullying, or who determines a reported incident or complaint, assuming all facts presented are true, is a report within the scope of N.J.S.A. 18A:37-14 and fails to initiate or conduct an investigation, or who should have known of an incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying and fails to take sufficient action to minimize or eliminate harassment, intimidation, or bullying, may be subject to disciplinary action.

The Board also requires the thorough investigation of complaints or reports of harassment, intimidation, or bullying, occurring on district school buses, at district school-sponsored functions, and off school grounds involving a student who attends an approved private school for students with disabilities. The investigation will be conducted by the Board's anti-bullying specialist in consultation with the approved private school for students with disabilities.

# H. Responding to Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying

The Board of Education authorizes the Principal of each school to define the range of ways in which school staff will respond once an incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying is confirmed, and the Superintendent shall respond to confirmed harassment, intimidation, or bullying, according to the parameters described below and in this Policy. The Board recognizes that some acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying may be isolated incidents requiring that the school officials respond appropriately to the individual(s) committing the acts. Other acts may be so serious or parts of a larger pattern of harassment, intimidation, or bullying that they require a response either at the classroom, school building, or school district levels or by law enforcement officials. Consequences and appropriate remedial actions for a student who commits an act of harassment, intimidation, or bullying may range from positive behavioral interventions up to and including suspension or expulsion, as permitted under N.J.S.A. 18A:37, Discipline of Pupils and as set forth in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.2, Short-term suspensions, N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.3, Long-term suspensions, and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.4, Expulsions.

In considering whether a response beyond the individual is appropriate, school officials shall consider the nature and circumstances of the act; the degree of harm; the nature and severity of the behavior; past incidences or past or continuing patterns of behavior; and the context in which the alleged incident(s) occurred. Institutional (i.e., classroom, school building, school district) responses can range from school and community surveys, to mailings, to focus groups, to adoption of research-based harassment, intimidation, or bullying prevention program models, to training for certificated and non-certificated staff, to participation of parents and other community members and organizations, to small or large group presentations for fully addressing the actions and the school's response to the actions, in the context of the acceptable student and staff member behavior and the consequences of such actions, and to the involvement of law enforcement officers, including safe schools resource officers.

This Policy and the Code of Student Conduct shall apply to instances when a school employee is made aware of alleged harassment, intimidation, or bullying occurring off school grounds.

For every incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying, the school officials must respond appropriately to the individual who committed the act. The range of responses to confirmed harassment, intimidation, or bullying acts should include individual, classroom, school, or district responses, as appropriate to the findings from each incident. Examples of responses that apply to each of these categories are provided below:

1. Individual responses can include positive behavioral

interventions (e.g., peer mentoring, short-term counseling, life skills groups) and punitive actions (e.g., detention, in-school or out-of-school suspension, expulsion, law enforcement report or other legal action).

- 2. Classroom responses can include class discussions about an incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying, role plays, research projects, observing and discussing audio-visual materials on these subjects, and skill-building lessons in courtesy, tolerance, assertiveness, and conflict management.
- 3. School responses can include theme days, learning station programs, parent programs, and information disseminated to students and parents, such as fact sheets or newsletters explaining acceptable uses of electronic and wireless communication devices or strategies for fostering expected student behavior.
- 4. District-wide responses can include community involvement in policy review and development; professional development programs; adoption of curricular and school-wide programs, coordination with community-based organizations (e.g., mental health, health services, health facilities, law enforcement officials, faith-based organizations); and disseminating information on the core ethical values adopted by the Board's Code of Student Conduct, per N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1(a)2.

In providing support for victims of harassment, intimidation, or bullying, the district should identify a range of strategies and resources, which may include, but is not limited to, the following actions for individual victims:

- Counseling;
- Teacher Aides:
- Hallway and playground monitors;
- Schedule changes;
- Before and after school supervision;
- School transportation supervision;
- School transfers; and
- Therapy.

## I. Reprisal or Retaliation

The Board of Education prohibits a Board member, school employee, contracted service provider who has contact with students, school volunteer, or student from engaging in reprisal, retaliation, or false accusation against a victim, witness, or any other person who has reliable information about an act of harassment, intimidation, or bullying or who reports an act of harassment, intimidation, or bullying. The consequence and appropriate remedial action for a person who engages in reprisal or retaliation shall be determined by the administrator after consideration of the nature, severity, and circumstances of the act, in accordance with case law, Federal and State statutes and regulations, and district policies and procedures.

J. False Accusations of Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying

The Board of Education prohibits any person from falsely accusing another as a means of harassment, intimidation, or bullying.

- 1. Students Consequences and appropriate remedial action for a student could range from positive behavioral interventions up to and including suspension or expulsion, as permitted under N.J.S.A. 18A:37-1, Discipline of Pupils and as set forth in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.2, Short-term suspensions, N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.3, Long-term suspensions, and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.4, Expulsions;
- 2. School Employees Consequences and appropriate remedial action for a school employee or contracted service provider who has contact with students could entail discipline in accordance with district policies, procedures, and agreements; and
- 3. Visitors or Volunteers Consequences and appropriate

remedial action for a visitor or volunteer could be determined by the school administrator after consideration of the nature, severity, and circumstances of the act, including law enforcement reports or other legal actions, removal of buildings or grounds privileges, or prohibiting contact with students or the provision of student services.

# K. Additional Policy Requirements

The Board of Education requires the Superintendent to annually disseminate this Policy to all school employees, contracted service providers who have contact with students, school volunteers, students and parents who have children enrolled in a school in the school district, along with a statement explaining that this Policy applies to all acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:37-14, that occur on school property, at school-sponsored functions or on a school bus and, as appropriate, acts that occur off school grounds.

The Superintendent shall post a link to this Policy that is prominently displayed on the home page of the school district's website. The Superintendent shall ensure that notice of this Policy appears in the student handbook and all other publications of the school district that set forth the comprehensive rules, procedures, and standards for schools within the school district.

The Superintendent shall post the name, school phone number, school address and school email address of the district anti-bullying coordinator on the home page of the school district's website. Additionally, the Superintendent shall post the contact information for the School Climate State Coordinator on the school district home page alongside this Policy.

Each Principal or designee shall post the name, school phone number, school address, and school email address of both the school anti-bullying specialist and the district anti-bullying coordinator on the home page of each school's website.

The Superintendent shall post the New Jersey Department of Education's Guidance for Parents on the Anti-Bullying Bill of Rights Act on the district homepage and on the homepage for each school in the district with a website.

The Superintendent and the Principals shall provide training on the school district's harassment, intimidation, or bullying policies to school employees contracted service providers and volunteers who have significant contact with students. The training shall include instruction on preventing bullying on the basis of the protected categories enumerated in N.J.S.A. 18A:37-14 and other distinguishing characteristics that may incite incidents of discrimination, harassment, intimidation, or bullying. The school district's employee training program shall include information regarding the school district policy against harassment, intimidation, or bullying, which shall be provided to full-time and part-time staff, contracted service providers and school volunteers who have significant contact with students.

The Superintendent shall develop and implement a process for annually discussing the school district policy on harassment, intimidation, or bullying with students. The Superintendent and the Principal(s) shall annually conduct a re-evaluation, reassessment, and review of this Policy and any report(s) and/or finding(s) of the school safety/school climate team, with input from the school anti-bullying specialists, and recommend revisions and additions to this Policy as well as to harassment, intimidation, or bullying prevention programs and approaches based on the findings from the evaluation, reassessment, and review.

# L. Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying Training and Prevention Programs-

Each public school teacher and educational services professional shall be required to complete at least two hours of instruction in harassment, intimidation, or bullying prevention within each five year professional development period as part of the professional development requirement pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18:37-22.d. The required two hours of suicide prevention instruction shall include information on the risk of suicide and incidents of harassment, intimidation, or bullying and information on reducing the risk of suicide in students who are members of communities identified as having members at high risk of suicide.

Each newly elected or appointed Board member must complete, during the first year of the member's first term, a training program on harassment, intimidation, or bullying in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:12-33.

A school leader shall complete school leader training that shall include information on the prevention of harassment, intimidation, or bullying as required in N.J.S.A. 18A:26-8.2.

The school district shall annually observe a "Week of Respect" beginning with the first Monday in October. In order to recognize the importance of character education, the school district will observe the week by providing age-appropriate instruction focusing on the prevention of harassment, intimidation, or bullying as defined in N.J.S.A. 18A:37-14. Throughout the school year the district will provide ongoing age-appropriate instruction on preventing harassment, intimidation, or bullying, in accordance with the New Jersey Student Learning Standards, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:37-29.

The school district and each school in the district will annually establish, implement, document, and assess harassment, intimidation, or bullying prevention programs or approaches, and other initiatives in consultation with school staff, students, administrators, volunteers, parents, law enforcement, and community members. The programs or approaches and other initiatives shall be designed to create school-wide conditions to prevent and address harassment, intimidation, or bullying in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:37-17.

# M. Reports to Board of Education and New Jersey Department of Education

The Superintendent shall report two times each school year, between September 1 and January 1 and between January 1 and June 30 at a public hearing all acts of violence, vandalism, and harassment, intimidation, or bullying which occurred during the previous reporting period in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:17-46. The information shall also be reported to the New Jersey Department of Education in accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:17-46.

### N. School and District Grading Requirements

Each school and each district shall receive a grade for the purpose of assessing their efforts to implement policies and programs consistent with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18:37-13 et seq. The grade received by a school and the district shall be posted on the homepage of the school's website and the district's website in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:17-46. A link to the report that was submitted by the Superintendent to the Department of Education shall also be available on the school district's website. This information shall be posted on the websites within ten days of receipt of the grade for each school and the district.

# O. Reports to Law Enforcement

The Superintendent or designee and the Principal shall consult law enforcement, as appropriate, pursuant to the provisions of the Uniform State Memorandum of Agreement Between Education and Law Enforcement Officials, if the student's behavior may constitute a possible violation of the New Jersey Code of Criminal Justice.

Some acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying may be bias-related-acts and school officials must report to law enforcement officials any bias related acts, in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:16-6.3.(e), and pursuant to the provisions of the Memorandum of Agreement Between Education and Law Enforcement Officials.

# P. Collective Bargaining Agreements and Individual Contracts

Nothing in N.J.S.A. 18A:37-13.1 et seq. may be construed as affecting the provisions of any collective bargaining agreement or individual contract of employment in effect on the Anti-Bullying Bill of Rights Act's effective date (January 5, 2011). N.J.S.A. 18A:37-30.

The Board of Education prohibits the employment of or contracting for school staff positions with individuals whose criminal history record check reveals a record of conviction for a crime of bias intimidation or conspiracy to commit or attempt to commit a crime of bias intimidation.

## Q. Students with Disabilities

Nothing contained in N.J.S.A. 18A:37-13.1 et seq. may alter or reduce the rights of a student with a disability with regard to disciplinary actions or to general or special education services and supports. N.J.S.A. 18A:37-32.

The school district shall submit all subsequent amended Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying Policies to the Executive County Superintendent of Schools within thirty days of Board adoption.

N.J.S.A. 18A:37-13 through 18A:37-37

N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1 through 6A:16-7.9

Model Policy and Guidance for Prohibiting Harassment, Intimidation, and Bullying on School Property, at School-Sponsored Functions and on School Buses – August 2022 – New Jersey Department of Education

Adopted: 21 May 2003

Revised: 23 January 2008; 26 March 2008; 25 June 2008; 24 September 2008; 17 December 2008; 25 February 2009 24 February 2010; 29 June 2011; 29 August 2011; 25 September 2013; 29 August 2018; 15 December 2021; 22 June 2022 24 January 2023

The Board of Education shall develop and adopt the following written policies, procedures, and mechanisms in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:16-2.1(a) for the provision of health, safety, and medical emergency services, and shall ensure staff are informed as appropriate:

- 1. The review of immunization records for completeness, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 8:57-4.1 through 4.20 (Policy and Regulation 5320);
- 2. The administration of medication to students in the school setting by the following authorized individuals (Policy and Regulation 5330):
  - a. The school physician;
  - b. A certified school nurse or noncertified nurse;
  - c. A substitute school nurse employed by the school district;
  - d. The student's parent;
  - e. A student approved to self-administer medication, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-2.1(a)5.iii. and 6A:16-2.1(a)9. and N.J.S.A. 18A:40-12.3 and 12.4;
  - f. Other school employees who volunteer to be trained and designated by the certified school nurse to administer epinephrine in an emergency, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40-12.5 and 12.6; and
  - g. Other employees who volunteer to be designated as a delegate and trained to administer glucagon, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40-12.14.
- 3. The review of Do Not Resuscitate (DNR) orders received from the student's parent or medical home (Policy 5332);
- 4. The provision of health services in emergency situations, including:
  - a. The emergency administration of epinephrine via an epinephrine auto-injector, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40-12.5 (Policy and Regulation 5330);
  - b. The emergency administration of glucagon, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40-12.14 (Policy and Regulation 5338);
  - c. The care of any student who becomes injured or ill while at school or participating in school-sponsored functions (Policy and Regulation 8441);
  - d. The transportation and supervision of any student determined to be in need of immediate care (Policy and Regulation 8441);
  - e. The notification to parents of any student determined to be in need of immediate medical care (Policy and Regulation 8441); and

- f. The establishment and implementation of an emergency action plan for responding to a sudden cardiac event, including the use of an automated external defibrillator (AED), pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40-41b. (Policy and Regulation 5300).
- 5. The treatment of asthma in the school setting in accordance with the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-2.1(a)5. (Policy 5335);
- 6. Administration of student medical examinations, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40-4, N.J.S.A. 18A:35-4.8, and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-2.2 (Policy and Regulation 5310);
- 7. Utilization of sanitation and hygiene when handling blood and bodily fluids pursuant to N.J.A.C. 12:100-4.2, Safety and Health Standards for Public Employees, and in compliance with 29 CFR §1910.1030, Occupational Safety and Health Bloodborne Pathogens Standards (Policy and Regulation 7420);
- 8. Provision of nursing services to nonpublic schools located in the school district as required by N.J.S.A. 18A:40-23 et seq. and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-2.5 (Policy and Regulation 5306);
- 9. Self-administration of medication by a student for asthma or other potentially life-threatening illness or life-threatening allergic reaction pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40-12.3, 12.5, and 12.6, and the self-management and care of a student's diabetes as needed, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40-12.15 (Policy and Regulation 5330);
- 10. Development of an individualized healthcare plan and individualized emergency healthcare plan for students with chronic medical conditions, including diabetes, asthma, and life-threatening allergies requiring special health services in accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:40-12.11.c, 12.12, 12.13, and 12.15; and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-2.3(b)3.xii. (Policies and Regulations 5331 and 5338 and Policy 5335); and
- 11. Management of food allergies in the school setting and the emergency administration of epinephrine to students for anaphylaxis, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40-12.6a through 12.6d (Policy and Regulation 5331).

The Board of Education shall annually adopt the school district's nursing services plan at a regular meeting, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-2.1(b) and Policy 5307.

```
N.J.S.A. 18A:35-4.8; 18A:40-4; 18A:40-12;
```

18A:40-12.3; 18A:40-12.5; 18A:40-12.6;

18A:40-12.6a; 18A:40-12.6b; 18A:40-12.6c;

18A:40-12.6d; 18A:40-12.7; 18A:40-12.11;

18A:40-12.15; 18A:40-16; 18A:40-23 et seq.;

18A:40-41.a.; 18A:40-41.b.

N.J.A.C. 6A:16-1.3; 6A:16-2.1; 6A:16-2.2

Adopted: 17 August 1987

Revised: 28 February 2000; 24 November 2003; 27 October 2004; 23 May 2007; 22 October 2014; 27 April 2016;

23 May 2023

# **HIGH SCHOOL GRADUATION**

- The Board of Education will recognize the successful completion of the secondary school instructional program by the award of a State-endorsed diploma certifying the student has met all State and local requirements for high school graduation in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1 et seq. The Board will annually certify to the Executive County Superintendent each student who has been awarded a diploma and has met the requirements for graduation.
- As defined in N.J.A.C. 6A:8-1.3, "credit" means the award for the equivalent of a class period of instruction, which meets for a minimum of forty minutes, one time per week during the school year or as approved through N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(a)2 and A.1.b. below.
- A. High School Graduation Requirements N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1
- 1. For a State-endorsed diploma, the Board shall develop, adopt, and implement graduation requirements that prepare students for success in post-secondary degree programs, careers, and civic life in the 21st century, and that include the following:
- a. A graduating student must have earned a minimum of \_\_\_\_\_ (four-year high school: no fewer than 120) credits in courses designed to meet all of the New Jersey Student Learning Standards (NJSLS), including, but not limited to, the following credits:
- (1) \_\_\_\_(At least twenty) credits in English language arts aligned to grade nine through twelve standards;
- (2) \_\_\_\_(At least fifteen) credits in mathematics, including Algebra I or the content equivalent; geometry or the content equivalent; and a third year of mathematics that builds on the concepts and skills of algebra and geometry and that prepares students for college and 21st century careers;
- (3) \_\_\_(At least fifteen) credits in science, including at least five credits in laboratory biology/life science or the content equivalent; one additional laboratory/inquiry-based science course, which shall include chemistry, environmental science, or physics; and one additional laboratory/inquiry-based science course;
- (4) \_\_\_\_(At least fifteen) credits in social studies, including satisfaction of N.J.S.A. 18A:35-1 and 18A:35-2; five credits in world history; and the integration of civics, economics, geography, and global content in all course offerings;
- (5) \_\_\_(At least two and one-half) credits in financial, economic, business, and entrepreneurial literacy;
- (6) \_\_\_(At least three and three-quarters) credits in health, safety, and physical education during each year of enrollment, distributed as one hundred fifty minutes per week, as required by N.J.S.A. 18A:35-5, 7, and 8;
- (7) \_\_\_(At least five) credits in visual and performing arts;
- (8) \_\_\_(At least five) credits in world languages or student demonstration of proficiency as set forth in N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(a)2ii(2) and A.1.b.(2)(b) below;
- (9) Technological literacy, consistent with the NJSLS, integrated throughout the curriculum;

- (10) \_\_\_\_(At least five) credits in 21st century life and careers, or career-technical education; and
- (11) Electives as determined by the high school program sufficient to total a minimum of \_\_\_ (must be at least 120) credits.
- b. The 120-credit requirement set forth in N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(a)1. and in A.1.a. above may be met in whole or in part through program completion of a range of experiences that enable students to pursue a variety of individualized learning opportunities, as follows:
- (1) The district shall establish a process to approve individualized student learning opportunities that meet or exceed the NJSLS.
- (a) Individualized student learning opportunities in all NJSLS areas include, but are not limited to, the following:
- (i) Independent study;
- (ii) Online learning;
- (iii) Study abroad programs;
- (iv) Student exchange programs; and
- (v) Structured learning experiences, including, but not limited to, work-based programs, internships, apprenticeships, and service learning experiences.
- (b) Individualized student learning opportunities based upon specific instructional objectives aimed at meeting or exceeding the NJSLS shall:
- (i) Be based on student interest and career goals as reflected in the Personalized Student Learning Plans;
- (ii) Include demonstration of student competency;
- (iii) Be certified for completion based on the district process adopted according to N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(a)2.ii. and A.1.b.(2) below; and
- (iv) Be on file in the school district and subject to review by the Commissioner of Education or designee.
- (c) Group programs based upon specific instructional objectives aimed at meeting or exceeding the NJSLS shall be permitted and shall be approved in the same manner as other approved courses.
- (2) The district shall establish a process for granting of credits through successful completion of assessments that verify student achievement in meeting or exceeding the NJSLS at the high school level, including standards achieved by means of the individualized student learning opportunities enumerated at N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(a)2 and A.1.b. above. Such programs or assessments may occur all or in part prior to a student's high school enrollment; no such locally administered assessments shall preclude or exempt student participation in applicable Statewide assessments at grades three through twelve.

- (a) The district shall choose assessments that are aligned with or exceed the NJSLS and may include locally designed assessments.
- (b) The district shall choose from among the following assessment options to determine if students have achieved the level of language proficiency designated as Novice-High as defined by the American Council on the Teaching of Foreign Languages (ACTFL) and recognized as fulfilling the world languages requirement of the NJSLS:
- (i) The Standards-based Measurement of Proficiency
- (STAMP) online assessment;
- (ii) The ACTFL Oral Proficiency Interview (OPI) or the Modified Oral Proficiency Interview (MOPI); or
- (iii) New Jersey Department of Education-approved locally designed competency-based assessments.
- (3) The district shall establish a process to approve post-secondary learning opportunities that may consist of Advanced Placement (AP) courses, College-Level Examination Program (CLEP), or concurrent/dual enrollment at accredited higher education institutions.
- (a) The district shall award credit for successful completion of an approved, accredited college course that assures achievement of knowledge and skills that meets or exceeds the NJSLS.
- c. Local student attendance requirements;

d. Other requirements established by	the Board of Education as indicated below:

- e. Any statutorily mandated requirements for earning a high school diploma;
- f. The requirement that all students demonstrate proficiency by achieving a passing score on the English Language Arts (ELA) and mathematics components of the State graduation proficiency test or through the alternative means at N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(h) and A.7. below, if applicable, or for students who take the State graduation proficiency test but do not achieve a passing score through the alternative means set forth at N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(g) and (i) and A.6. and A.8. below:
- (1) Students in the graduating classes of 2019, 2020, 2021, and 2022 shall be required to demonstrate proficiency by achieving a passing score on the high school end-of-course PARCC assessments in

- ELA 10 and Algebra I or through alternative means set forth at N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(f), (h), and (i) and A.5., A.7., and A.8. below.
- g. For students who have not demonstrated proficiency on the ELA and/or mathematics components of the State graduation proficiency test, the opportunity for the following will be provided:
- (1) Remediation, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:7C-3.; and
- (2) One or more additional opportunities to demonstrate proficiency on the State graduation proficiency test, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:7C-6; and
- h. Students graduating from an adult high school shall demonstrate proficiency in the ELA and mathematics components of the State graduation proficiency test, or through alternative means set forth at N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(f) through (i) and A.5. through A.8. below.
- 2. In the development of Personalized Student Learning Plans according to N.J.A.C. 6A:8-3.2(a), the district shall actively encourage all students who have otherwise met the requirements for high school graduation according to N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(a)1 through 3 and A.1.a. through A.1.c. above, to include in their programs of study the following additional credits:
- a. Five credits in mathematics during each year of enrollment, aimed at preparation for entrance into postsecondary programs or 21st century careers;
- b. Five credits in a laboratory science during each year of enrollment, aimed at preparation for entrance into postsecondary programs or 21st century careers;
- c. Five credits in social studies during each year of enrollment, aimed at preparation for entrance into postsecondary programs or 21st century careers; and
- d. Five credits in world languages during each year of enrollment, aimed at preparation for entrance into postsecondary programs or 21st century careers.
- 3. The district shall provide to the Executive County Superintendent the district's graduation requirements each year they are evaluated through Quality Single Accountability Continuum (QSAC) and update the district's filed copy each time the graduation policy is revised.
- 4. The district shall provide each student entering high school and their parents with a copy of the district's requirements for a State-endorsed diploma and the
- programs available to assist students in attaining a State-endorsed diploma, in accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:7C-5.
- 5. To ensure adequate transition to the new Statewide assessment systems, the district shall provide students in the graduating classes of 2018, 2019, 2020, 2021, and 2022 who have not demonstrated proficiency on the high school end-of-course PARCC assessments in ELA 10 and Algebra I with the opportunity to demonstrate competence through one of the alternative means set forth below:
- a. For the graduating classes of 2018, 2019, 2020, 2021, and 2022, students who did not take the ELA 10 and the Algebra I end-of-course PARCC assessment or who take but do not achieve a passing score on both assessments, as required by N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(a)6 and A.1.f. above, may satisfy the State

- requirement to demonstrate proficiency in English language arts and/or mathematics in one of the following ways:
- (1) Achieve a passing score, as determined by the Commissioner of Education, on a corresponding substitute competency test in English language arts and/or mathematics, as applicable, or substitute a passing score on another end-of-course PARCC assessment, including ELA 9, ELA 11, Geometry, or Algebra II; or
- (2) Meet the criteria of the portfolio appeals process.
- 6. For students in the graduating classes of 2023, 2024, and 2025, the alternative means referenced at N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(a)6 and A.1.f. above shall be as follows:
- a. Achieve a passing score, as determined by the Commissioner of Education and approved by the New Jersey State Board of Education, on a corresponding substitute competency test in English language arts and/or mathematics, as applicable; and/or
- b. Demonstrate proficiency through the portfolio appeals process, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:7C-3.
- 7. All English language learners (ELLs) shall satisfy the requirements for high school graduation, except ELLs may demonstrate they have attained State minimum levels of proficiency through passage of the portfolio appeals process in their native language, when available, and passage of a New Jersey Department of Education-approved, English fluency assessment.
- 8. Students, including students with disabilities as defined in N.J.A.C. 6A:14-1.3 or eligible under Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act who participate in the alternative assessment for students with disabilities, are not required to participate in repeated administrations of high school assessment components required at N.J.A.C. 6A:8-4.1(c).
- 9. For students in the graduating classes of 2019, 2020, 2021, and 2022, the New Jersey Department of Education (NJDOE) shall consider high school end-of-course State assessments to be equivalent to the corresponding high school end-of-course PARCC assessments.
- B. High School Diplomas N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.2
- 1. The Board of Education shall award a State-endorsed high school diploma to prospective graduates who have met all of the requirements adopted in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(a), (c), or N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.2(d) and A.1 above, C.1. below, or B.4. below.
- 2. The Board shall not issue a high school diploma to any student not meeting the criteria specified in the rule provisions referenced in B.1. above.
- a. The district shall provide students exiting grade twelve without a diploma the opportunity for continued high school enrollment to age twenty or until the requirements for a State-endorsed diploma have been met, whichever comes first.
- b. The district shall allow any out-of-school individual to age twenty who has otherwise met all State and local graduation requirements but has failed to pass the State proficiency test to demonstrate proficiency through alternative means as set forth at N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(a)6 through N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(i) and in

- A.1.f. through A.8. above, as applicable, pursuant to the standards applicable to the student's graduating class. Students in graduating classes prior to 2018 shall demonstrate proficiency as set forth for the classes of 2018 through 2022 at N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(f)1 and A.5.a. above. Upon certification of passing the test applicable to the student's class in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:8 and this Policy, a State-endorsed diploma shall be granted by the high school of record.
- 3. Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:20-1.4, the Commissioner of Education shall award a State-issued high school diploma based on achieving the Statewide standard score on the General Education Development test (GED) or other adult education assessments to individuals age sixteen or older who are no longer enrolled in school and have not achieved a high school credential.
- 4. The Commissioner of Education shall award a State-issued high school diploma to individuals age sixteen or older and no longer enrolled in high school based on official transcripts showing at least thirty general education credits leading to a degree at an accredited institution of higher education. Included in the thirty general education credits must be a minimum of fifteen credits with at least three credits in each of the five general education categories as follows: English; mathematics; science; social science; and the humanities.
- 5. The Board shall award a State-endorsed high school diploma to any currently enrolled student, regardless of grade level, who:
- a. Has demonstrated proficiency in the State graduation proficiency test, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(a)6 and A.1.f. above, or as set forth at N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(g) and A.6. above:
- (1) The Board shall award a State-endorsed high school diploma to any currently enrolled student in the graduating classes of 2019, 2020, 2021, and 2022 who has demonstrated proficiency in the high school end-of-course PARCC assessments in ELA 10 and Algebra I, or as set forth in N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(f) and in A.5. above;
- b. Has presented official transcripts showing at least thirty general education credits leading to a degree at an accredited institution of higher education; and
- c. Has formally requested such early award of a State-endorsed high school diploma.
- 6. Pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:7C-7 and 18A:7E-3, the Superintendent shall report annually to the Board at a public meeting not later than September 30, and to the Commissioner of Education:
- a. The total number of students graduated;
- b. The number of students graduated under the substitute competency test process;
- c. The number of students graduated under the portfolio appeals process;
- d. The number of students receiving State-endorsed high school diplomas as a result of meeting any alternate requirements for graduation as specified in their individualized education programs (IEP);
- e. The total number of students denied graduation from the twelfth grade class; and

- f. The number of students denied graduation from the twelfth grade class solely because of failure to pass the high school end-of-course PARCC assessments, the State graduation proficiency test, substitute competency tests, or portfolio appeals process based on the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:8.
- C. Students with Disabilities N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(c) and N.J.A.C. 6A:14-4.11
- 1. Through the IEP process set forth at N.J.A.C. 6A:14-3.7 and pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:14-4.11, the Board may specify alternate requirements for a State-endorsed diploma for individual students with disabilities as defined at N.J.A.C. 6A:14-1.3.
- a. The district shall specifically address any alternate requirements for graduation in a student's IEP, in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:14-4.11.
- b. The district shall develop and implement procedures for assessing whether a student has met the specified alternate requirements for graduation individually determined in an IEP.
- 2. The IEP of a student with a disability who enters a high school program shall specifically address the graduation requirements. The student shall meet the high school graduation requirements pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1 and A. above, except as specified in the student's IEP. The IEP shall specify which requirements would qualify the student with a disability for the State-endorsed diploma issued by the Board responsible for the student's education.
- 3. Graduation with a State-endorsed diploma is a change of placement that requires written notice pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:14-2.3(f) and (g).
- a. As part of the written notice, the parent shall be provided with a copy of the procedural safeguards statement published by the NJDOE.
- b. As with any proposal to change the educational program or placement of a student with a disability, the parent may resolve a disagreement with the proposal to graduate the student by requesting mediation or a due process hearing prior to graduation.
- c. In accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:14-3.8(d), a reevaluation shall not be required.
- d. When a student graduates or exceeds the age of eligibility, the student shall be provided a written summary of their academic achievement and functional performance prior to the date of the student's graduation or the conclusion of the school year in which the student exceeds the age of eligibility. The summary shall include recommendations to assist the student in meeting their postsecondary goals.
- 4. If a student attends a school other than that of the school district of residence that is empowered to grant a diploma, the student shall have the choice of receiving the diploma of the school attended or the diploma of the school district of residence.
- a. If the school the student is attending declines to issue a diploma to the student, the Board of the school district of residence shall issue the student a diploma if the student has satisfied all State and local graduation requirements, as specified in the student's IEP.

- 5. If the Board grants an elementary school diploma, a student with a disability who fulfills the requirements of their IEP shall qualify for and receive a diploma.
- 6. Students with disabilities who meet the standards for graduation according to N.J.A.C. 6A:14-4.11 and C. of this Policy shall have the opportunity to participate in graduation exercises and related activities on a nondiscriminatory basis.
- D. State Seal of Biliteracy N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.3
- 1. The Board may award a State Seal of Biliteracy to any student who has met all requirements in N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.2 and B. above and demonstrates proficiency in the following:
- a. One or more world languages via an approved assessment pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.3(f) and D.6. below during the student's next to last or final year of high school; and
- (1) Pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:7C-15, a foreign language other than English also shall include, but not be limited to, American Sign Language, Latin, and Native American languages.
- b. English language arts as set forth in N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(a)6 and A.1.f. above.
- 2. A Board that chooses to award the State Seal of Biliteracy shall incorporate the process into the developed, adopted, and implemented Policy 5460 High School Graduation pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(a) and A.1. above, denoting participation in the voluntary program. A Board choosing to participate shall submit, in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.1(d) and A.3. above, a copy of Policy 5460 High School Graduation that reflects the option for students to participate in the State Seal of Biliteracy.
- 3. The Board of Education shall pay the costs for related assessments and transcript insignias.
- 4. The Board of Education shall do the following:
- a. Provide the NJDOE with information regarding students who qualify for the State Seal of Biliteracy pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.3(a) and D.1. above;
- b. Present each student who qualifies pursuant to D.1. above with a New Jersey Department of Education-issued certificate;
- c. Include the Commissioner of Education-developed insignia on the student's transcript; and
- d. Maintain appropriate records to identify students who have earned the State Seal of Biliteracy.
- 5. The Board shall not award a State Seal of Biliteracy to any student who does not meet the criteria in N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.3(a) and D.1. above and shall not include the Commissioner of Education-developed insignia on the student's transcript.

- 6. A list of New Jersey Department of Education-approved, nationally recognized assessments and the Statewide scores necessary for a student to satisfy requirements for the State Seal of Biliteracy shall be set by a resolution approved by the New Jersey State Board of Education.
- a. If an approved assessment, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:8-5.3(f) and D.6. above, does not exist for a particular language, the Board may administer a NJDOE-approved, locally designed proficiency-based assessment.]

N.J.S.A. 18A:7C-1; 18A:7C-3; 18A:7C-5; 18A:7C-6, 18A:7C-7;

18A:7C-15; 18A:7E-3 18A:35-1; 18A:35-2;

18A:35-5; 18A:35-7; 18A:35-8

N.J.A.C. 6A:8-1.3; 6A:8-5.1 et seg.; 6A:14-1.3;

6A:14-2.3; 6A:14-3.7 6A:14-3.8;

6A:14-4.11; 6A:20-1.4

Adopted: 6 May 1980

Revised: 31 November 1991; 8 September 1993; 24 November 2003; 30 June 2004; 23 September 2009; 29 August

2012; 29 April 2015; 21 July 2016; 26 April 2017; 16 March 2022

# MIDDLE SCHOOL GRADUATION

Regulation No. 5410.2

The administration at Thomas Jefferson Middle School believes that the graduation ceremony is a privilege. We are of the opinion that it should be reserved for only those students who have met all the requirements for promotion and have exhibited good school citizenship throughout the year.

The graduation policy listed below has been approved by the Board of Education. The school administration will follow this policy when determination is made for those who participate. A student may be kept out of the eighth grade graduation ceremony for **any one** of the following criteria:

- 1. Failure to pass any core subjects of Math, Reading, English, Science or Social Studies. (at the discretion of the school administration)
- 2. Three (3) suspensions during the school year.
- 3. A grade of F as a final average in school citizenship.
- 4. Possessing or selling drugs.
- 5. Possessing a weapon in school.
- 6. Absence of more than twenty (20) days of the school year without medical reason. (5 times tardy to school = 1 absence)
- 7. Failure to pass Physical Education.
- 8. Excessive tardiness (12 or more, unexcused) during the school year.

Date Adopted: 5-6-80

Date(s) Revised: 2-28-00, 8-29-12

# PLAGIARISM Policy No. 570

- A. Pupils are expected to be honest in all of their academic work. This means that they will not engage in any of the following acts:
  - 1. Cheating on examinations, including but not limited to, the non-authorized use of books or notes, the use

- of crib sheets, copying from other students" papers, exchanging information with other students orally, in writing, or by signals, obtaining copies of the examination illegally and other similar activities.
- 2. Plagiarism is not permitted in term papers, themes, essays, reports, images, take-home examinations, and other academic work. Plagiarism is defined as stealing or use without acknowledgment of the ideas, words, formulas, textual materials, on line services, computer programs, etc. of another person, or in any way presenting the work of another person as one's own.
- 3. Falsifications, including forging signatures, altering answers after they have been graded, the insertion of answers after the fact, the erasure of grader's markings, and other acts that allow for falsely taking credit.
- B. A pupil found guilty of academic dishonesty may be subjected to a full range of penalties including, but not limited to, reprimand and loss of credit for all of the work that is plagiarized.
- C. A teacher who believes that a pupil has been academically dishonest in his/her class should resolve the matter in the following manner:
  - 1. Address the matter with the student orally and/or in writing. The teacher is also authorized to withhold credit in the work tainted by the academic dishonesty.
  - 2. If warranted, the teacher shall file a written complaint against the student with the principal, requesting a more stringent form of discipline. The complaint must describe in detail the academic dishonesty that is alleged to have taken place.
  - 3. The principal will determine if further discipline of the pupil is appropriate, and will determine the nature of the discipline on a case-by-case basis.
  - 4. If the pupil is not in agreement with the disciplinary action of the teacher, he/she may appeal the action to the principal. If the pupil is dissatisfied with the principal's disposition of the case, he/she may grieve the action in accordance with Policy No. 5710, Pupil Grievance.

Date Adopted: 9-28-11

# PROHIBITION OF GAMBLING FOR STUDENTS Policy No. 5502

The philosophy of the Lodi Board of Education indicates that we believe it is the district's responsibility to create an environment for learning. Within the environment it is important that all students observe all laws.

Therefore, gambling is not permitted on school premises or property or while attending school sponsored or sanctioned events or activities, whether such events or activities occur on or off school premises or property.

Any violation(s) of the above will subject the student to an investigation by the building administration and could result in disciplinary action as well as referral for appropriate outside services if deemed necessary.

Date Adopted: 12/19/95 Date(s) Revised:

# PROMOTION AND RETENTION

Policy No. 5410

The Board of Education recognizes that each child develops and grows in a unique pattern and that students should be placed in the educational setting most appropriate to their social, physical, and educational needs. Each student enrolled in this district shall be moved forward in a continuous program of learning in harmony with his/her own development.

Standards for student promotion shall be related to the New Jersey Core Curriculum Content Standards and district goals and objectives and to the accomplishments of students. A student in the elementary grades will be promoted

to the next succeeding grade level when he/she has completed the course requirements at the presently assigned grade; has achieved the instructional objectives set for the present grade; has demonstrated the proficiencies required for movement into the educational program of the next grade; and has demonstrated the degree of social, emotional, and physical maturation necessary for a successful learning experience in the next grade. However, a student in grades 1 through 5 will be required to repeat the grade level when he or she has two failures or has failed reading or mathematics. In grades 6 through 8, a student will be required to repeat the grade level if he or she has two failures in any of the five (5) core academic subject areas or has failed Reading, English or Mathematics.

Promotion policies and procedures will be provided to parent(s) or legal guardian(s) as appropriate. Parent(s) or legal guardian(s) and students shall be regularly informed during the school year of the student's progress toward meeting promotion standards. A teacher who determines that a student's progress may not be sufficient to meet promotion standards shall notify the parent(s) or legal guardian(s) and the student and offer immediate consultation to the student's parent(s) or legal guardian(s). Every effort shall be made to remediate a student's deficiencies before retention is recommended.

School attendance shall be a factor in the determination of a student's promotion or retention. Only extenuating circumstances should permit the promotion of a student who has been in attendance fewer than one hundred sixty four (164) days during the school year.

Classroom teachers shall recommend to the Building Principal the promotion or retention of each student. Parent(s) or legal guardian(s) and adult students may appeal a promotion or retention decision to the Principal whose decision shall be final.

N.J.S.A. 18A:35-4.9

Adopted: 6 May 1980

Revised: 28 April 1986; 20 March 1989; 8 September 1993; 28 February 2003; 25 May 2005; 25 October 2016

# PUPIL RECORDS Policy No. 8330

The Board of Education believes that information about individual students must be compiled and maintained in the interest of the student's educational welfare and advancement. The Board will strive to balance the student's right to privacy against the district's need to collect, retain, and use information about individual students and groups of students. The Board authorizes the establishment and maintenance of student files that include only those records mandated by law, rules of the State Board of Education, authorized administrative directive, and those records permitted by this Board.

The Superintendent shall prepare, present to the Board for approval, and distribute regulations that implement this Policy and conform to applicable State and Federal law and rules of the State Board of Education.

### **General Considerations**

The Board shall compile and maintain student records and regulate access in accordance with the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA), 20 U.S.C. §1232g, and 34 CFR Part 99, disclosure, or communication of information contained in student records in a manner that assures the security of the records in accordance with the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7 et seq. Student records shall contain only information that is relevant to the education of the student and is objectively based on the personal observations or knowledge of the certified school personnel who originate(s) the record. The district shall provide annual, written notification to parents, adult students, and emancipated minors of their rights in regard to student records and student participation in educational,

occupational, and military recruitment programs. Copies of the applicable State and Federal laws and Board policies shall be made available upon request. The district shall make every effort to notify parents and adult students in their dominant language.

Nonadult students may assert rights of access only through their parent(s). However, nothing in N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7 shall be construed to prohibit certified school personnel from disclosing at their discretion student records to nonadult students or to appropriate persons in connection with an emergency, if the information contained in the record is necessary to protect the health or safety of the student or other persons.

No liability shall be attached to any member, officer, or employee of the Board permitting access or furnishing student records in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7 et seq.

# **Student Information Directory**

A student information directory is a publication of the Board that includes information relating to a student as defined in N.J.A.C. 6A:32-2.1. This information includes: name; grade level; date and place of birth; dates of school attendance; major field of study; participation in officially recognized activities; weight and height relating to athletic team membership; degrees; awards; the most recent educational agency attended by the student; and other similar information. The student information directory shall be used only by authorized district personnel and for designated official use by judicial, law enforcement, and medical personnel and not for general public consumption.

In the event the district publishes a student information directory, the Superintendent or designee will provide a parent or adult student a ten-day period to submit to the Superintendent a written statement prohibiting the inclusion of any or all types of information about the student in any student information directory before allowing access to the directory and school facilities to educational, occupational, and military recruiters pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:36-19.1, P.L. 114-95 §8528, and 20 U.S.C. §8528 - Armed Forces Recruiter Access to Students and Student Recruiting Information of the Every Student Succeeds Act of 2015. In accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:36-19.1, military recruiters will be provided the same access to a student information directory that is provided to educational and occupational recruiters.

# School Contact Directory for Official Use

A school contact directory for official use is a compilation by the district that includes the following information for each student: name; address; telephone number; date of birth; and school enrollment. The district shall compile and maintain a school contact directory for official use in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.2, that is separate and distinct from the student information directory. The student contact directory may be provided for official use only to judicial and law enforcement personnel, and to medical personnel currently providing services to the student in question. To exclude any information from the school contact directory for official use the parent, adult student, or emancipated minor shall notify the Superintendent or designee in writing.

### Mandated and Permitted Student Records

Mandated student records are those records districts have been directed to compile by State statute, regulations, or authorized administrative directive in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.3.

Permitted student records are those student records not mandated pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.3, but authorized by the Board to promote the student's educational welfare. The Board shall authorize the permitted records to be collected by adopting this Policy and Regulation 8330, which will list such permitted records.

### Maintenance and Security of Student Records

The Superintendent or designee shall be responsible for the security of student records maintained in the district in accordance with the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.4. This Policy and Regulation 8330 assure that access to student records is limited to authorized persons.

Records for each individual student may be stored electronically or in paper format. When student records are stored electronically, proper security and back-up procedures shall be administered.

Student health records, whether stored on paper or electronically, shall be maintained in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.1(l). Records shall be accessible during the hours in which the school program is in operation.

Any district website shall not disclose any personally identifiable information about a student in accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:36-35 and N.J.A.C. 6A:32-2.1.

#### Access to Student Records

Only authorized organizations, agencies, or persons as defined in N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.5 shall have access to student records, including student health records. Access to student records shall be provided to persons authorized such access under N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.1 et seq. within ten days of a request, but prior to any review or hearing conducted in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A.

The district may charge a reasonable fee for reproduction of student records, not to exceed the schedule of costs set forth at N.J.S.A. 47:1A-5, provided that the cost does not effectively prevent parents or adult students from exercising their rights under N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7 or other Federal and State rules and regulations regarding students with disabilities, including N.J.A.C. 6A:14.

The district shall control access to, disclosure of, and communication regarding information contained in student health records to assure access only to people permitted by Federal and State statute and regulations in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.5(c).

Access to and disclosure of a student's health record shall meet the requirements of FERPA.

Only authorized organizations, agencies, or persons as defined in N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.5 shall have access to student records, including student health records.

Nothing in N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7 et seq. or in this Policy and Regulation 8330 shall be construed to prohibit school personnel from disclosing information contained in the student health record to students or adults in connection with an emergency, if such knowledge is necessary to protect the immediate health or safety of the student or other persons.

In complying with N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7 – Student Records, the district shall adhere to requirements pursuant to N.J.S.A. 47:1A-10, the Open Public Records Act (OPRA) and FERPA.

### Conditions for Access to Student Records

All authorized organizations, agencies, and persons defined in N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7 et seq. shall have access to a student record, subject to conditions outlined in N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.6.

Rights of Appeal for Parents and Adult Students

Student records are subject to challenge by parents and adult students on the grounds of inaccuracy, irrelevancy, impermissible disclosure, inclusion of improper information, or denial of access to organizations, agencies, and persons in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.7(a).

To request a change in the student record or to request a stay of disclosure pending final determination of the challenged procedure, the parent or adult student shall follow the procedures pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.7(b).

Appeals relating to student records for students with disabilities shall be processed in accordance with the requirements of N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.7(c).

Regardless of the outcome of any appeal, a parent or adult student shall be permitted to place in the student record a statement commenting upon the information in the student record or setting forth any reasons for contesting a portion of the student record, including the decision made in the appeal. The parent's or adult student's statement shall

be maintained as part of the student record, as long as the contested portion of the student record is maintained. If the contested portion of the record is disclosed to any party, the statement commenting upon the information shall also be disclosed to that party.

Retention and Disposal of Student Records

A student record is considered to be incomplete and not subject to the provisions of the Destruction of Public Records Law, N.J.S.A. 47:3-15 et seq., while the student is enrolled in the district. The Board shall retain the student health record and the health history and immunization record according to the School District Records Retention Schedule, as determined by the New Jersey State Records Committee.

Student records of currently enrolled students, other than the records described in N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.8(f), may be disposed of after the information is no longer necessary to provide educational services to a student and in accordance with the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.8(c).

Upon graduation or permanent departure of a student from the district, the parent or adult student shall be notified in writing that a copy of the entire student record will be provided to them upon request. Information in student records, other than that described in N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.8(f), may be disposed of, but only in accordance with the Destruction of Public Records Law, N.J.S.A. 47:3-15 et seq. Such disposition shall be in accordance with the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.8(c)2.

No additions shall be made to the record after graduation or permanent departure without the prior written consent of the parent or adult student.

In accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.8(f), the district of last enrollment, graduation, or permanent departure of the student from the district shall keep for 100 years, a mandated record of a student's name, date of birth, name of parents, gender, health history and immunization, standardized assessment results, grades, attendance, classes attended, grade level completed, year completed, and years of attendance.

N.J.S.A. 18A:36-19; 18A:36-19.1; 18A:40-4; 18A:40-19 N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.1; 6A:32-7.2; 6A:32-7.3; 6A:32-7.4; 6A:32-7.5; 6A:32-7.6; 6A:32-7.7; 6A:32-7.8 20 U.S.C. §8528 Adopted: 6 May 1980

Revised: 20 March 1989; 10 December 1991; 8 September 1993; 28 February 2000; 28 February 2003; 21 May

2006; 20 April 2004; 24 May 2006; 25 January 2017; 24 March 2021; 15 February 2023

# **PUPIL RIGHT OF PRIVACY**

Policy No. 5770

The Board of Education recognizes that a pupil's right of privacy may not be violated by unreasonable search and seizure and directs that no pupil be searched without reason or in an unreasonable manner.

Teaching staff members are charged with the responsibility of maintaining order and discipline in the schools and of safeguarding the safety and well-being of the pupils in their care. In the discharge of that responsibility, a teaching staff member may search or request the search of the person or property of a pupil as authorized by this policy, with or without the pupil's consent, whenever he/she has reasonable grounds to suspect that the search is required to discover evidence of a violation of law or of school rules. The extent of the search will be governed by the seriousness of the alleged infraction, the pupil's age, and the pupil's disciplinary history. Except in exigent circumstances, an intrusive search of a pupil's person or intimate personal belongings shall be conducted by a person of the pupil's gender.

The Board acknowledges the need for the in-school storage of pupils' possessions and shall provide storage places, including desks and lockers, for that purpose. Where locks are provided for such storage places, pupils may lock them against incursion by other pupils. In no storage place provided by the Board shall pupils have such an expectation of privacy as to prevent examination by a school official. Pupils shall be notified in writing at the beginning of each school

year that inspections of their lockers, desks, and other storage facilities on school district property may be conducted. The school principal or designee is directed to conduct, without further notice, the regular inspection of such facilities provided to pupils for the storage of property.

Except as required by exigent circumstances, a request for the search of a pupil or a pupil's private possessions will be directed to the building principal who shall, whenever feasible, first request the freely offered consent of the pupil to the inspection. Whenever possible, a search will be conducted by the Principal in the presence of the pupil, the pupil's parent(s) or legal guardian(s) or a representative of the parent(s) or legal guardian(s), and a teaching staff member other than the Principal. Under no circumstances shall any pupil be subjected to a strip search or a body cavity search.

A search prompted by the reasonable belief that the circumstances are exigent and pose an immediate threat, will be conducted by any teaching staff member with as much speed and dispatch as may be required to protect persons and property.

The Principal shall conduct a pupil search on the request of a law enforcement officer only on presentation of a duly authorized search warrant or on the voluntary and knowing consent of the pupil or when the Principal has independent grounds to suspect the presence of an incriminating object.

The Principal shall be responsible for the prompt recording in writing of each pupil search, including the reasons for the search; information received that established the need for the search and the name of the informant, if any; the persons present when the search was conducted; any substances or objects found; and the disposition made of them. The Principal shall be responsible for the custody, control, and disposition of any illegal or dangerous substance or object taken from a pupil.

Date Adopted: 5/6/80

Date Revised: 2/18/85, 9/8/93, 2/28/00

# PUPIL RIGHTS

**Policy No. 5700** 

The Board of Education recognizes that pupils possess both the right to a free public education and the rights of citizenship. In granting pupils the educational opportunities to which they are entitled, the Board shall provide them with the nurture, counsel, and custodial care appropriate to pupils' ages and maturity. At the same time, the Board will respect the right of each pupil to equal treatment and equal access to the educational program, the due process of law, freedom of expression and association, and the privacy of his/her own thoughts.

Attendant on the rights guaranteed to each pupil are certain responsibilities, which include respect for the rights of others, obedience to properly constituted school authority, and compliance with the policies and regulations of this district.

As pupils differ in age and maturity, so they differ in the ability to assume both the rights and the concomitant responsibilities of citizenship. Accordingly, the exercise of each right will be granted with due regard for the degree of responsibility possessed by the pupil and the pupil's need for continuing guidance and control.

A pupil who has reached the age of majority possesses the full rights of an adult and may issue authorizations previously delegated to his/her parent. The adult pupil is fully responsible for his/her educational performance, attendance, compliance with district regulations, and care of school property. The parent of each adult pupil will be informed of the rights of the pupil and will continue to be informed of the pupil's progress in school.

Date Adopted: 5/6/80 Date Revised: 9/8/93

# **PUPIL SMOKING**

Policy No. 5533

The Board of Education recognizes the use of tobacco presents a health hazard that can have serious implications both for the smoker and the nonsmoker and that smoking habits developed by young people may have lifelong harmful consequences.

For the purpose of this Policy, "smoking" means the burning of, inhaling from, exhaling the smoke from, or the possession of a lighted cigar, cigarette, pipe, or any other matter or substance which contains tobacco or any other matter that can be smoked, or the inhaling or exhaling of smoke or vapor from an electronic smoking device pursuant to N.J.S.A. 26:3D-57. For the purpose of this Policy, "smoking" also includes the use of smokeless tobacco and snuff.

For the purpose of this Policy, "electronic smoking device" means an electronic device that can be used to deliver nicotine or other substances to the person inhaling from the device, including, but not limited to, an electronic cigarette, cigar, cigarillo, pipe, or any cartridge or other component of the device or related product pursuant to N.J.S.A. 2A:170-51.4.

For the purpose of this Policy, "school buildings" and "school grounds" means and includes land, portions of land, structures, buildings, and vehicles, owned, operated or used for the provision of academic or extracurricular programs sponsored by the district or community provider and structures that support these buildings, such as school wastewater treatment facilities, generating facilities, and any other central facilities including, but not limited to, kitchens and maintenance shops. "School buildings" and "school grounds" also include athletic stadiums; swimming pools; any associated structures or related equipment tied to such facilities including, but not limited to, grandstands and night field lights; greenhouses; garages; facilities used for non-instructional or non-educational purposes; and any structure, building, or facility used solely for school administration. "School buildings" and "school grounds" also include other facilities as defined in N.J.A.C. 6A:26-1.2; playgrounds; and other recreational places owned by local municipalities, private entities, or other individuals during those times when the school district has exclusive use of a portion of such land.

N.J.S.A. 2A:170-51.4 prohibits the sale or distribution to any person under twenty-one years old of any cigarettes made of tobacco or any other matter or substance which can be smoked, or any cigarette paper or tobacco in any form, including smokeless tobacco; and any electronic device that can be used to deliver nicotine or other substances to the person inhaling from the device, including, but not limited to, an electronic cigarette, cigar, cigarillo, pipe, or any cartridge or other component of the device or related product. Consequences for a student possessing such an item will be in accordance with the Student Code of Conduct.

The Board prohibits smoking by students at any time in school buildings or on school grounds, at school-sponsored events away from school, or on a school bus.

The Board also prohibits the possession of any item listed in N.J.S.A. 2A:170-51.4 at any time in school buildings or on school grounds, at school-sponsored events away from school, or on a school bus. Such items will be confiscated and may be returned to the parent, upon request.

If it appears to an educational staff member or other professional, upon confiscating such item(s), that the student may currently be under the influence of alcohol or other drugs, the staff member shall inform the Principal or designee. The Principal or designee will immediately notify the parent and the Superintendent or designee. The Principal or designee will arrange for an immediate medical examination of the student and shall comply with all of the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3 and Policy and Regulation 5530 – Substance Abuse.

In the event the Principal or designee, after inspection of the confiscated item(s), has reason to believe the item(s) may have contained or may contain a controlled dangerous substance or a controlled dangerous analog pursuant to N.J.S.A. 2C:35-2, the Principal or designee will immediately notify the parent and the Superintendent or designee. The Principal or designee will arrange for an immediate medical examination of the student and shall comply with all of the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3 and Policy and Regulation 5530 – Substance Abuse. Principals and designees will be trained to identify controlled dangerous substances in electronic smoking devices.

A sign indicating smoking is prohibited in school buildings and on school grounds will be posted at each public entrance of a school building in accordance with law. The sign shall also indicate violators are subject to a fine.

A student who violates the provisions of this Policy shall be subject to appropriate disciplinary measures in accordance with the district's Student Discipline/Code of Conduct and may be subject to fines in accordance with law. In the event a student is found to have violated this Policy and the law, the Principal or designee may file a complaint with the appropriate Municipal Court or other agency with jurisdiction as defined in N.J.A.C. 8:6-9.1(c).

The Board directs that the health curriculum include instruction in the potential hazards of the use of tobacco. All school staff members shall make every reasonable effort to discourage students from developing the habit of smoking.

The Board of Education will comply with any provisions of a municipal ordinance which provides restrictions on or prohibitions against smoking equivalent to, or greater than, those provided in N.J.S.A. 26:3D-55 through N.J.S.A. 26:3D-63.

N.J.S.A. 2A:170-51.4 N.J.S.A. 2C:35-2 N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-1 N.J.S.A. 26:3D-55 through 26:3D-63 N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3

N.J.A.C. 8:6-7.2; 8:6-9.1 through 8:6-9.5

Adopted: 17 August 2004

Revised: 9 August 1989; 28 August 2002; 27 October 2004; 24 February 2010; 28 August 2013; 5 August 2019

# PUPIL SUPERVISION AFTER SCHOOL DISMISSAL Policy No. 8601

The Board of Education adopts this Pupil Supervision After School Dismissal Policy as a result of the New Jersey Supreme Court's decision in *Joseph Jerkins, an infant by his Guardian Ad Litem, Charles Jerkins; Charles Jerkins and Toni Jerkins, individually, v. Soweto Anderson; Kemba N. Anderson; John Does 1-10 (fictitious individuals) and ABC Corporations 1-10 (fictitious entities), and Board of Education of Pleasantville Public Schools and Rosemay Clarke.* 

The New Jersey Supreme Court, in Jerkins, indicated dangers exist for younger pupils at dismissal as children are susceptible to numerous risks, including negligent conduct, when leaving school property. Because of these risks, the Board of Education adopts and requires the implementation of Policy 8601 for the supervision of younger pupils after dismissal. The supervision provisions of Policy Guide 8601 are applicable to parents or legal guardians of pupils attending district-operated schools or programs in grades Pre-Kindergarten to 5 who are not eligible for district-provided transportation after dismissal or are eligible and elect not to use district-provided transportation after dismissal.

Any parent(s) or legal guardian(s) of a pupil attending a district-operated school or program in grades Pre-Kindergarten to 5, where the pupil is not eligible for district-provided transportation or is eligible and elects not to use district-provided transportation after dismissal may request the school or program not release the pupil to walk home after dismissal unless the pupil is released to the parent(s) or legal guardian(s) or escort(s) designated by the parent(s) or legal guardian(s). The parent(s) or legal guardian(s) requesting their child(ren) only be released to a parent(s) or legal guardian(s) or parent(s) or legal guardian(s)-designated escort after dismissal must submit a completed Request for Supervision at Dismissal from School Form to the Principal or designee, or program administrator.

The Form shall be made available upon request to the Principal, or designee, or the program administrator.

Only those parents or legal guardians requesting the school or program not release their child(ren) to walk home after school dismissal unless the child(ren) is released to the parent(s) or legal guardian(s) or designated escort need to complete the Request Form.

In order for the school administration to effectively implement the requirements of this Policy and to ensure the safety and security of pupils that will be released to a parent(s) or legal guardian(s) or designated escort, the parental request shall be applicable for every school day and shall apply for a duration period of the entire school year. The Request Form must be re-submitted at the end of the duration period. In addition, a parent(s) or legal guardian(s) may rescind their Request by submitting a written request to the Principal or program administrator indicating the date in which the parent(s) or legal guardian(s) no longer requests the school provide supervision of their child(ren) after school dismissal. The child(ren) will be dismissed in accordance with typical dismissal protocol effective the date indicated in the rescinding request.

The Principal or designee, or program administrator upon receiving the Request for Supervision at Dismissal from School Form, shall notify the appropriate school staff member(s) who has supervision of the pupil at dismissal time at the end of the school day of the parent's or legal guardian's request. The supervising staff member that receives such notice shall retain supervision of the pupil when other pupils are dismissed from school at the end of the school day.

Each Principal or program administrator will develop and implement a written Pupil Supervision After School Dismissal Plan for their school building or program location. This Plan shall include the school building's or program's supervision procedures for pupils at the end of the school day to the designated area in the school building or program and the location of the designated area in the school building or program. The Plan shall be based on the school's or program's ability to provide supervision, the accessibility for the parent(s) or legal guardian(s) or designated escort to pick-up the child without disrupting dismissal of the remaining school population, and other considerations unique to the school building or program location. The school's or program's Pupil Supervision After School Dismissal Plan shall be provided to all parent(s) or legal guardian(s) that have submitted a Request Form.

The pupil(s) shall be supervised by school staff in the designated area of the building and will only be released when the parent(s) or legal guardian(s) or designated escort arrives to pick up the pupil.

In order to ensure the safety of other pupils being dismissed from school in accordance with typical school dismissal protocol, to limit interaction of parent(s) or legal guardian(s) or designated escorts with other pupils within the building, and to avoid traffic and vehicular safety problems outside the school building, the Principal or program administrator may prohibit the parent(s) or legal guardian(s) or designated escort from entering the school building until a time period after school has dismissed or until school buses and other vehicular traffic have cleared the school site. This determination shall be made by each Principal or program administrator after considering the unique circumstances at the school building and the building's typical dismissal protocol.

In the event of an emergency such that, when an unforeseen event prevents a parent or legal guardian or designated escort from arriving for the child(ren) at dismissal within the time period designated by the Principal or program administrator, the pupil will be relocated to the Main Office in the school building and will remain in the Main Office supervised by the Main Office staff until the parent(s) or legal guardian(s) or designated escort arrives.

The school will provide parent(s) or legal guardian(s) information regarding any supervised after-school services, if any, that may be available to pupils at the school's facilities after formal school dismissal.

This Policy shall be published in pupil/school handbooks. In addition, the school district shall provide to parent(s) or legal guardian(s) in the beginning of the school year, the school's calendar to include the starting and dismissal times for full session, half-session, and early dismissal days due to weather or other emergencies. Parent(s) or legal guardian(s) shall be required to return to the school a signed acknowledgement of receipt of the pupil/school handbook, which shall include this Policy and the school calendar. In addition, any changes to the school's calendar made during the school year shall also be provided to parent(s) or legal guardian(s).

Date Adopted: 1-23-08

# RECRUITMENT BY SPECIAL INTEREST GROUPS Policy No. 9713

The Board of Education prohibits recruitment activities by outside organizations on school premises, regardless of the purpose of the recruitment or the nature of the recruitment agency. Except as required and referenced below no information about individual students will be released for the purpose of approaching students for educational, occupational, military, or any other recruitment purpose.

However, a school district that receives funds under ESEA, on request from a military recruiter or an institution of higher education, must provide access to the names, addresses, and telephone listings of each secondary student served by the Board of Education. Parents and/or adult students may submit a written request to the Superintendent or designee to opt out of the disclosure of such information for the student in which case the information will not be released without the parent's or adult student's written consent.

Parent(s) of secondary students and adult students shall be informed annually in writing of their right to request a secondary student's excusal from participation in all recruitment activities and/or from having their child's name, address, and/or telephone listing provided to a military recruiter, an institution of higher education, or a prospective employer.

- -

The district will give military recruiters the same right of access to secondary students as generally provide to post-secondary institutions and prospective employers.

Representatives of bona fide educational institutions, occupational agencies, and the United States Armed Forces may recruit students on school premises by participation in assembly programs, career day activities, and the like and by distributing literature. Permission to recruit on school premises must be requested in writing at least forty-five working days before the planned activity and must be approved in advance by the Superintendent or designee. The Superintendent or designee shall not favor one recruiter over another, but shall not approve an activity that, in the judgment of the Superintendent or designee, carries a substantial likelihood of disrupting the educational program of the school or school district.

Nothing in this Policy shall be construed as requiring the Board to approve or participate in an activity that appears to advance or inhibit any particular religious sect or religion generally.

N.J.S.A. 18A:36-19.1

Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1965 – §8528

Adopted: 10 March 1988

Revised: 28 February 2003; 21 May 2003; 24 March 2021

# REMOVAL OF STUDENTS FOR ASSAULTS WITH WEAPONS OFFENSES

**Policy No. 5613** 

The Board of Education is committed to providing a safe and secure school environment to all students attending the public schools. To provide this environment, the Board of Education will implement policies and procedures regarding a student who commits an assault, as defined under N.J.S.A. 2C:12-1(a)1, with a weapon, which includes, but is not limited to, items enumerated in N.J.S.A. 2C:39-1(r), except a firearm as defined by N.J.S.A. 2C:39-1(f) and 18 U.S.C. § 921, upon a teacher, administrator, other school Board employee, Board of Education member, or another student on school grounds, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:37-2.2 through 2.5.

A student, other than a student with a disability, who commits an assault as defined above shall be immediately removed from the school's general education program for a period not exceeding one calendar year and placed in an alternative education program according to the requirements of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-9. A student with a disability who commits an assault as defined above shall be immediately removed in accordance with the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:14 and applicable Federal regulations and shall receive a placement in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:14.

The Principal or designee shall remove the student in accordance with the requirements outlined in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.6(d), which includes notifying the appropriate law enforcement agency of a possible violation of the New Jersey Code of Criminal Justice.

If it is found that the removed student did not commit these offense(s), the student shall be immediately returned to the program for which he or she was removed.

If a student, other than a student with a disability, is removed from the general education program pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.6 and this Policy, and a placement in an alternative education program is not available, the general education student shall be provided home or other out-of-school instruction, according to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-10.2, until placement is available.

The Superintendent shall make the final determination on whether the general education student removed, in accordance with the requirements of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.6 and this Policy, is prepared to return to the general education program or will remain in an alternative education program or receive home or other out-of-school instruction based on the criteria outlined in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.6(i).

The Superintendent of Schools biannually shall submit to the Commissioner of Education a report on each incident and the circumstance surrounding the removal of students pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.6 utilizing the Electronic Violence and Vandalism Reporting System, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.3(e)1.

This Policy and Regulation 5613, implementing the requirements of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.6, shall be annually disseminated to all school staff, students, and parents.

N.J.S.A. 18A:37-1 et seq.

N.J.A.C. 6A:14-2.8 et seq.; 6A:16-5.6;

6A:16-6.1 et seq.; 6A:16-7.1 et seq.; 6A:16-8.1 et seq.; 6A:16-9.1 et seq.;

6A:16-10.2

Date Adopted: 8-26-14

# REMOVAL OF STUDENTS FOR ASSAULTS WITH WEAPONS OFFENSES

Regulation No. 5613

#### A. Definitions

"Removal" means the exclusion of a student from the general education program in the school in which the student was assigned and assigning the student to an alternative education school or program for at least one calendar year, following a proper hearing conducted by the Board of Education.

"Suspension" means a temporary exclusion from school, following due process procedures as outlined in State law and administrative code.

"Expulsion" means a permanent exclusion from school which denies a student the free, thorough, and efficient public education provided by the public school district in which the student resides, based on specific conditions and following required due process procedures as outlined in State law and administrative code, including a hearing conducted by the Board of Education.

"School grounds" means and includes land, portions of land, structures, buildings, and vehicles, when used for the provision of academic or extracurricular programs sponsored by the school district or community provider and structures that support these buildings, such as school district wastewater treatment facilities, generating facilities, and other central services facilities including, but not limited to, kitchens and maintenance shops. "School grounds" also includes athletic stadiums; swimming pools; any associated structures or related equipment tied to such facilities including, but not limited to, grandstands; greenhouses; garages; facilities used for non-instructional or non-educational purposes; and any structure, building, or facility used solely for school administration. School grounds also includes other facilities as defined in N.J.A.C. 6A:26-1.2, playgrounds, and recreational places owned by local municipalities, private entities, or other individuals during those times when the school district has exclusive use of a portion of such land.

- B. Removal of Students for Assaults with Weapons Offenses
  - 1. Pursuant to the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.6, any student, other than a student with a disability, who commits an assault, as defined under N.J.S.A. 2C:12-1(a)1, with a weapon, which includes, but is not limited to, items enumerated in N.J.S.A. 2C:39-1(r), except a firearm as defined by N.J.S.A. 2C:39-1(f) and 18 U.S.C. § 921, upon a teacher, administrator, other school Board employee, Board of Education member, or another student on school grounds, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:37-2.2 through 2.5 shall be immediately removed from the school's general education program for a period not exceeding one calendar year.
  - 2. The Superintendent may modify on a case-by-case basis the removal of a general education student.
  - 3. Nothing in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.6 shall be construed to prohibit the expulsion of a general education student.
  - 4. The Board shall immediately remove students with disabilities for assaults with weapons offenses in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:14 and applicable Federal regulations.
- C. Procedures Removal of Students for Assaults with Weapons Offenses
  - 1. The Principal or designee shall:
    - a. Remove a student as set forth in B. above;
    - b. Isolate the student and place him or her under the supervision of school staff until the student's parent or a law enforcement official takes custody of the student;
    - c. Immediately report to the Superintendent the removal of the student;
    - d. Notify the appropriate law enforcement agency of a possible violation of the New Jersey Code of Criminal Justice; and
    - e. Notify the student's parent of the following information:
      - (1) The removal action;
      - (2) The law enforcement notification;
      - (3) The change of custody, if it occurs; and
      - (4) A general education student's due process rights, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.2 through 7.5 or a student with a disability's due process rights, as set forth in N.J.A.C. 6A:14-2.7 and 2.8 and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.2 through 7.5.
  - 1. A student, other than a student with a disability, removed from the general education program pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.6 shall be placed in an alternative education program, according to the requirements of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-9:
    - a. If placement in an alternative education program is not available, the general education student shall be provided home or other out-of-school instruction, according to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-10, until placement is available.
  - 2. A student with a disability removed pursuant to B. above shall receive a placement in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:14.
  - 3. A student, other than a student with a disability, removed pursuant to B. above shall be entitled to an

informal hearing, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.2 and 7.3, and a hearing before the Board of Education pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.3.

4. If it is found that the removed student did not commit the offense(s), the student shall be immediately returned to the program from which he or she was removed.

#### D. Return to General Education Program

- 1. The Superintendent shall make the final determination on whether the general education student is prepared to return to the general education program or will remain in an alternative education program or receive home or other out-of-school instruction based on the following criteria:
  - a. The nature and severity of the offense;
  - b. The Board's removal decision:
  - c. The results of relevant testing, assessment, or evaluation of the student; and
  - d. The recommendation of the Principal or Director of the alternative education program or home or other out-of-school instruction program in which the student has been placed.

#### E. Exception

- 1. The provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.6 shall not apply to a student who has obtained the Superintendent's written authorization to lawfully possess a firearm or other weapon while participating in a school-sponsored function.
  - a. The Superintendent shall not provide authorization to a student who has been convicted or adjudicated delinquent for possession of a firearm or weapon or for a crime involving the use of a firearm.

Date Adopted: 8-26-14

## REMOVAL OF STUDENTS FOR FIREARMS OFFENSES Policy No. 5611

The Board of Education is committed to providing a safe and secure school environment to all students attending the public schools. To provide this environment, the Board of Education will implement policies and procedures regarding student offenses involving firearms, as defined in N.J.S.A. 2C:39-1(f) and 18 U.S.C. §921, pursuant to The Zero Tolerance For Guns Act, N.J.S.A. 18A:37-7 through N.J.S.A. 37-12.

Policy and Regulation 5611 shall apply to a student who is convicted or adjudicated delinquent for possession of a firearm on school grounds, convicted or adjudicated delinquent for committing a crime while in possession of a firearm on school grounds, or found knowingly in possession of a firearm on school grounds. A student, other than a student with a disability, convicted or adjudicated delinquent for these firearm offenses shall be immediately removed from the school's general education program for a period of not less than one calendar year and placed in an alternative education program according to the requirements of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-9. A student with a disability convicted or adjudicated delinquent for these firearm offenses shall be immediately removed in accordance with the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:14 and applicable Federal regulations and shall receive a placement in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:14.

The Principal or designee shall remove the student in accordance with the requirements outlined in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.5(d), which includes notifying the appropriate law enforcement agency of a possible violation of the New Jersey Code of Criminal Justice.

If it is found that the removed student did not commit these firearm offenses, the student shall be immediately returned to

the program from which he or she was removed.

The Superintendent shall make the final determination on whether the general education student removed in accordance with the requirements of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.5 and this Policy is prepared to return to the general education program or will remain in an alternative education program, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-9, or receive home or other out-of-school instruction, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-10 based on the criteria outlined in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.5(i).

If a student, other than a student with a disability, is removed from the general education program pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.5 and this Policy, and a placement in an alternative education program is not available, the general education student shall be provided home or other out-of-school instruction according to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-10.2 until placement is available.

The Superintendent of Schools biannually shall submit to the Commissioner of Education a report on each incident under N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.5 utilizing the Electronic Violence and Vandalism Reporting System, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.3(d)1.

This Policy and Regulation 5611, implementing the requirements of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.5, shall be annually disseminated to all school staff, students, and parents.

N.J.S.A. 18A:37-1 et seq.

N.J.A.C. 6A:14-2.8 et seq.; 6A:16-5.5; 6A:16-6.1 et seq.;

6A:16-7.1 et seq.; 6A:16-8.1 et seq.; 6A:16-9.1 et seq.; 6A:16-10.2

Date Adopted: 3-27-96

Date(s) Revised: 2-28-00, 2-28-03, 8-26-14

### REMOVAL OF STUDENTS FOR FIREARMS OFFENSES Regulation No. 5611

#### A. Definitions

"Removal" means the exclusion of a student from the regular education program in the school in which the student was assigned and assigning the student to an alternative education school or program for at least one calendar year, following a proper hearing conducted by the Board of Education.

"Suspension" means a temporary exclusion from school, following due process procedures as outlined in State law and administrative code.

"Expulsion" means a permanent exclusion from school which denies a student the free, thorough, and efficient public education provided by the public school district in which the student resides, based on specific conditions and following required due process procedures as outlined in State law and administrative code, including a hearing conducted by the Board of Education.

"School grounds" means and includes land, portions of land, structures, buildings, and vehicles, when used for the provision of academic or extracurricular programs sponsored by the school district or community provider and structures that support these buildings, such as school district wastewater treatment facilities, generating facilities, and other central services facilities including, but not limited to, kitchens and maintenance shops. "School grounds" also includes athletic stadiums; swimming pools; any associated structures or related equipment tied to such facilities including, but not limited to, grandstands; greenhouses; garages; facilities used for non- instructional or non-educational purposes; and any structure, building, or facility used solely for school administration. School grounds also includes other facilities as defined in N.J.A.C. 6A:26-1.2, playgrounds, and recreational places owned by local municipalities, private entities, or other individuals during those times when the school district has exclusive use of a portion of such land.

#### B. Removal of Students for Firearm Offenses

- 1. Pursuant to the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.5, any student, other than a student with a disability, committing the following offenses shall be immediately removed from the school's general education program for a period of not less than one calendar year:
  - a. Convicted or adjudicated delinquent for possession of a firearm on school grounds;
  - b. Convicted or adjudicated delinquent for committing a crime while in possession of a firearm on school grounds; and
  - c. Found knowingly in possession of a firearm on school grounds.
- 2. The Superintendent may modify, on a case-by-case basis, the removal of a general education student.
  - a. The Superintendent shall develop and maintain a written record of case-by-case modifications of the removal requirement of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.5(b), which shall be made available to the Commissioner of Education upon request.
- 3. Nothing in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.5 or this Policy and Regulation shall be construed to prohibit the expulsion of a general education student.
- 4. The Board shall immediately remove students with disabilities for offenses involving firearms in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:14 and applicable Federal regulations.
- C. Procedures Removal of Students for Firearm Offenses
  - 1. The Principal shall:
    - a. Remove a student as set forth in B. above;
    - b. Isolate the student and place him or her under the supervision of school staff until the student's parent or a law enforcement official takes custody of the student;
    - c. Immediately report to the Superintendent the removal of the student;
    - d. Notify the appropriate law enforcement agency of a possible violation of the New Jersey Code of Criminal Justice; and
  - e. Notify the student's parent of the following information:
    - (1) The removal action;
    - (2) The law enforcement notification;
    - (3) The change of custody, if it occurs; and
    - (4) A general education student's due process rights, as set forth in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.2 through 7.6, or the due process rights of a student with a disability, as set forth in N.J.A.C. 6A:14-2.7 and 2.8 and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.2 through 7.5.
  - 2. A student, other than a student with a disability, removed from the general education program pursuant N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.5 shall be placed in an alternative education program, according to the requirements of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-9.
    - a. If placement in an alternative education program is not available, the general education student shall be provided home or other out-of-school instruction, according to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-10, until placement is available.
  - 3. A student with a disability removed pursuant to B. above shall receive a placement in accordance

with N.J.A.C. 6A:14.

- 4. A student, other than a student with a disability, removed pursuant to B. above shall be entitled to a hearing before the Board of Education in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.3 through 7.5.
- 5. If it is found that the removed student did not commit the offenses in B. above, the student shall be immediately returned to the program from which he or she was removed.

#### D. Return to General Education Program

- 1. The Superintendent shall make the final determination on whether the general education student is prepared to return to the general education program, or will remain in an alternative education program, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-9, or receive home or other out-of-school instruction, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-10, based on the following criteria:
  - a. The nature and severity of the offense;
  - b. The Board's removal decision;
  - c. The results of relevant testing, assessment, or evaluation of the student; and
  - d. The recommendation of the Principal or Director of the alternative education program or home or other out-of-school instruction program in which the student has been placed.

#### E. Exception

- 1. The provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.5 shall not apply to a firearm that is lawfully stored in a locked vehicle on school grounds, or when it is for activities approved and authorized by the Board of Education, as long as the Board adopts appropriate safeguards to ensure student safety.
  - a. All students shall obtain written authorization from the Superintendent to possess a firearm stored inside a locked vehicle on school grounds or used for participation in a school-sponsored function.
    - (1) The Superintendent shall not provide authorization to a student who has been convicted or adjudicated delinquent for possession of a firearm or for a crime involving the use of a firearm.

Date Adopted: 3-27-96

Date(s) Revised: 2-28-00, 8-26-14

#### REPORTING POTENTIALLY MISSING OR ABUSED CHILDREN Policy No. 8462

The Board of Education recognizes early detection of missing, abused, or neglected children is important in protecting the health, safety, and welfare of all children. In recognition of the importance of early detection of missing, abused, or neglected children, the Board of Education adopts this Policy pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:36-24 and 18A:36-25. The Board provides this Policy for its employees, volunteers, or interns to provide for the early detection of missing, abused, or neglected children through notification of, reporting to, and cooperation with the appropriate law enforcement and child welfare authorities pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:36-24 and 18A:36-25 et seq., N.J.A.C. 6A:16-11.1, and N.J.S.A. 9:6-8.10.

Employees, volunteers, or interns working in the school district shall immediately notify designated child welfare authorities of incidents of alleged missing, abused, and/or neglected children. Reports of incidents of alleged missing, abused, or neglected children shall be reported to the New Jersey State Central Registry (SCR) at 1-877 NJ ABUSE. If the child is in immediate danger a call shall be placed to 911 as well as to the SCR.

The person having reason to believe that a child may be missing or may have been abused or neglected may inform the Principal or other designated school official(s) prior to notifying designated child welfare authorities if the action will not

delay immediate notification. The person notifying designated child welfare authorities shall inform the Principal or other designated school official(s) of the notification, if such had not occurred prior to the notification. Notice to the Principal or other designated school official(s) need not be given when the person believes that such notice would likely endanger the reporter or student involved or when the person believes that such disclosure would likely result in retaliation against the student or in discrimination against the reporter with respect to his or her employment.

The Principal or other designated school official(s) upon being notified by a person having reason to believe that a child may be missing or may have been abused or neglected, must notify appropriate law enforcement authorities. Notification to appropriate law enforcement authorities shall be made for all reports by employees, volunteers, or interns working in the school district. Confirmation by another person is not required for a school district employee, volunteer, or intern to report the suspected missing, abused, or neglected child situation.

School district officials will cooperate with designated child welfare and law enforcement authorities in all investigations of potentially missing, abused, or neglected children in accordance with the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-11.1(a)5.

The district designates the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee as the school district's liaison to designated child welfare authorities to act as the primary contact person between the school district and child welfare authorities with regard to general information sharing and the development of mutual training and other cooperative efforts. The district designates the Superintendent or designee as the school district's liaison to law enforcement authorities to act as the primary contact person between the school district and law enforcement authorities, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-6.2(b)1, consistent with the Memorandum of Understanding, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-6.2(b)13.

An employee, volunteer, or intern working in the school district who has been named as a suspect in a notification to child welfare and law enforcement authorities regarding a missing, abused, or neglected child situation shall be entitled to due process rights, including those rights defined in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-11.1(a)9.

The Superintendent or designee shall provide training to school district employees, volunteers, or interns on the district's policy and procedures for reporting allegations of missing, abused, or neglected child situations. All new school district employees, volunteers, or interns working in the district shall receive the required information and training as part of their orientation.

There shall be no reprisal or retaliation against any person who, in good faith, reports or causes a report to be made of a potentially missing, abused, or neglected child situation pursuant to N.J.S.A. 9:6-8.13.

Any employee, volunteer, or intern with reasonable cause to suspect or believe that a student has attempted or completed suicide, shall report the information to the Department of Human Services, Division of Mental Health and Addiction Services, in a form and manner prescribed by the Division of Mental Health and Addiction Services pursuant to N.J.S.A. 30:9A-24.a.

N.J.S.A. 18A:36-24; 18A:36-25 et seq. N.J.A.C. 6A:16-11.1

Date Adopted: 5-6-80

Date(s) Revised: 2-18-85, 8-9-89, 11-8-89, 9-27-95, 6-30-04, 11-22-05, 3-26-08, 1-25-12, 8-26-14, 4-27-16

#### SEXUAL HARASSMENT

**Policy No. 5751** 

The Board of Education will not tolerate sexual harassment of students by school employees, other students, or third parties. Sexual harassment of students is a form of prohibited sex discrimination. In accordance with Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 and the Code of Federal Regulations (CFR), 34 CFR §106, the school district adopts this Policy and implement practices to investigate and resolve allegations of sexual harassment of students engaged in by school employees, other students, or third parties pursuant to 34 CFR §106.3(c). In addition, reports

of sexual harassment shall also be investigated in accordance with the requirements of New Jersey's Anti-Bullying Bill of Rights Act and Policy 5512.

For the purposes of Policy 5751 and in accordance with 34 CFR §106:

- 1. "Sexual harassment" (34 CFR §106.30(a)) means conduct on the basis of sex that satisfies one or more of the following:
  - a. An employee of the school district conditioning the provision of an aid, benefit, or service of the school district on a student's participation in unwelcome sexual conduct;
  - b. Unwelcome conduct determined by a reasonable person to be so severe, pervasive, and objectively offensive that it effectively denies a student equal access to the school district's education program or activity; or
  - c. "Sexual assault" as defined in 20 U.S.C. §1092(f)(6)(A)(v), "dating violence" as defined in 34 U.S.C. §12291(a)(10), "domestic violence" as defined in 34 U.S.C. §12291(a)(8), or "stalking" as defined in 34 U.S.C. §12291(a)(30).

Sexual harassment may take place electronically or on an online platform used by the school, including, but not limited to, computer and internet networks; digital platforms; and computer hardware or software owned or operated by, or used in the operations of the school.

In accordance with 34 CFR §106.8(a), any person may report sex discrimination, including sexual harassment using the contact information listed for the Title IX Coordinator, or by any other means that results in the Title IX Coordinator receiving the person's verbal or written report.

A school district with "actual knowledge" of sexual harassment in the educational program or activity of the school district against a student, must respond promptly in a manner that is not "deliberately indifferent".

Any school employee who receives a complaint of sexual harassment or is aware of behavior that could constitute sexual harassment is required to report that information to the Title IX Coordinator in accordance with the provisions of 34 CFR §106.8(a) and B.1. of Regulation 5751. The district must report any potential child abuse in accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:36-24; N.J.S.A. 18A:36-25; N.J.A.C. 6A:16-11.1; and Policy and Regulation 8462.

The Title IX Coordinator shall notify persons entitled to a notification pursuant to 34 CFR §106.8(a)(1) that the school district does not discriminate on the basis of sex in the education program or activity that it operates, and that it is required by Title IX and Policy and Regulation 5751 not to discriminate in such a manner in accordance with 34 CFR §106.8(b)(1).

The Title IX Coordinator shall prominently display the contact information required to be listed for the Title IX Coordinator pursuant to 34 CFR §106.8(b)(2)(i) on the school district's website and in each handbook or catalog the school district makes available to persons entitled to a notification in accordance with 34 CFR §106.8(a). Policy and Regulation 5751 shall be prominently displayed on the district's website and accessible to anyone.

Supportive measures shall be available to the Complainant, Respondent, and as appropriate, witnesses or other impacted individuals.

The school district shall use the grievance process outlined in 34 CFR §106.45 and Regulation 5751 to address formal complaints of sexual harassment. The school district shall offer both parties an appeal process as outlined in

34 CFR §106.45 and Regulation 5751 from a determination regarding responsibility for sexual harassment and from the Title IX Coordinator's dismissal of a formal complaint or any allegations of sexual harassment.

The Title IX Coordinator shall be responsible for effective implementation of any remedies in accordance with 34 CFR §106.45(b)(7)(iv). The appropriate school official designated by the Superintendent, after consultation with the Title IX Coordinator, will determine sanctions imposed and remedies provided, if any.

Consistent with the laws of New Jersey a student's parent must be permitted to exercise the rights granted to their child under this Policy, whether such rights involve requesting supportive measures, filing a formal complaint, or participating in a grievance process.

The Superintendent or designee shall ensure that Title IX Coordinators, investigators, decision-makers, appeal officer, and any person who facilitates an informal resolution process, receive training in accordance with 34 CFR §106.45(b)(1)(iii).

The school district or any employee of the school district shall not intimidate, threaten, coerce, or discriminate against any individual for the purpose of interfering with any right or privilege secured by Title IX or Policy 5751, or because the individual has made a report or complaint, testified, assisted, or participated or refused to participate in any manner in an investigation, proceeding, or hearing under this Policy, in accordance with 34 CFR §106.71(a).

For each school district response to sexual harassment required under 34 CFR §106.44, the school district shall create and maintain for a period of seven years, records in accordance with 34 CFR §106.45(b)(10).

The Superintendent or designee shall consult with the Board Attorney to ensure the school district's response to allegations of sexual harassment and the school district's grievance process are in accordance with 34 CFR §106.44 and 34 CFR §106.45.

Any time a report is made to the Title IX Coordinator or formal complaint is filed pursuant to this Policy and in accordance with 34 CFR §106, the Title IX Coordinator shall forward the report or complaint to the Principal of the school building attended by the alleged victim for the Principal to follow the requirements of New Jersey's Anti-Bullying Bill of Rights Act and Policy 5512.

34 CFR §106

United States Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights – Questions and

Answers on the Title IX Regulations on Sexual Harassment (July 20, 2021)

Adopted: 28 June 1988

Revised: 19 April 1989; 16 February 1994; 28 February 2000; 21 May 2003; 23 November 2021

#### SEXUAL HARASSMENT OF PUPILS

**Regulation No. 5751** 

The Board of Education will not tolerate sexual harassment of students by school employees, other students, or third parties. The school district shall investigate and resolve allegations of sexual harassment of students engaged in by school employees, other students, or third parties pursuant to 34 CFR §106.3(c) and Policy and Regulation 5751. In addition, reports of sexual harassment shall also be investigated in accordance with the requirements of New Jersey's Anti-Bullying Bill of Rights Act and Policy 5512.

#### A. Definitions

- 1. For the purpose of Policy and Regulation 5751 and in accordance with 34 CFR §106:
  - a. "Sexual harassment" (34 CFR §106.30(a)) means conduct on the basis of sex that satisfies one or more of the following:
    - (1) An employee of the school district conditioning the provision of an aid, benefit, or service of the school district on a student's participation in unwelcome sexual conduct;
    - (2) Unwelcome conduct determined by a reasonable person to be so severe, pervasive, and objectively offensive that it effectively denies a student equal access to the school district's education program or activity; or
    - (3) "Sexual assault" as defined in 20 U.S.C. §1092(f)(6)(A)(v), "dating violence" as defined in 34 U.S.C. §12291(a)(10), "domestic violence" as defined in 34 U.S.C. §12291(a)(8), or "stalking" as defined in 34 U.S.C. §12291(a)(30).
  - b. "Complainant" (34 CFR §106.30(a)) means a student currently enrolled who is alleged to be the Complainant of conduct that could constitute sexual harassment.
    - (1) A parent may act on behalf of the Complainant in accordance with State law, court orders, child custody arrangements, or other sources granting legal rights to parents.
    - (2) A parent has a legal right to act on a Complainant's behalf, this right applies throughout all aspects of the Title IX matter, including throughout the grievance process.
  - c. "Decision-maker" (34 CFR §106.45(b)(7)) means a staff member(s) who is not the Title IX Coordinator or the school staff member who conducted the investigation, designated by the Superintendent of Schools, to objectively evaluate the relative evidence and reach conclusions about whether the Respondent is responsible for the alleged sexual harassment in accordance with the provisions of 34 CFR. §106.
  - d. "Education program or activity" (34 CFR §106.44(a)) includes locations, events, or circumstances over which the school district exercises substantial control over both the Respondent and the context in which the sexual harassment occurs.
  - e. "Formal complaint" (34 CFR §106.30(a)) means a document filed by a Complainant or signed by the Title IX Coordinator alleging sexual harassment against a Respondent and requesting that the school district investigate the allegation of sexual harassment. As used in this definition paragraph, the phrase "document filed by a Complainant" means a document or electronic submission (such as by electronic mail or through an online portal provided for this purpose by the school district) that contains the Complainant's physical or digital signature, or otherwise indicates that the Complainant is the person filing the formal complaint.
  - f. "Investigator" (34 CFR §106.45(b)(5)) means a staff member or staff members who may be the Title IX Coordinator and who is not a decision-maker, designated by the Superintendent of Schools, to investigate alleged sexual harassment in accordance with 34 CFR §106. The

- investigator may be the school district's Affirmative Action Officer only if the Affirmative Action Officer is not the decision-maker.
- g. "Program or activity" and "program" (34 CFR §106.2(h)(2)(ii)) means all of the operations of a local educational agency (as defined in 20 U.S.C. §8801), system of vocational education, or other school system.
- h. "Respondent" (34 CFR §106.30(a)) means an individual who has been reported to be the perpetrator of conduct that could constitute sexual harassment.
  - (1) A parent may act on behalf of the Respondent in accordance with State law, court orders, child custody arrangements, or other sources granting legal rights to parents.
  - (2) If a parent has a legal right to act on a Respondent's behalf, this right applies throughout all aspects of the Title IX matter, including throughout the grievance process.
- i. "Title IX Coordinator" (34 CFR §106.8(a)) means an individual designated and approved by the Board to coordinate its efforts to comply with its responsibilities under 34 CFR §106 and this Policy. The individual must be referred to as the "Title IX Coordinator" and may also be the investigator but cannot be the decision-maker.

#### B. Reporting and Notification Requirements

- 1. Sexual harassment may take place electronically or on an online platform used by the school, including, but not limited to, computer and internet networks; digital platforms; and computer hardware or software owned or operated by, or used in the operations of the school.
- 2. In accordance with 34 CFR §106.8(a), any person may report sex discrimination, including sexual harassment (whether or not the person reporting is the person alleged to be the victim of conduct that could constitute sex discrimination or sexual harassment), in person, by mail, by telephone, or by electronic mail, using the contact information listed for the Title IX Coordinator, or by any other means that results in the Title IX Coordinator receiving the person's verbal or written report.
  - a. Such a report may be made at any time (including during non-business hours) by using the telephone number or electronic mail address, or by mail to the office address listed for the Title IX Coordinator.
- 3. A school district with "actual knowledge" of sexual harassment in the educational program or activity of the school district against a student, must respond promptly in a manner that is not "deliberately indifferent".
  - a. The school district has "actual knowledge" when an employee receives a complaint of sexual harassment or an employee is aware of behavior that could constitute sexual harassment.
    - (1) Any school employee who receives a complaint of sexual harassment or is aware of behavior that could constitute sexual harassment is required to report that information to the Title IX Coordinator in accordance with the provisions of B.1. above.

- (2) In addition to the district's response in accordance with this Regulation, the district must report any potential child abuse to appropriate law enforcement and child welfare authorities in accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:36-24; N.J.S.A. 18A:36-25; N.J.A.C. 6A:16-11.1; and Policy and Regulation 8462.
- b. A school district is "deliberately indifferent" only if the response to sexual harassment is clearly unreasonable in light of the known circumstances, pursuant to 34 CFR §106.44(a).
- 4. The district is required to offer supportive measures to the Complainant even if the Respondent ceased being enrolled or employed by the district prior to the filing of a formal complaint.
  - a. If the Respondent ceases to be enrolled in or employed by the district after a formal complaint is filed, the district may dismiss the complaint, but must still offer supportive measures to the Complainant pursuant to 34 CFR §106.45(b)(3)(ii).
- 5. The Title IX Coordinator shall notify persons entitled to a notification pursuant to 34 CFR §106.8(a) that the school district does not discriminate on the basis of sex in the education program or activity it operates and it is required by Title IX and Policy and Regulation 5751 not to discriminate in such a manner in accordance with 34 CFR §106.8(b)(1).
- 6. The Title IX Coordinator shall prominently display the contact information required to be listed for the Title IX Coordinator pursuant to 34 CFR §106.8(b)(2)(i) on the school district's website and in each handbook or catalog the school district makes available to persons entitled to a notification in accordance with 4 CFR §106.8(a).
  - a. This Policy shall be prominently displayed on the district's website and accessible to anyone.

#### C. Supportive Measures

- 1. "Supportive measures" mean non-disciplinary, non-punitive, individualized services offered as appropriate, as reasonably available, and without fee or charge to the Complainant or the Respondent before or after the filing of a formal complaint or where no formal complaint has been filed pursuant to 34 CFR §106.30(a).
- 2. Supportive measures shall be available to the Complainant, Respondent, and as appropriate, witnesses or other impacted individuals.
- 3. The Title IX Coordinator shall maintain consistent contact with the parties to ensure that safety, emotional and physical well-being are being addressed.
- 4. Generally, supportive measures are meant to be short-term in nature and will be re-evaluated on a periodic basis.
  - a. To the extent there is a continuing need for supportive measures after the conclusion of the resolution process, the Title IX Coordinator will work with appropriate school district resources to provide continued assistance to the parties.

#### D. Grievance Process

1. The school district will use the grievance process outlined in 34 CFR §106.45 and this Regulation to address formal complaints of sexual harassment.

- 2. Parents, students, unions and associations, and staff members shall receive notice of the grievance procedures and the Title IX Coordinator's name or title, office, address, email address, and telephone number in accordance with 34 CFR §106.8(a).
- 3. The school district's grievance process may, but need not, provide for a hearing pursuant to 34 CFR §106.45(b)(6)(ii).
- 4. The school district may not require as a condition of enrollment or continuing enrollment, or employment or continuing employment, or enjoyment of any other right, waiver of the right to an investigation and adjudication of formal complaints of sexual harassment consistent with 34 CFR §106.45(b)(9).
- 5. The school district may not require the parties to participate in an informal resolution process regarding a Title IX claim and may not offer an informal resolution process unless a formal complaint is filed pursuant to 34 CFR §106.45(b)(9).
- 6. The Title IX Coordinator must promptly contact the Complainant in accordance with 34 CFR §106.44(a).
- 7. In response to a formal complaint, the school district will follow a grievance process that complies with 34 CFR §106.45.
  - a. Upon receipt of a formal complaint, the Title IX Coordinator shall provide written notice to the parties who are known in accordance with 34 CFR §106.45(b)(2)(i).
  - b. The Title IX Coordinator shall provide the investigator with a copy of the formal complaint if the Title IX Coordinator is not the investigator.
  - c. The investigator shall investigate the allegations contained in a formal complaint pursuant to 34 CFR §106.45(b).
- 8. The investigator shall create an investigative report in accordance with the provisions of 34 CFR §106.45(b)(5)(vii).
  - a. The investigator will attempt to collect all relevant information and evidence.
  - b. While the investigator will have the burden of gathering evidence, it is crucial that the parties present evidence and identify witnesses to the investigator so that they may be considered during the investigation.
  - c. While all evidence gathered during the investigative process and obtained through the exchange of written questions will be considered, the decision-maker may in their discretion grant lesser weight to last minute information or evidence introduced through the exchange of written questions that was not previously presented for investigation by the investigator.
  - d. To the greatest extent possible, and subject to Title IX, the school will make reasonable accommodations in an investigation to avoid potential re-traumatization of a student.
  - e. The investigative report shall be provided to the decision-maker in accordance with the provisions of 34 CFR §106.45(b)(6)(ii).

- 9. The decision-maker, who cannot be the same person as the Title IX Coordinator or the investigator, shall issue a written determination regarding responsibility pursuant to 34 CFR §106.45(b)(7).
  - a. To reach this determination, the decision-maker will apply

\_\_\_ the preponderance of the evidence

clear and convincing evidence standard,]	
which shall be the same standard of evidence for formal complaints against students	as for
formal complaints against employees, including faculty, and apply the same standard	d of

standard,

formal complaints against employees, including faculty, and apply the same standard of evidence to all formal complaints of sexual harassment pursuant to 34 CFR §106.45(b)(1)(vii).

b. The decision-maker will facilitate a written question and answer period between the parties.

- (1) Each party may submit their written questions for the other party and witnesses to the decision-maker for review.
- (2) The questions must be relevant to the case and the decision-maker will determine if the questions submitted are relevant and will then forward the relevant questions to the other party or witnesses for a response.
- (3) The decision-maker shall then review all the responses, determine what is relevant or not relevant, and issue a decision as to whether the Respondent is responsible for the alleged sexual harassment.
- (4) The decision-maker will issue a written determination following the review of evidence. The written determination will include:
  - (a) Identification of allegations potentially constituting sexual harassment as defined in Policy and Regulation 5751 and 34 CFR §106.30;
  - (b) A description of the procedural steps taken from the receipt of the complaint through the determination, including any notifications to the parties, interviews with parties and witnesses, site visits, and methods used to gather evidence;
  - (c) Findings of fact supporting the determination, conclusions regarding the application of this formal grievance process to the facts; and
  - (d) A statement of and rationale for the result as to each allegation, including any determination regarding responsibility, any disciplinary sanctions the decision-maker imposed on the Respondent that directly relate to the Complainant, and whether remedies designed to restore or preserve equal access to the school's education program or activity will be provided to the Complainant; and procedures and permissible bases for the parties to appeal the determination.
- (5) The written determination will be provided to the parties simultaneously.

- (6) Notwithstanding a temporary delay of the grievance procedure or the limited extension of the grievance procedure time frames with good cause, the written determination shall be provided within sixty calendar days from receipt of the Complaint.
  - (a) The sixty calendar day time frame does not include the appeal process.
- (7) Remedies and supportive measures that do not impact the Respondent should not be disclosed in the written determination; rather the determination should simply state that remedies will be provided to the Complainant.

#### E. Appeals

- 1. The school district will offer both parties an appeal from a determination regarding responsibility, and from the Title IX Coordinator's dismissal of a formal complaint or any allegations therein in accordance with 34 CFR §106.45(b)(8)(i).
- 2. As to all appeals, the school district will comply with the requirements of 34 CFR §106.45(b)(8).
- 3. The Superintendent shall designate an appeal officer for each appeal filed.
  - a. The appeal officer shall not be the same person as the decision-maker that reached the determination regarding responsibility or dismissal, the investigator, or the Title IX Coordinator in accordance with 34 CFR §106.45(b)(8)(iii)(B).
- 4. The Complainant and Respondent shall have an equal opportunity to appeal the policy violation determination and any sanctions.
- 5. The school district shall administer the appeal process, but is not a party and will not advocate for or against any appeal.
- 6. A party may appeal only on the following grounds and the appeal shall identify the reason(s) why the party is appealing:
  - a. There was a procedural error in the hearing process that materially affected the outcome;
    - (1) Procedural error refers to alleged deviations from school district policy, and not challenges to policies or procedures themselves;
  - b. There is new evidence that was not reasonably available at the time of the hearing and that could have affected the outcome;
  - c. The decision-maker had a conflict of interest or bias that affected the outcome;
  - d. The determination regarding the policy violation was unreasonable based on the evidence before the decision-maker;
    - (1) Appealing on this basis is available only to a party who participated in the hearing; and
  - e. The sanctions were disproportionate to the hearing officer's findings.
- 7. The appeal must be submitted in writing to the Title IX Coordinator within ten calendar days following the issuance of the notice of determination.

- 8. The appeal must identify the ground(s) for appeal and contain specific arguments supporting each ground for appeal.
- 9. The Title IX Coordinator shall notify the other party of the appeal, and that other party shall have an opportunity to submit a written statement in response to the appeal, within ten calendar days.
- 10. The Title IX Coordinator shall inform the parties that they have an opportunity to meet with the appeal officer separately to discuss the proportionality of the sanction.
- 11. The appeal officer shall decide the appeal considering the evidence presented at the hearing, the investigation file, and the appeal statements of both parties.
- 12. In disproportionate sanction appeals, input the parties provided during the meeting may also be considered.
- 13. The appeal officer shall summarize their decision in a written report that will be sent to the Complainant and Respondent within twenty calendar days of receiving the appeal.

#### F. Remedies

- 1. The Title IX Coordinator shall be responsible for effective implementation of any remedies in accordance with 34 CFR §106.45(b)(7)(iv).
- 2. Following receipt of the written determination from the decision-maker, the Title IX Coordinator will facilitate the imposition of sanctions, if any, the provision of remedies, if any, and to otherwise complete the formal resolution process.
- 3. The appropriate school official designated by the Superintendent, after consultation with the Title IX Coordinator, will determine the sanctions imposed and remedies provided, if any.
  - a. The imposition of sanctions or provisions of remedies will be revisited by the Title IX Coordinator following the appeal officer's decision, as appropriate.
- 4. The Title IX Coordinator must provide written notice to the parties simultaneously.
- 5. The school district must disclose to the Complainant the sanctions imposed on the Respondent that directly relate to the Complainant when such disclosure is necessary to ensure equal access to the school district's education program or activity.
- 6. It is important to note that conduct that does not meet the criteria under Title IX may violate other Federal or State laws or school district policies regarding student misconduct or may be inappropriate and require an immediate response in the form of supportive measures and remedies to prevent its recurrence and address its effects.

#### G. Parent Rights

1. Consistent with the laws of New Jersey, a student's parent must be permitted to exercise the rights granted to their child under Policy and Regulation 5751, whether such rights involve requesting supportive measures, filing a formal complaint, or participating in a grievance process.

- 2. A student's parent must also be permitted to accompany the student to meetings, interviews, and hearings, if applicable, during a grievance process in order to exercise rights on behalf of the student.
- 3. The student may have an advisor in addition to the parent.

#### H. Training

The Superintendent or designee shall ensure that Title IX Coordinators, investigators, decision-makers, appeal officers, and any person who facilitates an informal resolution process, receive training in accordance with 34 CFR §106.45(b)(1)(iii).

#### I. Compliance

The Superintendent or designee shall consult with the Board Attorney to ensure the school district's response to any allegations of sexual harassment and the school district's grievance process are in accordance with 34 CFR §106.44 and 34 CFR §106.45.

J. Requirements of New Jersey's Anti-Bullying Bill of Rights Act

Any time a report is made to the Title IX Coordinator or formal complaint is filed pursuant to Policy and Regulation 5751 and in accordance with 34 CFR §106, the Title IX Coordinator shall forward the report or complaint to the Principal of the school building attended by the alleged victim for the Principal to follow the requirements of New Jersey's Anti-Bullying Bill of Rights Act and Policy 5512.

Adopted: 28 February 2000

Revised: 21 May 2003; 23 November 2021

# STUDENT CROSSING OF ROUTE 46

Policy No. 5431

The Board of Education prohibits the pupils enrolled in the schools of this district from crossing Route 46 on their way to and from school. Any pupil found to have violated this rule shall be subject to a mandatory suspension of one day's duration for the first violation and three days' duration for a second and any subsequent violations. A student who violates this rule may be reported to the building principal by any school official or by any law enforcement officer.

Date Adopted: 1/13/82 Date Revised: 1/12/94

# STUDENT DISCIPLINE/CODE OF CONDUCT Policy No. 5600

The Board of Education adopts this Student Discipline/Code of Conduct Policy to establish standards, policies, and procedures for positive student development and student behavioral expectations on school grounds and, as appropriate, for conduct away from school grounds. Every student enrolled in this district shall observe promulgated rules and regulations and the discipline imposed for infraction of those rules.

The Superintendent of Schools will establish a process for the annual review and update of the district's Student Discipline/Code of Conduct Policy and Regulation that may involve a committee of parents, students, and community members that represent, where possible, the composition of the district's schools and community. The Superintendent will report to the Board the process used for the annual review of this Policy and Regulation and will recommend to the Board updates, if any, to the Student Discipline/Code of Conduct Policy and Regulation.

The Student Discipline/Code of Conduct Policy and Regulation shall be disseminated annually to all school staff, students,

and parents. The Board of Education shall provide to all employees annual training on the Student Discipline/Code of Conduct Policy and Regulation, which shall include training on the prevention, intervention, and remediation of student conduct that violates the district's Policy and Regulation. Information on the Student Discipline/Code of Conduct Policy and Regulation shall be incorporated into the orientation for new employees.

The Board provides for the district's Student Discipline/Code of Conduct's equitable application. Student discipline and the Code of Student Conduct will be applied without regard to race; color; religion; ancestry; national origin; nationality; sex; gender; sexual orientation; gender identity or expression; martial, domestic-partnership, or civil union; mental, physical or sensory disability; or by any other distinguishing characteristic, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:5.-1 et seq.

For students with disabilities, subject to Individualized Education Programs in accordance with 20 U.S.C. §1400 et seq., the Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act and accommodation plans under 29 U.S.C. §§ 794 and 705(20), the Code of Student Conduct shall be implemented in accordance with the components of the applicable plans.

The Student Discipline/Code of Conduct is established for the purposes outlined in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1(b).

Policy and Regulation 5600 include a description of student responsibilities that include expectations for academic achievement, behavior, and attendance, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:32-8 and 13.1; a description of behaviors that will result in suspension or expulsion, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:37-2; and a description of student rights pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1(c)3.i through vii.

The Board of Education approves the use of comprehensive behavioral supports that promote positive student development and the students' abilities to fulfill the behavioral expectations established by the Board. These behavioral supports include, but are not limited to, positive reinforcement for good conduct and academic success including the programs that honor and reward student conduct and academic achievement; supportive intervention and referral services including those services outlined in Policy 2417; remediation of problem behaviors that take into account the behavior's nature, the students' developmental ages and the students' histories of problem behaviors and performance; and for students with disabilities, the behavior interventions and supports shall be determined and provided pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:14.

Policy and Regulation 5600 include a description of school responses to violations of behavioral expectations established by the Board that, at a minimum, are graded according to the severity of the offenses, and consider the developmental ages of the student offenders and their histories of inappropriate behaviors pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1(c)5.

Students are required to be in compliance with Policy and Regulation 5200 – Attendance pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.6 and Policy and Regulation 5512 – Harassment, Intimidation, and Bullying pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.7.

The Building Principal shall maintain a current list of community-based health and social service provider agencies available to support a student and the student's family, as appropriate, and a list of legal resources available to serve the community.

The Building Principal or designee shall have the authority to assign discipline to students. School authorities also have the right to impose a consequence on a student for conduct away from school grounds that is consistent with the district's

Code of Student Conduct pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.5. This authority shall be exercised only when it is reasonably necessary for the student's physical or emotional safety, security, and well-being or for reasons relating to the safety, security, and well-being of other students, staff, or school grounds, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:25-2 and 18A:37-2. This authority shall be exercised only when the conduct that is the subject of the proposed consequence materially and substantially interferes with the requirements of appropriate discipline in the operation of the school. Consequences pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.5 shall be handled in accordance with Policy and Regulation 5600, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1, and as appropriate, in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7-2, 6A:16-7.3, or 6A:16-7.4. School authorities shall respond to harassment, intimidation, or bullying that occurs off school grounds, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:37-14 and 15.3 and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-1.3, 7.1, and 7.7.

Consequences and appropriate remedial action for a student who commits one or more acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying may range from positive behavioral interventions up to and including suspension or expulsion. The factors for determining consequences and remedial measures and examples of consequences and remedial measures are listed in Policy

5512 – Harassment, Intimidation, and Bullying. Consequences for a student who commits an act of harassment, intimidation, or bullying shall be varied and graded according to the nature of the behavior, the developmental age of the student and the student's history of problem behaviors and performance, and shall be consistent with this Policy and the school district's Student Discipline/Code of Conduct Policy pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1. Remedial measures for one or more acts of harassment, intimidation, or bullying shall be designed to correct the problem behavior; prevent another occurrence of the problem; protect and provide support for the victim of the act; and take corrective action for documented systemic problems related to harassment, intimidation, or bullying.

Consequences and remedial measures to address acts or incidents of dating violence at school shall be consistent with the school district's Student Discipline/Code of Conduct Policy. The factors for determining consequences and remedial measures and examples of consequences and remedial measures are included in Policy and Regulation 5519 – Dating Violence at School and shall be used to address the act or incident as well as serve as remediation, intervention, education, and prevention for all individuals involved. The responses shall be tiered with consideration given to the seriousness and the number of previous occurrences of acts or incidents in which both the victim and aggressor have been involved. Consequences for acts or incidents of dating violence at school may range from admonishment to suspension or expulsion. Retaliation towards the victim of any act or incident of dating violence shall be considered when administering consequences to the aggressor based on the severity of the act or incident. Remedial measures/interventions for acts or incidents of dating violence at school may include, but are not limited to: parent conferences, student counseling (all students involved in the act or incident), peer support groups, corrective instruction or other relevant learning or service experiences, supportive student interventions (Intervention and Referral Services - I&RS), behavioral management plans, and/or alternative placements.

Any student to be disciplined shall be provided the due process procedures for students and their families as set forth in Policy and Regulation 5600 and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.2 through 7.4.

In accordance with the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.8, when a student transfers to a public school district from another public school district, all information in the student's record related to disciplinary actions taken against the student by the school district and any information the school district has obtained pursuant to N.J.S.A. 2A:4A-60, Disclosure of Juvenile Information, Penalties for Disclosure, shall be provided to the receiving public school district, in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:36-19(a) and N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.5.

The Superintendent may be required to submit a report annually to the New Jersey Department of Education on student conduct, including all student suspensions and expulsions, and the implementation of the Student Discipline/Code of Conduct Policy in accordance with the format prescribed by the Commissioner of Education. The Superintendent shall report to the Commissioner of Education each incident of violence, including harassment, intimidation, and bullying, vandalism, and alcohol and other drug offenses, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3, in the school district utilizing the Electronic Violence and Vandalism Reporting System, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.3.

N.J.S.A. 18A:6-1; 18A:36-25.1; 18A:25-2; 18A:36-19a; 18A:37-1 et seq.; 18A:37-13.1 et seq. N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1 et seq.; 6A:14-1.1 et seq.

Date Adopted: 5-6-80

Date(s) Revised: 2-28-00, 11-24-03, 1-24-07, 6-29-11, 3-28-12, 11-25-14

# STUDENT DISCIPLINE/CODE OF CONDUCT

Regulation No. 5600

A. Purpose

The purpose of these regulations is to achieve the following purposes:

1. Foster the health, safety, social, and emotional well-being of Students;

- 2. Support the establishment and maintenance of civil, safe, secure, supportive, and disciplined school environments conducive to learning;
  - 3. Promote achievement of high academic standards;
- 4. Prevent the occurrence of problem behaviors;
- 5. Establish parameters for the intervention and remediation of Student problem behaviors at all stages of identification; and
- 6. Establish parameters for school responses to violations of the Student discipline/code of conduct that take into account, at a minimum, the severity of the offenses, the developmental ages of the Student offenders, and Students' histories of inappropriate behaviors.

#### B. Rules of Conduct

- 1. All Students are bound by law, policies of the Board of Education, and the administrative regulations of this school district.
- 2. In addition, Students shall not:
- a. Be insubordinate to teachers or other school staff members or disregard their instructions or demonstrate lack of respect for their authority;
- b. Create disorder or disruptions on school premises;
- c. Use, threaten, or incite the use of physical force against other Students, staff members, or visitors to the school;
- d. Steal, damage, or deface the property of other Students, staff members, or the district;
- e. Engage in the sexual and/or other harassment of Students or staff members;
- f. Violate codes of conduct adopted for organizations of Students;
- g. Possess or use weapons or any implement intended to harm others;
- h. Use foul, abusive, derogatory, or demeaning language, including racial and ethnic remarks;
- i. Convey information about other Students or staff members known to be false;
- j. Act so recklessly as to endanger the safety of others;
- k. Procure the property of others by threat or intimidation;
- 1. Enter school premises or any specific portion of the premises without permission and without authority;
  - m. Vandalize school property, real or personal;
  - n. Create litter on school property;

- o. Be truant from school or class;
- p. Cheat or otherwise engage in academic dishonesty;
- q. Persistently refuse to complete homework and other assignments;
  - r. Engage in illegal gambling;
  - s. Smoke on school property;
  - t. Falsify an excuse or any school document;
- u. Set fire to or cause a fire in any way on school premises;
- v. Possess or explode a firecracker or other explosive device on school premises;
- w. Sound or cause to be sounded a false alarm for fire, bomb, or other condition or circumstance hazardous to others;
- x. Possess, use, or distribute a substance in violation of Policy No. 5530;
  - y. Join a secret society prohibited by law;
- z. Commit an act of harassment, intimidation, or bullying; or
- aa. Engage in any other activity expressly prohibited by a school staff member in authority.
- 3. Students assigned to a school bus must obey all school rules, and
  - a. Show respect for the driver at all times;
- b. Enter and leave the bus in an orderly manner;
- c. Ride only the bus to which they have been assigned;
- d. Be and remain seated while the bus is in motion;
- e. Avoid reckless and boisterous activity at all times, including during waits at pickup points;
- f. Talk in a reasonable tone of voice and avoid loud noises;
- g. Extend no portion of the body or other object out a bus window;
  - h. Keep aisles clear at all times;
- i. Refrain from bringing animals or bulky, unmanageable projects onto the school bus;
- j. Refrain from smoking, eating, and drinking on the bus; and

- k. Possess, use, or distribute no substance in violation of Policy No. 5530.
- 4. The Building Principal or designee has the right to impose a consequence on a Student for conduct away from school grounds pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.6. This authority shall be exercised only when it is reasonably necessary for the Student's physical or emotional safety, security, and well-being or for reasons relating to the safety, security, and well-being of other Students, staff, or school grounds, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 28A:25-2 and 28A:37-2 or when the conduct which is the subject of the proposed consequence materially and substantially interferes with the requirements of appropriate discipline in the operation of the school. Consequences shall be handled in accordance with Policy and Regulation 5600, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1, and as appropriate, in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7-2, 6A:16-7.3, or 6A:16-7.5.

#### C. Disciplinary Measures

The following disciplinary measures may be applied as appropriate to the Student's violation of school rules. The measures are sequential and are organized in order of severity.

#### 1. Admonishment

A school staff member in authority may admonish the Student for his/her unacceptable conduct and warn the Student that additional misconduct may warrant a more severe penalty.

- 2. Temporary Removal from Classroom
- a. The classroom teacher may direct the Student to report to the office of the administrator in charge of Student discipline.
- b. The teacher will complete a form that indicates the Student's name, homeroom, and the conduct that has caused the Student's removal from the room.
- c. The administrator in charge of discipline will interview the Student and determine which, if any, additional disciplinary steps are indicated.
- 3. Deprivation of Privileges

The Student may be deprived of the privilege of:

- a. Moving freely about the school building,
- b. Participation in co-curricular or inter/intrascholastic activities,
- c. Attendance at a school-related social or sports activity,
- d. Participation in a graduation ceremony, or
- e. Transportation by school bus, or
- f. Any other privilege the Building Principal or designee determines may be appropriate and consistent with Policy 5600 and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1 et seq.
- 4. Detention

- a. The Student may be required to report before or after the school day to detention for a period of supervised study.
- b. Transportation will be the responsibility of the Student's parent(s) or legal guardian(s).
- c. The Student may be excused from detention only for an unavoidable commitment previously made; any such excused detention must be made up on another day.

#### 5. Grading

A Student who has cheated on a test or assignment, plagiarized material, falsified sources, refused to submit assignments, or otherwise indulged in academic dishonesty or negligence (paragraph B.2.p. and paragraph B.2.q.) may suffer a reduced grade by virtue of the disqualified work. In no other instance may a Student's grade be lowered as a direct penalty for misconduct.

### 6. In-school Suspension

- a. The Student may be removed from his/her regular classes and required to report to an in-school suspension program for supervised study.
- b. In-school suspension is a deprivation of the Student's right to a thorough and efficient education and will not be imposed without the due process set forth in Policy and Regulation 5610.
- 7. Suspension from School
- a. The Student may be denied the right to attend school for a period of time pursuant to N.J.S.A. 28A:37-2, N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.2, and 6A:16-7.3, and Policy 5610.
- b. Suspension from school is a deprivation of the Student's right to a thorough and efficient education and will not be imposed without the due process set forth in Policy and Regulation 5610.
- 8. Expulsion
- a. The Board may expel a general education Student from school, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 28A:37-2, N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.5, and Policy 5620.
- b. Expulsion is an extremely serious disciplinary measure; it deprives the Student of his/her right to a thorough and efficient education and will not be imposed without the due process set forth in Policies 5610 and 5620.

#### D. Remedial Measures

The following remedial measures may be taken to aid in correcting Student conduct and to ensure that the Student is properly placed in an appropriate educational environment and is not in need of special education and/or related services.

- 1. Restitution and Restoration
- a. The Student may be required, to:

- (1) Make restitution, in kind or cost or labor, for any loss he/she has caused; or
- (2) Restore to its former condition, by his/her own labor, any property the Student has damaged or defaced.
- b. A Student who refuses to make restitution or restoration as directed may be disciplined by one or more of the measures included at paragraph C.

#### 2. Counseling

- a. The Student may be required to consult with school guidance counselors to determine the causes of his/her misconduct and to assess the need for a change in educational placement.
- b. The counselor will explain:
  - (1) Why the Student's conduct is unacceptable to the school and damaging to the Student,
  - (2) What the consequences of continued misconduct are likely to be, and
  - (3) Appropriate alternate behaviors.
- c. The counselor may refer the Student, as appropriate, for additional counseling, evaluation, intervention, treatment, or therapy. Referrals may be made to:
  - (1) The Child Study Team,
  - (2) Intervention and Referral Team,
  - (3) A public or private social agency, or
  - (4) A legal agency.

#### 3. Parent Conferences

The Student may be required to attend a meeting with his/her parent(s) and appropriate staff members to discuss the causes of the Student's behavior, possible remediation, potential disciplinary measures, and alternative conduct.

#### 4. Alternate Educational Program

The Student may be assigned to an alternate educational program as recommended by the Student's guidance counselor, classroom teacher, Child Study Team, and/or principal.

- E. Consequences and Remedial Measures for Acts of Harassment, Intimidation, or Bullying
  - 1. Consequences

Consequences for a Student who commits an act of harassment, intimidation, or bullying shall be varied and graded according to the nature of the behavior, the developmental age of the Student, and the Student's history of problem behaviors and performance.

- a. The consequences may include, but are not limited to, the examples listed below:
  - (1) Admonishment;
  - (2) Temporary removal from the classroom;
  - (3) Deprivation of privileges;
  - (4) Classroom or administrative detention;
  - (5) Referral to disciplinarian;
  - (6) In-school suspension during the school week or the weekend;
  - (7) After-school programs;
  - (8) Out-of-school suspension (short-term or long-term);
  - (9) Reports to law enforcement or other legal action;
  - (10) Expulsion; and
  - (11) Participating in school district-sponsored programs.

#### 2. Remedial Measures

Remedial measures shall be designed to correct the problem behavior; prevent another occurrence of the problem; protect and provide support for the victim of the act; and take corrective action for documented systemic problems related to harassment, intimidation, or bullying.

F. Consequences and Remedial Measures for Acts or Incidents of Dating Violence at School

Consequences and remedial measures specific to acts or incidents of dating violence at school shall be used to address the act or incident and to serve as remediation, intervention, education, and prevention for all individuals involved. Responses shall be tiered with consideration given to the seriousness and number of previous occurrences of acts or incidents in which the victim and aggressor have been involved.

- 1. Consequences
- a. Consequences may include, but are not limited to, the following:
  - (1) Admonishment;
  - (2) Temporary removal from the classroom;
  - (3) Classroom or administrative detention;

- (4) In-school suspension;
- (5) Out-of-school suspension;
- (6) Reports to law enforcement; and/or
- (7) Expulsion.

#### 2. Remedial Measures/Interventions

- a. Remedial measures/interventions may include, but are not limited to, the following:
  - (1) Parent conferences;
  - (2) Student counseling (all Students involved in the act or incident);
  - (3) Peer support group;
  - (4) Corrective instruction or other relevant learning or service experiences;
  - (5) Supportive Student intervention (Intervention and Referral Services I&RS);
  - (6) Behavioral management plan; and/or
  - (7) Alternative placements.

#### G. Chart of Discipline

Below is a listing of Student behaviors that are subject to Student discipline including suspension or expulsion pursuant to N.J.S.A. 28A:37-2. The behaviors include, but are not limited to:

#### LODI HIGH SCHOOL

#### LODI HIGH SCHOOL CODE OF CONDUCT

- Students are expected to follow directions of administrators, teachers and other staff members.
- Students are expected to display that type of behavior, which contributes positively to the overall atmosphere of the school.
- Students are expected to demonstrate respect for staff and other students.
- Students are expected to attend school free of alcohol or illegal drugs. Students are expected not to be in possession of or sell alcohol or drugs.
- Students are expected to respect all personal and school property.
- Students are expected to conform to school uniform and dress code policy.

This list represents the minimum actions to be taken. Penalties may vary according to the severity and frequency of the offenses. Any offenses not listed here shall be dealt with on an individual basis. Age, grade, maturity, and intellectual ability play a major role in student behavior. Every discipline problem is dealt with on a case by case

basis, allowing for due process. Due process plays an important role of each infraction and may determine a different outcome other than the pre-determined consequences listed below.

Student Infraction	Offense	Action	Comments
Weapons/ Firearm Policy #5611 Zero Tolerance	Any offense	10 day OSS Pending Expulsion Hearing Police complaint filed	Immediate expulsion proceedings will be initiated.
Drug Possession / Alcohol Policy #5530	Any offense	May include: 10 day Suspension / Expulsion Meet with SAC Referral to Comm. Agency / Referral to CST	Sellers of drugs and/or controlled dangerous substances while on school property or school sponsored events, are to be suspended immediately pending an expulsion hearing.
Smoking Policy #5533	Any offense	3 days of OSS Parental notification Police complaint filed	
Vandalism / Graffiti Policy #5513	Any offense	3 days of OSS Restitution Possible police complaint filed	
Fighting / Physical Altercation Student Disc. Policy #5600	Any offense	Min. 5 days OSS Parental notification Possible police charges Peer Mediation Conflict Resolution	If definite self-defense is proven, only the instigator may be punished. S.A.P. may be set up for student to attend.
Willful defiance of Authority Student Disc. Policy #5600	Any offense	Up to 3 days ISS/OSS Parental notification	
Dress & Grooming - Uniform Policy #5511	All In addition to 1st offense	Removal from class until a change of clothes is available – Parent Notified Warning ASD or EMD	
	2 <sup>nd</sup> offense	2 hour SAT DET	
	3 <sup>rd</sup> offense 4 <sup>th</sup> and 5 <sup>th</sup> offense	4 hour SAT DET Immediate OSS with parent conference upon return	
	Subsequent	Possible removal from extracurricular activities after third offense.	

Harassment, Intimidation and Bullying – Policy #5512		As Indicated in Policy	
Disruptive Behavior Student Disc. #5600	1 <sup>st</sup> offense 2 <sup>nd</sup> offense	Teacher handles  Warning Meeting w/V.P. and teacher Possible ASD/EMD	Student's schedules may be changed administratively due to chronic disruption.
	3 <sup>rd</sup> offense	3-day OCQ	Being unprepared
	4 <sup>th</sup> offense	V.P. ASD/EMD / Parent & teacher Conference or Saturday Detention	for class may constitute an immediate OCQ
	Subsequent	ISS or Saturday Detention	
Offensive	1st offense	Warning	
Language /Gesture	2 <sup>nd</sup> offense	ASD/EMD	
Student Disc. #5600	3 <sup>rd</sup> offense	ASD/EMD/ Parent Conf.	
	4 <sup>th</sup> offense & Subsequent	ISS or Saturday Detention	
Cell phone – Use	1st offense	Warning – 3:30 Pick-	
or Visible	2 <sup>nd</sup> offense	up ASD/EMD – 3:30 Pick-up ISS – Parent Conf.	
	3 <sup>rd</sup> offense	and Pick-up	
	Subsequent	ISS/OSS	

Cutting class Policy#5501	1 <sup>st</sup> offense  2 <sup>nd</sup> offense  3 <sup>rd</sup> offense	ASD/EMD - "0" grade given each class  ASD/EMD - each class "0" grade  ISS with Denial of Credit	If student behavior disrupts the learning process after being denied credit, the student may be removed to an AEP. S.A.P. may be set up for student to attend.
Truancy Policy.#5200	1 <sup>st</sup> & 2 <sup>nd</sup> offense  3 <sup>rd</sup> offense	1-day ISS "0" grade given per class 1-cut assigned per class Denial of credit after 3 times with 2 days of ISS	
Hall Pass	1 <sup>st</sup> offense 2 <sup>nd</sup> offense 3 <sup>rd</sup> offense	Warning ASD/EMD ASD/EMD	The student is responsible for managing 10 passes per marking period.
	4 <sup>th</sup> offense	Saturday Detention	
Cutting Teacher's Detention Reg. #5500	1 <sup>st</sup> offense  2 <sup>nd</sup> offense  3 <sup>rd</sup> offense  4 <sup>th</sup> offense	V.P. re-assigns w/tch. Or V.P. ASD/EMD ASD/EMD Detention Saturday Detention	
	5 <sup>th</sup> offense	ISS	
Cutting V.P.	1 <sup>st</sup> offense	SAT DET	
Detention	2 <sup>nd</sup> offense	ISS	
	3 <sup>rd</sup> offense	2-day OSS	
Cutting Saturday Detention	Any offense	Max of 3-day OSS At the discretion of the VP.	
Stealing, Destruction of School Property, Fireworks, Arson, Trespassing, Any Other Disorderly Persons Offense	1 <sup>st</sup> offense  2 <sup>nd</sup> & Subsequent	5 days OSS Police complaint filed Parent Conference Potential Referral to CST  10 days OSS Police complaint filed	For each subsequent offense, a recommendation to the Board of Education for expulsion will take place.

II. 11 D	1 et . CC	XX7	TT1
Hall Pass	1 <sup>st</sup> offense 2 <sup>nd</sup> &	Warning ASD/EMD	The student is responsible for managing 10
	3 <sup>rd</sup> offense 4 <sup>th</sup> offense	ASD/END	passes per marking period.
	+ Offense	Saturday Detention	period.
Lock Out -	1 <sup>st</sup> -	Sent to Lock Out -	Periods 2 – 9: A
Period 1 – 9	3 <sup>rd</sup> offense	Rm. 103 if late	student with 10 or more minutes late
	4 <sup>th</sup> offense	2 hour Saturday	to a class will be
		Detention – charged with a cut to class	charged with a cut to that class.
	2 <sup>nd</sup> set of 4	4 hour Saturday	
		Detention – charged	
	3 <sup>rd</sup> set of 4	with a cut to class	
	Subsequent	ISS and Denial of Credit for that class	
		ISS/OSS	
Tardy to School		Counts as absence in each class missed and	20 absences will impose denial of
		possible	credit.
		late/lockout upon	
Failure to sign-in	1 <sup>st</sup> offense	arrival to class Warning	
to VPO due to			
late arrival	2nd offense Subsequent	ASD/EMD	
Dating Violence	All incidents	Immediate separation	At the discretion
at School Policy 5519		of students involved. Students escorted to	of administration, depending on the
Toney 3317		Office.	severity of the
		Interview student involved and	incident.
		involved and investigate incident	Consequences may include but
		(including	not be limited to:
		interviewing witnesses).	1. Change in
		Set up meeting with	schedule.
	In addition	SAC. Parent notification.	2. Counseling – SAC
	to:	At the discretion of	3. Psychological
		Administration, based	evaluation.
		on the severity of the incident, steps may be	4. Set up Behavior Plan.
	1st Offense	skipped:	5. I & RS
	2 <sup>nd</sup> Offense:		6. Alternative
	3 <sup>rd</sup> Offense:	Detention	placement (SAP/HI)
	Ath as 1	Saturday detention.	7
	4 <sup>th</sup> and 5 <sup>th</sup> Offense:	ISS – 1 or more days	7. Report to SRO/charges
	Subsequent Incidents:	OSS – 1 or more	filed. 8. Detention –
	111010011103.	days.	EMD/ASD/SAT
			9. ISS
			10. OSS

	Expulsion/home instruction.	11. Expulsion
--	-----------------------------	---------------

# Code to Consequences:

\_

AEP	Academic Enrichment Period	
AEF	Academic Enrichment Period	
ASD	After-school Detention with teacher or VP	
CST	Child Study Team	
EMD	Early morning Detention with teacher or VP – 7:30AM	
ISS	In-School Suspension	
OCQ	Out - of Class Quarantine	
OSS	Out-of-School Suspension	
SAC	Substance Awareness Coordinator	
	Substante Tivareness Coordinator	
SAP	Suspension Alternative Program – Hackensack – PAL	
SAT DET	Saturday Detention	
VPO	Vice Principal's Office	

# THOMAS JEFFERSON MIDDLE SCHOOL

#### THOMAS JEFFERSON MIDDLE SCHOOL CODE OF CONDUCT

- 1. I will respect other people and their belongings.
- 2. I will behave in a manner that is safe for other people and myself.
- 3. I will help create a good learning environment in school.
- 4 I will act responsibly toward my peers, teachers, and property.
- 5. I will perform to the highest level of my abilities.

The administration of Thomas Jefferson Middle School realizes that no list of infractions will ever be complete. The following offenses will be addressed by either Teacher Detention (TD), Administrative Detention (AD), In School Suspension (ISS) or out of School Suspension (OSS) depending upon the severity of the infraction. The

administration reserves the right to assign consequences to offenses not listed below or to adjust a particular consequence where the severity of the offense warrants. Teachers have the right to develop a classroom code of conduct along with consequences for his/her classroom. Parental notification will be made either in writing or by a phone call whenever a detention or suspension is issued.

Students may be denied permission to participate in extra-curricular activities, field trips, class trips or special events due to disciplinary problems, academic failure or safety concerns.

Student Infraction	Offense Number		Consequence
Gum chewing/Candy eating	1st offense 2nd offense 3rd offense Each thereafter	offense	Discard item / Warning Discard item / Warning Discard item / 1 day TD 1 day AD
Tardiness to class	1st offense 2nd offense 3rd offense 4th offense Each thereafter	offense	Warning  1 day TD  1 day AD / 1 point off average for the marking period  1 point off average for the marking period (up to 10 points)
Tardiness to school (After 8:40)	1st offense 2nd offense 3rd offense every third thereafter	offense	Warning  Uay AD  Warning  I day AD  Every 3 <sup>rd</sup> occurrence thereafter will result in 1 day AD/ every 5 days tardy will be considered one day absent from school for attendance purposes
AM Loitering	1st offense 2nd offense 3rd offense Each thereafter	offense	Warning Warning AD AD

Behavior problems/ corridors / cafeteria / assemblies / etc.	1 <sup>st</sup> offense 2 <sup>nd</sup> offense 3 <sup>rd</sup> offense 4 <sup>th</sup> offense	Conference with Vice Principal  1 day AD  2 days AD  1 day ISS / Parent notification
Failure to report to teacher detention	1 <sup>st</sup> offense  2 <sup>nd</sup> offense  3 <sup>rd</sup> offense	1 day TD 1 day AD 1 day ISS
Crossing First Street in an area without a crossing guard	1st offense  2nd offense & every offense thereafter	Warning 2 days AD
Failure to report to administrative detention	1 <sup>st</sup> offense  2 <sup>nd</sup> offense  3 <sup>rd</sup> offense	1 day AD 2 days AD 1 day ISS/ 1 day AD
Habitual disregard of school policies	Any offense	To be determined by degree of severity (possible 4 days OSS)
Date Violence	1st offense  2nd offense  3rd offense  Each offense thereafter	Conference with Administrator or Guidance (no contact with each other issued). Parent Notification.  1 day AD/Conference with Administrator or Guidance. Parental notification.  1 day ISS/Parent Conference  3-4 days OSS Note: These consequences may be altered depending upon the severity of the offense.
Insubordination	Any offense	

		To be determined by degree of severity				
Harassment / Intimidation/ Bullying	1st offense  2nd offense  3rd offense  Each offense thereafter	Conference with Vice Principal or Guidance (Conflict resolution)  1 day AD / Conference with Vice Principal or Guidance / Parental notification  1 day ISS / Parent Conference  3-4 days OSS				
Threats	Any offense	To be determined by degree of threat / Possible 10 days OSS/ Possible police notification				
Cutting class	1 <sup>st</sup> offense	1 day ISS				
	2 <sup>nd</sup> offense	1 day ISS / 3 days AD / Parent conference				
	3 <sup>rd</sup> offense	3 days ISS / 3 day AD				
Truancy	1 <sup>st</sup> offense	1 day ISS / 5 days AD / Parent conference				
	2 <sup>nd</sup> offense	3 days ISS / 5 days AD				
Truancy	3 <sup>rd</sup> offense	5 days ISS / 5 days AD				
Possession cell phone/I-Pod/Headphones	1 <sup>st</sup> offense	Confiscate (return at end of day) / Warning				
(during school hours)	Any other offenses	Confiscate (return to parent/guardian)				
Assault	Any offense	10 days OSS/ Parent conference/ Police notification				
Fighting	1 <sup>st</sup> offense	Up to 4 days OSS / Parent conference				
	2 <sup>nd</sup> offense	4 to 10 days OSS / Parent conference				

	3 <sup>rd</sup> offense	10 days OSS / Parent conference				
Possession of tobacco	Any offense	1 day ISS / Parent conference				
Theft / Possession of stolen property	Any offense	4 days OSS / Parent conference / Restitution / Possible police complaint filed				
Fireworks Possession	Any offense	3 days OSS/ Police notification				
Vandalism/Graffiti	Any offense	To be determined by degree / 4 days OSS/Possible restitution/ Possible police notification				
Fireworks – Igniting	Any offense	4 to 10 days OSS/ Police notification				
Alcohol / Drug possession	1 <sup>st</sup> offense  2 <sup>nd</sup> offense	5 to 10 days OSS / Police notification / Substance Evaluation  10 days OSS / Possible expulsion / Police notification / Substance evaluation				
Smoking	Any offense	3 days OSS / Police complaint filed				
Pulling a fire alarm	Any offense	10 days OSS / Police complaint filed				
Weapons possession	Any offense	5-10 days OSS/Possible expulsion/ Police notification/Expulsion – if used in an assault.				

# CODE TO CONSEQUENCES:

Teacher Detention TD
Administrative Detention AD
In School Suspension ISS

# **ELEMENTARY SCHOOLS**

# ELEMENTARY SCHOOLS CODE OF CONDUCT

- 1. I will respect other people and their belongings.
- 2. I will behave in a manner that is safe for other people and me.
- 3. I will help create a good learning environment in school.
- 4. I will act responsibly toward my peers, teachers, and property.
- 5. I will perform to the highest level of my abilities.

The administration of the Elementary Schools realizes that no list of infractions will ever be complete. The administration reserves the right to assign consequences to offenses not listed below or to adjust a particular consequence since age, grade, maturity, and intellectual ability play a major role in student behavior.

Student Infraction	Offense Number	Consequence				
Gum chewing/Candy eating	1 <sup>st</sup> offense 2 <sup>nd</sup> offense	Discard item / Warning Discard item / Warning				
	3 <sup>rd</sup> offense	Discard item / Warning				
	Each offense thereafter	1 day TD				
Tardiness to school (After 8:40)	1st offense	Warning				
	2 <sup>nd</sup> offense	Warning				
	3 <sup>rd</sup> offense	Warning				
		*Every 5 days tardy will be considered one day absent from school for attendance purposes. 20 absences may result in a student being retained.				
Behavior problems/	1st offense	Warning				
corridors / cafeteria / assemblies / etc.	2 <sup>nd</sup> offense	Warning				
	3 <sup>rd</sup> offense	TD/Parent notification				
	4 <sup>th</sup> offense	TD/ Parent notification				

	5 <sup>th</sup> offense	AD and/or ISS/Parent notification				
Failure to report to teacher detention	1 <sup>st</sup> offense  2 <sup>nd</sup> offense  3 <sup>rd</sup> offense	2 day TD/Parent notification 2 day TD/Parent notification				
	0 0210400	2 day AD/Parent notification				
Crossing street in an area without a crossing guard	1 <sup>st</sup> offense	Warning/Parent notification				
	2 <sup>nd</sup> offense & every offense thereafter	2 days AD/Parent notification				
Failure to report to administrative detention	1 <sup>st</sup> offense 2 <sup>nd</sup> offense	2 day AD/Parent notification				
	3 <sup>rd</sup> offense	2 days AD/Parent notification				
		1 day ISS/ Parent notification				
Insubordination	Any offense	To be determined by degree of severity				
Harassment / Intimidation/ Bullying	1st offense	Conference with Teacher or Guidance Counselor or Principal/ Conflict resolution) Parent notification				
	2 <sup>nd</sup> offense  3 <sup>rd</sup> offense	1 day AD / Parental notification				
	Each offense thereafter	1 day ISS / Parent Conference				
		1 day ISS/Parent Conference				
Possession cell phone/ I-Pod/Headphones (during school hours)	1 <sup>st</sup> offense	Confiscate (return at end of day) / Warning				
(during school hours)	Any other offenses	Confiscate (return to parent/guardian)				

Fighting/Hitting	Any offense	To be determined by degree of severity.
Theft / Possession of stolen property	Any offense	Parent conference /Restitution/ Possible police complaint filed
Vandalism/Graffiti	Any offense	To be determined by degree / Parent notification//Possible restitution/ Possible police notification.
Pulling a fire alarm	Any offense	Parent notification / Police complaint filed
Weapons possession	Any offense	Up to 5 days OSS / Parent notification/ Possible expulsion / Police notification

## CODE TO CONSEQUENCES:

Teacher Detention TD
Administrative Detention AD
In-School Suspension ISS
Out of School Suspension OSS

# H. Disciplinary Procedures

- 1. The Student Discipline/Code of Conduct Policy and Regulation 5600 shall be disseminated annually to all school staff, Students, and parent(s). Principals will distribute these documents to all Students on the first day of each school year and to transferring Students on the first day of their enrollment in this district.
- 2. Teachers and administrators in charge of Student discipline shall make every effort to administer these rules consistently and fairly.
- 3. The staff member who disciplines a Student for conduct shall, however minimal the offense or the discipline,
  - a. Orally inform the Student of the conduct for which he/she is being disciplined; and
  - b. Offer the Student an opportunity to deny the charge or to present extenuating circumstances.

- 4. Where the discipline is greater than an admonishment, the Student's parent(s) or legal guardian(s) will be notified of the offense and of the discipline imposed and will be offered an opportunity to confer with the principal.
- 5. Where the offense is serious and the discipline greater than detention, every effort will be made to notify the parent(s) prior to the informal hearing conducted in accordance with paragraph F.3.
- 6. An in-school suspension, suspension from school, or expulsion will be conducted in strict accordance with law and Policies 5610 and 5620.
- 7. Violations of the rules regarding Student conduct on school buses will be handled as follows.
  - a. The driver will report the offensive conduct to the Principal of the school in which the Student is enrolled by submission of a completed written form that includes the name of the Student, the school, and the specific offensive conduct.
  - b. The parent(s) or legal guardian(s) will be notified, by copy of the form, of the Student's conduct.
  - c. The Principal or designee will determine the discipline to be administered, in accordance with the severity of the infraction.

#### I. Students with Disabilities

For Students with disabilities, subject to Individualized Education Programs in accordance with 20 U.S.C. §1400 et seq., the Individuals with Disabilities Educational Improvement Act, and accommodation plans under 29 U.S.C. §§ 794 and 705(20), Student discipline and the code of conduct shall be implemented in accordance with the components of the applicable plans.

# J. Student Rights

Students subject to the consequences of the Student Discipline/Code of Conduct Policy and Regulation shall be informed of their rights, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.1(c)3.i. through vii., that include:

- 1. Advance notice of behaviors that will result in suspensions and expulsions that have been identified under authority of N.J.S.A. 28A:37-2;
- 2. Education that supports Students' development into productive citizens;
  - 3. Attendance in safe and secure school environments;
- 4. Attendance at school irrespective of Students' marriage, pregnancy, or parenthood;
- 5. Due process and appeal procedures, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:3-1.3 through 1.17, N.J.A.C. 6A:4 and, where applicable, N.J.A.C. 6A:14-2.7 and 2.8;
- 6. Parent notification consistent with the policies and procedures established pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-6.2(b)3; and
- 7. Protections pursuant to 20 U.S.C. §1232g and 34 CFR Part 99, Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act; 20 U.S.C. § 1232h and 34 CFR Part 98, Protection of Student Rights Amendment; N.J.A.C. 6:3-6, Student Records; 45 CFR §160, Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act; 20 U.S.C. §6301, Title IV(A)IV

§4155 of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act as reauthorized under the No Child Left Behind Act; 42 CFR Part 2, Confidentiality of Alcohol and Drug Abuse Patient Records; N.J.S.A. 28A:40A-7.1, Schoolbased drug and alcohol abuse counseling; information from participants; disclosure; N.J.A.C. 6A:16-3.2,

Confidentiality of Student alcohol and other drug information; N.J.S.A. 28A:36-19, Creation; Student Records: Maintenance and Retention, Security and Access; Regulations; Non-Liability; N.J.A.C. 6A:14-2.9, Student Records; as well as other existing Federal and State laws pertaining to Student protections.

#### K. Records

- 1. Instances of Student discipline will be recorded in the Student's file in strict compliance with N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.1 et seq. and Policy No. 8330.
- 2. When a Student transfers to a public school district from another public school district, all information in the Student's record related to disciplinary actions taken against the Student by the school district and any information the school district has obtained pursuant to N.J.S.A. 2A:4A-60, disclosure of juvenile information; penalties for disclosure, shall be provided to the receiving public school district, in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 28A:36-19(a), N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.5(e)10.iv., and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.10.
  - a. The record shall be provided within two weeks of the date that the Student enrolls in the receiving district.
  - b. Written consent of the parent or adult Student shall not be required as a condition of the transfer of this information, however, written notice of the transfer shall be provided to the parent or the adult Student.
  - c. When a Student transfers to a private school, which includes all sectarian or nonsectarian nonprofit institutional day or residential schools that provide education for Students placed by their parents and that are controlled by other than public authority, all Student disciplinary records, with respect to suspensions or expulsions, shall be provided by the public school district of residence to the private school upon written request from the private school, in the same manner as such records would be provided by a public school district of residence to another public school district, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.10(b).
  - d. The Board shall not use a Student's past offenses on record to discriminate against that Student.
  - e. All Student disciplinary records maintained in the district shall conform with the requirements set forth in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.10(d).

## L. Annual Report

The Superintendent of Schools shall report annually on the implementation of the Student Discipline/Code of Conduct Policy to the Board at a public meeting. The annual summary shall contain, at a minimum:

- 1. A numerical inventory of all violations of the Student behavioral expectations in the Student Discipline/Code of Conduct Policy and Regulation;
- 2. Associated school responses to the violations of the Student behavioral expectations;
- 3. An explanation and evidence of the effectiveness of the Student Discipline/Code of Conduct Policy and Regulation. The explanation and evidence, at a minimum, shall address:

- a. The degree of effectiveness of the school district's activities in achieving the purposes of the Student Discipline/Code of Conduct Policy and Regulation, pursuant to the purposes as outlined in A. above; and
- b. The degree and effectiveness of the implementation of the contents of the Student Discipline/Code of Conduct Policy and Regulation.
- 4. Any proposed changes to the school district's current policies, procedures, programs or initiatives, based on the annual report.

Adopted: 28 February 2000 Revised: 24 January 2007 Revised: 29 June 2011 Revised: 28 March 2012

# STUDENT INTERVENTION and REFERRAL SERVICES Policy No. 2417

The Board of Education directs the establishment and implementation in each school building in which general education students are served, a coordinated system for planning and delivering intervention and referral services designed to assist students who are experiencing learning, behavior, or health difficulties, and to assist staff who have difficulties in addressing students' learning, behavior, or health needs in accordance with the requirements of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-8.1 and 6A:16-8.2. The Board of Education shall choose the appropriate multidisciplinary team approach, such as the Response to Intervention (RTI) or a Multi-Tiered System of Support (MTSS) model for planning and delivering the services required under N.J.A.C. 6A:16-8.

Students who are experiencing learning, behavior, or health difficulties shall be referred to the school's Intervention and Referral Services (I&RS) Team.

The intervention and referral services shall be provided to support students in the general education program and may be provided for students who have been determined to need special education programs and services pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-8.1(a). The intervention and referral services provided for students who have been determined to need special education programs and services shall be coordinated with the student's Individualized Education Program Team, as appropriate. Child Study Team members and, to the extent appropriate, specialists in the area of disability may participate on intervention and referral services teams, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:14-3.1(d)6.

The functions of the system of intervention and referral services in each school building which general education students are served shall be pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-8.2(a) and as outlined in Regulation 2417.

Records of all requests for assistance, all intervention and referral services action plans, and all related student information shall be maintained in accordance with Federal and State laws and regulations and New Jersey administrative code pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-8.2(a)9.

The I&RS Team in each school building shall review and assess the effectiveness of each intervention and referral services action plan in achieving the identified outcomes, and modify each action plan to achieve the outcomes, as appropriate.

At a minimum, the I&RS Team shall annually review the intervention and referral services action plans and the actions taken as a result of the building's system of intervention and referral services, and make recommendations to the Principal for improving school programs and services, as appropriate.

At the end of the school year, the Principal shall, in consultation with the I&RS Team, develop a report on the concerns and issues identified by the I&RS Team and the effectiveness of the services provided in achieving the outcomes identified in the intervention and referral services action plans. This report shall be provided to the Superintendent of Schools.

N.J.A.C. 6A:14; 6A:16-8.1; 6A:16-8.2

Adopted: 11 November 1993

Revised: 27 September 1995; 28 February 2000; 15 May 2001; 25 May 2005; 28 February 2007; 26 August

2014; 22 June 2022

# SUBSTANCE ABUSE

Policy No. 5530R

The Board of Education recognizes that a student's abuse of harmful substances seriously impedes that student's education and threatens the welfare of the entire school community. The Board is committed to the prevention of substance abuse and the rehabilitation of substance abusers by educational means, but will take the necessary and appropriate steps to protect the school community from harm and from exposure to harmful substances. Accordingly, the Board will establish policies and procedures in operating programs to support the social, emotional, and physical development of students in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-1 et seq. and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.1 et seq. The Board of Education will maintain a comprehensive substance abuse intervention, prevention, and treatment referral program in the schools of this district.

#### A. Definitions

N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-9 N.J.A.C. 6A:16-1.3; 6A:16-4.1 et seq.

The definitions as outlined in N.J.S.A. 18A:40A et seq., N.J.A.C. 6A:16 et seq., and those terms defined in Regulation 5530 shall be used for the purposes of this Policy and Regulation.

#### B. Discipline

N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-10; 18A:40A-11 N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.1(c)2.; 6A:16-6.3(a)

The Board prohibits the use, possession, and/or distribution of alcohol or other drugs on school grounds according to N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-9, 10, and 11.

A student who uses, possesses, or distributes alcohol or other drugs will be subject to discipline in accordance with

the district's Code of Student Conduct. School authorities also have the authority to impose a consequence on a student for conduct away from school grounds in accordance with the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.5. Discipline may include suspension or expulsion. The Board will establish consequences for a student not following through on the recommendations of an evaluation for alcohol or other drug abuse and related behaviors.

# C. Instruction

N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-1 et seq. N.J.A.C. 6A:16-3.1

The Board shall provide an instructional program on the nature of drugs, alcohol, anabolic steroids, tobacco, and controlled dangerous substances in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-1 et seq. and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-3.1.

## D. Reporting, Notification, and Examination

N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-11 through 18A:40A-17 N.J.A.C. 6A:16-3.1; 6A:16-4.1; 6A:16-4.2; 6A:16-4.3

#### 1. Alcohol or Other Drugs

- a. Any educational staff member or other professional to whom it appears that a student may be currently under the influence of alcohol or other drugs as identified in N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-9 and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.1(a), on school grounds shall report the matter in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3(a)1.
- b. An immediate medical examination shall be conducted and a written report of the medical evaluation shall be furnished to the parent of the student, the Principal, and the Superintendent in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3(a)2 through 4.3(a)8.
- c. If the written report of the medical examination is not provided within twenty-four hours of the referral of the student, the student shall be allowed to return to school until such time as a positive determination of alcohol or other drug use is received from the examining physician, unless the student was also removed for violating the Code of Student Conduct.
- d. If the written report of the medical evaluation verifies that alcohol or other drugs do not interfere with the student's physical or mental ability to perform in school, the student shall be immediately returned to school. If there is a positive determination from the medical examination indicating the student's alcohol or other drug use interferes with his or her physical or mental ability to perform in school, the student shall be returned to the care of the parent as soon as possible. Attendance at school shall not resume until a written report has been submitted to the parent, Principal, and Superintendent from a physician licensed to practice medicine or osteopathy who has examined the student that verifies the student's alcohol or other drug use no longer interferes with his or her physical and mental ability to perform in school.
- e. Removal of a student with a disability shall be in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:14.
- f. While a student is at home because of the medical evaluation or after the student returns to school, an appropriately certified school staff member(s) will conduct an alcohol and other drug assessment of the student and a reasonable investigation of the situation and may initiate referral alcohol or other drug abuse treatment in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3(a)12, 4.3(a)13, and 4.3(a)14.
- g. Disclosure to law enforcement authorities of the identity of a student in instances of alcohol and other drugs shall be in accordance with the requirements of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3(a)3.
- h. The Board may provide additional intervention and referral services for the student according to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-10 and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-8.

#### 2. Anabolic Steroids

- a. Whenever any teaching staff member, certified or non-certified school nurse, or other educational personnel has reason to believe a student has used or may be using anabolic steroids, the person shall report the matter in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3(b)1.
- b. The Principal or designee upon receiving such report shall immediately notify the parent and Superintendent and shall arrange for an examination of the student as soon as possible to

- determine whether the student has been using anabolic steroids in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3(b)2.
- c. Disclosure to law enforcement authorities of the identity of students in instances of anabolic steroids shall be in accordance with the requirements of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3(b)3.
- d. A written report of the examination shall be provided by the examining physician to the parent, Principal, and Superintendent.
- e. If it is determined the student has used anabolic steroids, an appropriately certified school staff member(s) shall interview the student and others to determine the extent of the student's involvement with and use of anabolic steroids and the possible need for referral for treatment in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3(b)5.
- f. If the results of a referral for evaluation have positively determined the student's involvement with and use of anabolic steroids represents a danger to the student's health and well-being, an appropriately certified school staff member(s) shall initiate a referral for treatment to agencies and/or private practitioners as outlined in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3(b)6.
- 3. A school employee who seizes or discovers alcohol or other drugs, or an item believed to be a controlled dangerous substance, including anabolic steroids, or drug paraphernalia, shall comply with the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-6.4.
- 4. The Board will provide intervention, referral for evaluation, and referral for treatment services to those students that are affected by alcohol or other drug use in accordance with the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.1(c)7.
- 5. Refusal or failure by a parent to comply with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-12 and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3 shall be treated as a policy violation of the Compulsory Education Act, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:38-25 and 31, and child neglect laws, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 9:6-1 et seq. and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-11.
- 6. Refusal or failure of a student to comply with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-12 and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3 shall be treated by the school district as a policy violation and handled in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.1(c)2.

#### E. In-Service Training

N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-15

The Board directs the Superintendent to develop a program of in-service training for all teaching staff members involved in the instruction of students in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-15. The Board will provide time for the conduct of the program during the usual school schedule. The in-service training program required in N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-15 shall be updated at regular intervals in order to ensure teaching staff members have the most current information available on this subject.

## F. Parent Training Program/Outreach Program

N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-16; 18A:40A-17

N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.1(c)8

The Board will provide a parent training program/outreach program in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-16 and 17.

#### G. Records and Confidentiality of Records

42 CFR Part 2 N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-7.1; 18A:40A-7.2 N.J.A.C. 6A:16-3.2; 6A:32-7.1 et seq.

Notations concerning a student's involvement with substances may be entered on his/her records, subject to N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.1 et seq. and Policy 8330 regarding confidentiality. Information concerning a student's involvement in a school intervention or treatment program for alcohol or other drug abuse shall be kept strictly confidential according to 42 CFR Part 2, N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-7.1 and 7.2, N.J.A.C. 6A:16-3.2, and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-6.5.

If an elementary or secondary student who is participating in a school-based drug or alcohol abuse counseling program provides information during the course of a counseling session in that program which indicates that the student's parent or other person residing in the student's household is dependent upon or illegally using a substance as that term is defined in N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-9, that information shall be kept confidential and may be disclosed only in accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-7.1 and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-3.2.

## H. Nonpublic School Students

N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-5; 18A:40A-17(c)

The Board has the power and duty to loan to students attending nonpublic schools located in this district and to the parents of such students all educational materials on the nature and effects of drugs, alcohol, anabolic steroids, tobacco, and controlled dangerous substances developed and made available by the Commissioner of Education. The Board shall not be required to expend funds for the loan of these materials.

# I. Civil Immunity

N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-13; 18A:40A-14 N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3(c)

No action of any kind in any court of competent jurisdiction shall lie against any employee, officer, or agent of the Board because of actions taken under the education statutes on substance abuse, N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-1 et seq., provided the skill and care given is that ordinarily required and exercised by other such employees, officers, and agents of the Board in accordance with the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-13.

Any educational or non-educational Board employee who in good faith reports a student to the Principal or designee in compliance with N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3 shall not be liable in civil damages as a result of making such a report, as specified in N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-13 and 14.

#### J. Reporting Students to Law Enforcement Authorities

N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.1; 6A:16-6.3

The Superintendent or designee shall disclose to law enforcement authorities the identity of a student reasonably believed to be in possession of a controlled dangerous substance, including anabolic steroids, or related paraphernalia or involved or implicated in distribution activities regarding controlled dangerous substances, including anabolic steroids pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.1(c)9. The Superintendent or designee shall not disclose the identity of the student who has voluntarily sought and participated in an appropriate treatment or counseling program for an alcohol or other drug abuse problem provided the student is not reasonably believed to be involved or implicated in drug-distribution activities.

The Superintendent or designee may disclose to law enforcement authorities the identity of a student suspected to be under the influence of alcohol and/or other drugs, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.1(c)9.i. Law enforcement authorities shall not be notified of the findings if a student's alcohol or other drug test was obtained as a result of a

district's voluntary random drug testing program pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-22 et seq. and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.4.

#### K. Policy Review and Accessibility

N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-10; 18A:40A-11 N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.2(a) and (b)

The Board will annually review the effectiveness of Policy and Regulation 5530 on student alcohol and drug abuse. The Board may solicit parent, student, and community input, as well as consult in the review process with local alcohol or other drug abuse prevention, intervention, and treatment agencies licensed by the New Jersey Department of Human Services.

This Policy and Regulation shall be annually disseminated to all school staff, students, and parents through the district website or other means.

N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-1 et seq.; 18A:40A-7.1 et seq. N.J.A.C. 6A:16-1.1 et seq.; 6A:16-4.1 et seq.; 6A:16-6.1 et seq.

Date Adopted: 5-6-80

Date(s) Revised: 6-10-82, 8-17-87, 9-12-90, 2-12-92, 9-8-93, 5-15-01, 2-2-02, 11-24-03,

5-24-06, 1-23-08, 10-22-14

# **SUBSTANCE ABUSE**

Regulation No. R5530

The following procedures are established in implementation of Policy 5530, Substance Abuse.

#### A. Definitions

- 1. "Evaluation" means procedures used by a certified or licensed professional to make a positive determination of a student's need for programs and services which extend beyond the general school program by virtue of learning, behavior, or health difficulties of the student or the student's family.
- 2. "Other drugs" mean substances as defined in N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-9 and substances as defined in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.1(a).
- 3. "Parent" means the natural parent(s) or adoptive parent(s), legal guardian(s), foster parent(s) or parent surrogate(s) of a student. When parents are separated or divorced, "parent" means the person or agency who has legal custody of the student, as well as the natural or adoptive parent(s) of the student, provided such parental rights have not been terminated by a court of appropriate jurisdiction.
- 4. "Referral for evaluation" means programs and services suggested to a student or his or her family in order to make a positive determination regarding a student's need for services that extend beyond the general school program.
- 5. "Referral for treatment" means programs and services suggested to a student or to his or her family to help implement the recommendations resulting from an evaluation, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-1.3 and 4.1(c)5 and 6; in response to a positive alcohol or other drug test result, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.4; or in response to the family's request for assistance with a learning, behavior, or health difficulty, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.1(c)7 and 8.

- 6. "School grounds" means and includes land, portions of land, structures, buildings, and vehicles, owned, operated or used for the provision of academic or extracurricular programs sponsored by the district or community provider and structures that support these buildings, such as school wastewater treatment facilities, generating facilities, and other central facilities including, but not limited to, kitchens and maintenance shops. "School grounds" also include other facilities as defined in N.J.A.C. 6A:26-1.2, playgrounds; and other recreational places owned by local municipalities, private entities, or other individuals during those times when the school district has exclusive use of a portion of such land. "School grounds" also includes athletic stadiums; swimming pools; any associated structures or related equipment tied to such facilities including, but not limited to, grandstands; greenhouses; garages; facilities used for non-instructional or non-educational purposes; and any structure, building, or facility used solely for school administration as defined in N.J.A.C. 6A:26-1.2.
- 7. "Substance" as defined in N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-9 and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.1(a) means alcoholic beverages, controlled dangerous substances, including anabolic steroids as defined at N.J.S.A. 24:21-2 and N.J.S.A. 2C:35-2, any chemical or chemical compound which releases vapors or fumes causing a condition of intoxication, inebriation, excitement, stupefaction, or dulling of the brain or nervous system, including, but not limited to, glue containing a solvent having the property of releasing toxic vapors or fumes as defined at N.J.S.A. 2C:35-10.4, and over-the-counter and prescription medications that are improperly used to cause intoxication, inebriation, excitement, stupefaction, or dulling of the brain or nervous system.
- 8. "Substance abuse" means the consumption or use of any substance for purposes other than for the treatment of sickness or injury as prescribed or administered by a person duly authorized by law to treat sick and injured human beings.
- 9. "Under the influence" of substances means that the student is observed in the use of a substance or exhibits physical and/or behavioral characteristics that indicate the immediate use of a substance.

#### B. Discipline

- 1. Any violation of Board rules prohibiting the use, possession, and/or distribution of a substance is a serious offense, and the student who violates a substance abuse rule will be disciplined accordingly. Repeated violations are more severe offenses and warrant stricter disciplinary measures. Students who violate the substance abuse rules will be disciplined as follows:
  - a. First offense: Three excused medical days to provide contact with SAC to provide/set up the appropriate treatment program.
  - b. Second offense: A minimum of 3-5 days and depending on the duration of the first offense may warrant a longer suspension.
  - c. Third offense: A minimum of 5-10 days and depending on the duration of the second offense may warrant a longer suspension and possibly Home Instruction and possibly expulsion. Each offense must include contact with the SAC as per the first offense.

If a student is found in possession of an illegal substance, a minimum of 5-10 days shall be imposed.

If a student's prior suspension history warrants a longer suspension, then a longer suspension shall be imposed and reported to the Chief School Administrator.

2. In accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.1(c), the following disciplinary action will be taken in the event the student does not follow through on the recommendations of an evaluation for alcohol or other drug abuse and related behaviors:

## a. First offense:

- (1) If a student's parent/guardian refuses to comply with the within Board Policy, the Principal or his/her designee must call DCP&P for child neglect.
- (2) A student suspected of being under the influence of a controlled dangerous substance who refuses to comply with the district's procedures related to medical examination and testing will be considered as testing positive and will not be allowed to return to school without a medical examination and a doctor's note.
- (3) Should a parent refuse or fail to pick up their child who is suspected of being under the influence of a controlled dangerous substance at the school, the principal, or designee, shall arrange for an immediate substance screening for the student at Bergen Regional Medical Center Teen THRIVE followed by a medical examination by the Board Physician for the purposes of providing appropriate health care and for determining whether the student is under the influence. The student shall be accompanied by the Principal and/or designee. The Principal and/or designee will supervise the student while the student is waiting for and receiving the examination. If the parent/guardian has not communicated with the school or hospital to arrange pick-up of the student, the Principal shall turn the student over to the Lodi Police Department unless DCP&P determines otherwise. The Principal and/or designee shall remain with the student until the proper authorities have taken custody of the student.
- (4) Ten (10) days of OSS will take effect immediately for a child or parent/guardian's refusal to cooperate.
- (5) Commencing after the Ten Day OSS, Home Instruction will be provided until such time that a doctor states in writing that student is medically cleared to return to school.
- (6) Upon return to school, a student who tested positive must meet with the SAC with his/her parent/guardian and be evaluated by an aftercare facility or provide proof of admission to a care facility.
- (7) The SAC must be granted permission to talk with the facility contact person to verify the treatment of the student for compliance purposes only.
- b. Additional Offenses may warrant a longer suspension, possible Home Instruction and/or expulsion.
- C. Intervention, Referral for Evaluation, and Referral for Treatment Services
- 1. The provision of intervention, referral for evaluation, and referral for treatment services for students who are affected by alcohol or other drug use.
  - a. The intervention, referral for evaluation, and referral for treatment services shall be provided by an individual who holds the educational services certificate with the student assistance coordinator endorsement issued by the New Jersey State Board of Examiners, or by an individual who holds

one of the following educational services certificate endorsements: school nurse; school nurse/non-instructional; school psychologist; school counselor; school social worker; or student personnel services and is trained in alcohol and other drug abuse intervention, assessment, referral for evaluation, and referral for treatment skills.

- b. The intervention, referral for evaluation, and referral for treatment services shall include one or more of the following:
  - (1) Provisions for a program of instruction, counseling, and related services provided by the district Board of Education while a student receives medical treatment for a diagnosed alcohol or other drug dependency problem;
  - (2) Referral to a community agency, as defined in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.1(b), out-of-State agencies licensed by the appropriate State regulatory agency for alcohol and other drug services, or private practitioners authorized by the appropriate drug and alcohol licensing board;
  - (3) Provisions for support services for students who are in, or returning from, medical treatment for alcohol and other drug dependency; or
  - (4) A special class, course or educational program designed to meet the needs of students with alcohol or other drug use problems.
- D. Reporting, Notification, and Examination Procedures
- 1. Students Suspected of Using Anabolic Steroids N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3(b)
  - a. Whenever a teaching staff member, certified or non-certified school nurse, or other educational personnel has reason to believe that a student has used or may be using anabolic steroids, the person shall report the matter as soon as possible to the Principal or, in the Principal's absence, to a person designated by the Principal and either the certified or non-certified school nurse, the school physician, or the student assistance coordinator.
  - b. In response to a report of suspected anabolic steroid use, including instances when a report is made to law enforcement, the Principal or designee shall immediately notify the student's parent and the Superintendent. The Principal or designee shall arrange for an examination of the student by a physician licensed to practice medicine or osteopathy selected by the parent.
    - (1) If the physician chosen by the parent is not available to perform the examination, the examination shall be conducted by the school physician or other physician identified by the Principal.
    - (2) The student shall be examined as soon as possible for the purpose of determining whether the student has been using anabolic steroids.
  - c. The Superintendent or designee may disclose to law enforcement authorities the identity of a student suspected to have used or to be using anabolic steroids.
    - (1) The Superintendent or designee shall disclose to law enforcement authorities the identity of a student reasonably believed to be in possession of anabolic steroids or related paraphernalia

or a student reasonably believed to be involved or implicated in distribution activities involving anabolic steroids.

- d. The examining physician shall provide to the parent, Principal, and Superintendent a written report of the examination.
- e. If it is determined the student has used anabolic steroids, an individual who holds the Educational Services Certificate with the student assistance coordinator endorsement issued by the New Jersey State Board of Examiners or an individual who holds one of the following educational services certificate endorsements: school nurse, school nurse/non-instructional, school psychologist, school counselor, school social worker, or student personnel services and is trained to assess alcohol and other drug abuse shall interview the student and others, as necessary, for the purpose of determining the extent of the student's involvement with and use of anabolic steroids and the possible need for referral for treatment.
  - (1) To make this determination, the school staff member(s) identified above may conduct a reasonable investigation, which may include interviews with the student's teachers and parents and consultation with experts in student alcohol or other drug abuse.
- f. If results of a referral for evaluation positively determine the student's involvement with and use of anabolic steroids represents a danger to the student's health and well-being, the school staff member(s) identified in D.1.e. above who is trained to assess alcohol and other drug abuse shall initiate a referral for treatment to appropriate community agencies as defined in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.1(b), to out-of-State agencies licensed by the appropriate State regulatory agency for alcohol and other drug services, or to private practitioners certified by the appropriate drug and alcohol licensing board.
- 2. Students Suspected of Being Under the Influence of Alcohol or Other Drugs Other Than Anabolic Steroids N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3(a)
  - a. Any educational staff member or other professional to whom it appears that a student may be currently under the influence of alcohol or other drugs on school grounds shall report the matter as soon as possible to the Principal or, in his or her absence, to his or her designee and either the certified school nurse, non-certified school nurse, school physician, or student assistance coordinator, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-12.
    - (1) In instances where the Principal and either the certified school nurse, non-certified school nurse, school physician or the student assistance coordinator are not in attendance, the staff member responsible for the school function shall be immediately notified.
    - (2) The referring staff member shall file with the Principal a report describing the incident. The form shall include all information necessary for a complete, accurate reporting on the Student Safety Data System (SSDS) according to N.J.S.A. 18A:17-46 and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-5.3.
  - b. In response to every report by an educational staff member or other professional of suspected student alcohol or other drug use, including instances when a report is made to law enforcement, the Principal or designee shall:

- (1) Immediately notify the student's parent and the Superintendent or designee. If the parent cannot report to the school within a reasonable time frame, then the student will be escorted by ambulance to the emergency room accompanied by the Principal and/or designee;
- (2) Arrange for an immediate substance screening for the student at Bergen Regional Medical Center Teen THRIVE followed by a medical examination by the Board Physician for the purposes of providing appropriate health care and for determining whether the student is under the influence of alcohol or other drugs, other than anabolic steroids; and
- (3) Any screening conducted by the school nurse, SRO, SSO, SAC and/or other staff is not a substitute for the required medical examination required in N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-12.
- c. The Superintendent or designee may disclose to law enforcement authorities the identity of a student suspected to be under the influence of alcohol or other drugs.
  - (1) The Superintendent or designee shall disclose to law enforcement authorities the identity of a student reasonably believed to be in possession of a controlled dangerous substance or related paraphernalia or a student reasonably believed to be involved or implicated in distribution activities regarding controlled dangerous substances.
- d. The medical examination shall be performed by a physician licensed to practice medicine or osteopathy who is selected by the parent.
  - (1) The parent will be provided, in writing, the minimum requirements for the immediate medical examination, which will include, but not be limited to, the substances to be tested by the physician, the cut-off levels of each substance to be tested, the time period the immediate medical examination must be conducted, and any other requirements of the examination.
  - (2) The examination shall be at the expense of the parent and not the district Board of Education if the parent chooses to utilize a medical facility that is not Bergen Regional Medical Center Teen THRIVE for a substance abuse screening and if the parent chooses not to utilize Dr. Carafa's services to provide medical clearance for the student to return to school.
- e. If the physician chosen by the parent is not immediately available, the medical examination shall be conducted by the school physician.
  - (1) If the school physician is not available, the student shall be accompanied by a member of the school staff designated by the Principal to the emergency room of the nearest hospital for examination.
  - (2) The student's parent, if available, shall also accompany the student.
  - (3) When the medical examination is conducted by the school physician or a physician at the emergency room of the nearest hospital, the examination shall be at the expense of the district Board of Education.
- f. The Board of Education will have a plan in place for the appropriate supervision of the student:

- (1) While waiting for a parent to take the student to the physician selected by the parent, or while the student is waiting for and receiving the medical examination by the school physician or the physician in an emergency room; and
- (2) Provisions will be made for the appropriate care of the student while awaiting the results of the medical examination.
- g. A written report of the medical examination of the student shall be furnished to the student's parent, the Principal, and the Superintendent of Schools by the examining physician within twenty-four hours of the referral of the student for suspected alcohol or other drug use.
  - (1) The school district, in cooperation with the school physician or medical professionals licensed to practice medicine or osteopathy, shall establish minimum requirements for the medical report. The minimum requirements for the examination will be periodically reviewed and updated as needed.
  - (2) The report's findings shall verify whether the student's alcohol or other drug use interferes with his or her physical and mental ability to perform in school.
- h. When the medical examination is performed by a physician other than the school physician or at the emergency room of the nearest hospital, the school district will require the parent to verify within twenty-four hours of the notification that the student is suspected of alcohol or other drug use that a medical examination was performed in compliance with this Policy.
  - (1) The verification shall include, at a minimum, the signature, printed name, address, and phone number of the examining physician, the date and time of the medical examination, and the date by which the report required in this Policy will be provided.
  - (2) Refusal or failure by a parent to comply with this requirement shall be treated as a policy violation and handled in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3(d).
- i. If the written report of the medical examination verifies that alcohol or other drugs do not interfere with the student's physical and mental ability to perform in school, the student will be immediately returned to school.
- j. If there is a positive determination from the medical examination, indicating the student's alcohol or other drug use interferes with his or her physical or mental ability to perform in school:
  - (1) The student will be returned as soon as possible to the care of the parent;
  - (2) Attendance at school shall not resume until a written report has been submitted to the parent, the Principal, and Superintendent from a physician licensed to practice medicine or osteopathy who has examined the student to determine whether alcohol or other drug use interferes with his or her physical or mental ability to perform in school.
    - (a) The report shall verify that the student's alcohol or other drug use no longer interferes with the student's physical and mental ability to perform in school.
  - (3) Removal of a student with a disability shall be made in accordance with N.J.A.C. 6A:14.

- k. While the student is home because of the medical examination or after the student returns to school, an individual who holds the Educational Services Certificate with the student assistance coordinator endorsement issued by the New Jersey State Board of Examiners or an individual who holds one of the following Educational Services Certificate endorsements: school nurse, school nurse/non-instructional, school psychologist, school counselor, school social worker, or student personnel services and is trained to assess alcohol and other drug abuse shall:
  - (1) Conduct an alcohol and other drug assessment of the student and a reasonable investigation of the situation, which may include interviews with the student's teachers and parents and consultation with experts in student alcohol or other drug abuse, for the purpose of making a preliminary determination of the student's need for educational programs, supportive services, or treatment that extend beyond the general school program by virtue of the student's use of alcohol or other drugs.
    - (a) The findings of the assessment alone shall not prevent a student from attending school; and
  - (2) Cooperate with community agencies as defined in N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.1(b) and juvenile justice officials in providing evaluation, referral, and continuity of care for alcohol or other drug abuse treatment.
- While the student is at home because of the medical examination or after his or her return to school, the
  Principal or Superintendent may recommend or require alcohol and other drug assessment of the
  student or evaluation by appropriately certified or licensed professionals to make a positive
  determination of a student's need for programs and services that extend beyond the general school
  program, as necessary.
  - (1) The findings of these additional evaluations alone shall not be used to prevent a student from attending school.
- m. If at any time it is determined that the student's use of alcohol or other drugs presents a danger to the student's health and well-being, an individual who holds the Educational Services Certificate with the student assistance coordinator endorsement issued by the New Jersey State Board of Examiners or an individual who holds one of the following Educational Services Certificate endorsements: school nurse, school nurse/non-instructional, school psychologist, school counselor, school social worker, or student personnel services and is trained in alcohol and other drug abuse treatment referral shall initiate a referral for alcohol or other drug abuse treatment.

## E. Handling of Alcohol or Other Drugs

- 1. A student's person, effects, or school storage places may be searched for substances in accordance with Board Policy and applicable laws regarding searches in schools.
- 2. A school employee who seizes or discovers a substance, or an item believed to be a substance or drug paraphernalia, shall immediately notify and turn it over to the Principal or designee.
  - a. The Principal or designee shall immediately notify the Superintendent or designee who in turn shall notify the County Prosecutor or other law enforcement official designated by the County Prosecutor to receive such information.

- b. In accordance with the provisions of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-6.4(a), the school employee, Principal or designee shall safeguard the alcohol, other drug, or paraphernalia against further destruction and shall secure the alcohol, other drug, or paraphernalia until it can be turned over to the County Prosecutor or designee.
- c. The Principal or designee shall provide to the County Prosecutor or designee all information concerning the manner in which the alcohol, other drug, or paraphernalia was discovered or seized, including:
  - (1) The identity of all persons who had custody of the substance or paraphernalia following its discovery or seizure; and
  - (2) The identity of the student believed to have been in possession of the substance or paraphernalia.
- d. The Principal or designee shall not disclose the identity of a student who voluntarily and on his or her own initiative turned over the alcohol, other drug, or paraphernalia to a school employee, provided there is reason to believe the student was involved with the alcohol, other drug, or paraphernalia for the purpose of personal use and not distribution activities, and further provided the student agrees to participate in an appropriate treatment or counseling program.
  - (1) For the purposes of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-6.4, an admission by a student in response to questioning initiated by the Principal or teaching staff member, or following the discovery by the Principal or teaching staff member of a controlled dangerous substance, including anabolic steroids, or drug paraphernalia shall not constitute a voluntary, self-initiated request for counseling and treatment.

## F. Reporting Students to Law Enforcement Agencies

- 1. Subject to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-6.5, any staff member who, in the course of his or her employment, has reason to believe that a student has unlawfully possessed or in any way been involved in the distribution of a controlled dangerous substance, including anabolic steroids, or drug paraphernalia shall report the matter as soon as possible to the Principal or, in the absence of the Principal, to the staff member responsible at the time of the alleged violation.
- 2. Either the Principal or the responsible staff member shall notify the Superintendent, who in turn shall notify as soon as possible the County Prosecutor or other law enforcement official designated by the County Prosecutor to receive such information.
- 3. The Superintendent or designee shall provide to the County Prosecutor or designee all known information concerning the matter, including the identity of the student involved.
- 4. The Superintendent or designee; however, shall not disclose the identity of a student who has voluntarily sought and participated in an appropriate treatment or counseling program for an alcohol or other drug abuse problem, provided the student is not reasonably believed to be involved or implicated in drug-distribution activities.
- 5. For the purpose of N.J.A.C. 6A:16-6.3, an admission by a student in response to questioning initiated by the Principal or teaching staff member, or following the discovery by the Principal or teaching staff member of a controlled dangerous substance, including anabolic steroids, or drug paraphernalia, shall not constitute a voluntary, self-initiated request for counseling and treatment.

- 6. The Superintendent or designee may disclose to law enforcement authorities the identity of a student suspected to be under the influence of alcohol and/or controlled dangerous substances, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3(a), or a student suspected to have used or who may be using anabolic steroids, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3(b), and who is referred for a medical examination, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3(a) or (b), as appropriate, for the purposes of providing appropriate health care for the student and for determining whether the student is under the influence of alcohol or other drugs or has been using anabolic steroids. The Superintendent or designee shall disclose to law enforcement authorities the identity of a student reasonably believed to be in possession of a controlled dangerous substance or related paraphernalia or a student reasonably believed to be involved or implicated in distribution activities regarding controlled dangerous substances.
- 7. Law enforcement authorities shall not be notified of the findings if a student's alcohol or other drug test, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3(a)3i and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3(b)3i and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.3(a)4, was obtained as a result of the district Board of Education's voluntary random drug testing policy, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-22 et seq. and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-4.4.

# G. Parent Training Program/Outreach Programs

- 1. A substance abuse training program will be offered to the parents of students enrolled in the district. The program will be offered at times and places convenient to parents and on school premises or in other suitable facilities.
- 2. The program shall, at a minimum, provide:
  - a. A thorough and comprehensive review of the substance abuse instruction curriculum to be taught to the children of the parents during the school year, with recommendations as to the ways in which the parent may enhance, reinforce, and supplement that program;
  - b. Information on the pharmacology, physiology, psychosocial, and legal aspects of substance abuse;
  - c. Instruction to assist the parent in the identification of the symptoms and behavioral patterns that might indicate a child may be involved in substance abuse;
  - d. Information on the State, local, and community organizations which are available for the prevention, early intervention, treatment, and rehabilitation of individuals who show symptoms of substance abuse; and
  - e. A review of the Board Policy and Regulation on substance abuse with attention to the role of parents.
- 3. The Board will establish an outreach program to provide substance abuse education for the parents of students in the district. In establishing the program, the Board shall consult with such local organizations and agencies as are recommended by the Commissioner. The Board shall insure the program is offered at times and places convenient to the parents of the district on school premises, or at other suitable facilities.
  - a. In addition to the substance abuse education program required pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-17, the Board shall provide assistance to parents who believe that their child may be involved in substance abuse.

## H. Records and Confidentiality of Records

- 1. Notations concerning a student's involvement with substances may be entered on his/her records, subject to N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7.1 et seq. and Policy 8330.
- 2. Information concerning a student's involvement in a school intervention or treatment program for alcohol or other drug abuse shall be kept strictly confidential according to 42 CFR Part 2, N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-7.1 and 7.2, and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-3.2.
- 3. If a student involved in a school-based drug and alcohol counseling program provides information during the course of a counseling session which indicates the student's parent or other person residing in the student's household is dependent upon or illegally using substances pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-7.1 and 7.2, that information shall be kept confidential and may be disclosed only under the circumstances expressly authorized as follows:
  - a. Subject to the student's written consent, to another person or entity whom the student specifies in writing in the case of a secondary student, or to a member of the student's immediate family or the appropriate school personnel in the case of an elementary student;
  - b. Pursuant to a court order;
  - c. To a person engaged in a bona fide research purpose; except that no names or other information identifying the student or the person with respect to whose substance abuse the information was provided, shall be made available to the researcher; or
  - d. To the Division of Child Protection and Permanency (DCP&P) or to a law enforcement agency, if the information would cause a person to reasonably suspect that the student or another child may be an abused or neglected child in accordance with statute or administrative code.

Any disclosure made pursuant to H.3.a. and b. above shall be limited to that information which is necessary to carry out the purpose of the disclosure, and the person or entity to whom the information is disclosed shall be prohibited from making any further disclosure of that information without the student's written consent. The disclosure must be accompanied by a written statement from the Superintendent or designee advising the recipient that the information is being disclosed from the records the confidentiality of which is protected by N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-7.1 et seq. and that this law prohibits any further disclosure of this information without the written consent of the person from whom the information originated.

Nothing in this Policy or Regulation prevents the DCP&P or a law enforcement agency from using or disclosing the information in the course of conducting an investigation or prosecution. Nothing in this Policy or Regulation shall be construed as authorizing the violation of any Federal law.

The prohibition on the disclosure of information provided by a student shall apply whether the person to whom the information was provided believes that the person seeking the information already has it, has other means of obtaining it, is a law enforcement or other public official, has obtained a subpoena, or asserts any other justification for the disclosure of this information.

A person who discloses or willfully permits the disclosure of information provided by a student in violation of this Policy is subject to fines in accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-7.2.

4. Each incident of substance abuse shall be reported to the Commissioner on the SSDS.

Adopted: 6 May 1980

Revised: 10 June 1982; 17 August 1987; 12 August 1990; 12 February 1992; 8 September 1993; 15 May 2001; 28

February 2003; 24 September 2008; 22 October 2014; 25 October 2017; 26 November 2019

# Tardiness Policy No. 5240.01

The Board of Education believes that promptness is an important element of school attendance. Students who are late to school or to class miss essential portions of the instructional program and create disruptions in the academic process for themselves and other students.

Tardiness to school or class that is caused by a student's illness, an emergency in the student's family, the observance of a religious holiday, a death in the student's family, or by the student's compliance with a request or directive of an administrator will be considered justified and is excused. Constant/daily calls will NOT be excused. If you are not in class, you are not getting the instruction needed to be successful in the class.

Tardiness shall be defined as the arrival to class after the bell has rung. Students will be required to report to the Lockout Room for that period. Chronic tardiness will not be permitted at Lodi High School and may result in denial of credit for that class, loss of privileges, such as field trips, extra curricular activities and participation in sports. In order to eliminate/reduce chronic tardiness for all periods 1-9, the following will be imposed. For every four lockouts students will be charged a cut. Three (3) CUTS will result in Denial of Credit as indicated in Regulation No. R5200 *High School Attendance Policy Provisions*. Parents will be notified via mail (discipline card) after each cut. After the first 4 lockouts, in a class, students will be required to serve a 2-hour Saturday detention. After the second 4 lockouts, students will serve a 4-hour Saturday detention and a parent conference will be scheduled. The Third set will result in Denial of Credit. ISS will be assigned for each additional set of 4 lockouts in a class.

Students arriving to the Lockout room 10 or more minutes after the bell for period 2 – 9 will be considered "CUT"

An immediate after school detention will be assigned for each Lockout. If a student is locked-out of two classes in one day, they will be assigned back-to-back detentions and required to stay for 1 hour. If a student is locked out of the first period of a two period class they must go to the second period class or it will be considered a "CUT"

A 7:30 AM detention may be assigned for each period 1 lockout. Any student arriving to Period 1 lockout after 8:15 will be charged with an absence as part of the <u>16</u> day policy.

A student who develops a pattern of tardiness, excused or unexcused, will be offered counseling with an appropriate staff member to determine the cause of the tardiness.

N.J.S.A. 18A:36-14; 18A:36-15; 18A:36-25 et seq. N.J.A.C. 6:20-1.3

Adopted: 29 November 1995

Revised: 8 August 2001; 22 July 2008; 28 October 2016

## TITLE I – DISTRICT-WIDE PARENTAL INVOLVEMENT P

In support of strengthening student academic achievement, each school district that receives Title I, Part A funds must develop jointly with, agree on, and distribute to, parents of participating children a written parent and family engagement policy that contains information required by Section 1116(a)(2) of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA). This Policy establishes the school district's expectations for parent and family engagement, describes how the school district will implement a number of specific parent and family engagement activities, and is incorporated into the school district's Annual School Plan (ASP).

# A. General Expectations

- 1. The school district agrees to implement the following statutory requirements:
  - a. The school district will put into operation programs, activities, and procedures for the involvement of parents in all its schools with Title I, Part A programs, consistent with Section 1116 of the ESEA. These programs, activities, and procedures will be planned and operated with meaningful consultation with parents of participating children.
  - b. Consistent with Section 1116 of the ESEA, the school district will work with its schools to ensure that the required school-level parent and family engagement policies meet the requirements of Section 1116(b) of the ESEA, and each include, as a component, a school-parent compact consistent with Section 1116(d) of the ESEA.
  - c. The school district will incorporate this district-wide parent and family engagement policy into its school district's plan developed under Section 1112 of the ESEA.
  - d. In carrying out the Title I, Part A parent and family engagement requirements, to the extent practicable, the school district and its schools will provide full opportunities for the participation of parents with limited English proficiency, parents with disabilities, and parents of migratory children, including providing information and school reports required under Section 1111 of the ESEA in an understandable and uniform format and, including alternative formats upon request, and, to the extent practicable, in a language parents understand.
  - e. If the school district's plan for Title I, Part A, developed under Section 1112 of the ESEA, is not satisfactory to the parents of participating children, the school district will submit any parent comments with the plan if requested by the New Jersey Department of Education (NJDOE).
  - f. The school district will involve the parents of children served in Title I, Part A schools in decisions about how the one percent of Title I, Part A funds reserved for parent and family engagement is spent, and will ensure that not less than ninety percent of the one percent reserve goes directly to the schools.
  - g. The school district will be governed by the following statutory definition of parent and family engagement, and expects that its Title I schools will carry out programs, activities, and procedures in accordance with this definition:
    - (1) "Parent and family engagement" means the participation of parents in regular, two-way, and meaningful communication involving student academic learning and other school activities, including ensuring:

(a) That parents play an integral role in assisting their child's learning;
(b) That parents are encouraged to be actively involved in their child's education at school;
(c) That parents are full partners in their child's education and are included, as appropriate, in decision-making and on advisory committees to assist in the education of their child; and
(d) The carrying out of other activities, such as those described in Section 1116 of the ESEA.
h. For states where a Parental Information and Resource Center is established, the school district will inform parents and parental organizations of the purpose and existence of the Parental Information and Resource Center in the state.
B. Description of How District Will Implement Required District-Wide Parent and Family Engagement Policy Components
1. The school district will take the following actions to involve parents in the joint development of its district-wide parent and family engagement plan under Section 1112 of the ESEA: (List actions)
a
b
c
2. The school district will take the following actions to involve parents in the process of school review and improvement under Section 1116 of the ESEA: (List actions)
a
b
c
3. The school district will provide the following necessary coordination, technical assistance, and other support to assist Title I, Part A schools in planning and implementing effective parent and family engagement activities to improve student academic achievement and school performance: (List activities)
a
b

4. The	school district will coordinate and integrate parent and family engagement strategies in Title I, Part A with parent and family engagement strategies under the following other programs (Such as: Head Start, Parents As Teachers, Home Instruction Program for Preschool Youngsters, and State-operated preschool programs), by: (List actions)
	a
	b
	c
5. The	school district will take the following actions to conduct, with the involvement of parents, an annua
	evaluation of the content and effectiveness of this parent and family engagement policy in improving the quality of its Title I, Part A schools. The evaluation will include identifying barriers to greater participation by parents in parent and family engagement activities (with particular attention to parents who are economically disadvantaged, are disabled, have limited English proficiency, have limited literacy, or are of any racial or ethnic minority background). The school district will use the findings of the evaluation about its parent and family engagement policy and activities to design strategies for more effective parent and family engagement, and to revise, if necessary (and with the involvement of parents) its parent and family engagement policies. (List actions, such as describing how the evaluation will be conducted, identifying who will be responsible for conducting it, and explaining what role parents will play)
	a
	b
	c
6. The	school district will build the schools' and parents' capacity for strong parent and family engagement, in order to ensure effective involvement of parents and to support a partnership among the school involved, parents, and the community to improve student academic achievement through the following activities specifically described below:
	a. The school district will, with the assistance of its Title I, Part A schools, provide assistance to parents of children served by the school district or school, as appropriate, in understanding topics such as the following, by undertaking the actions described in this paragraph:
	(1) The challenging State academic standards;
	(2) The State and local academic assessments including alternate assessments;
	(3) The requirements of Title I, Part A;
	(4) How to monitor their child's progress; and
	(5) How to work with educators:

	(a)	-
	(b)	-
	(c)	_
b. The	parents work with their children to im	of its schools, provide materials and training to help prove their children's academic achievement, such as y, as appropriate, to foster parent and family
	(1)	
	(2)	
	(3)	
c. The	student services personnel, principals, out to, communicate with, and work w	of its schools and parents, educate its teachers, other school leaders, and other staff, in how to reach with parents as equal partners, in the value and utility to implement and coordinate parent programs and s, by:
	(1)	
	(2)	
	(3)	
d. The	and family engagement programs and Programs for Preschool Youngsters, the and other programs, and conduct other	ole and appropriate, coordinate and integrate parent activities with Head Start, Home Instruction he Parents as Teachers Program, and public preschool ractivities, such as parent resource centers, that e fully participating in the education of their children,
	(1)	_
	(2)	_
	(3)	_

(List activities, such as workshops, conferences, classes, both in-State and out-of-State, including any equipment or other materials that may be necessary to ensure

success.)

e. The	e school district will take the following actions to ensure that information related to the school and parent programs, meetings, and other activities is sent to the parents of participating children in an understandable and uniform format, including alternative formats upon request, and, to the extent practicable, in a language the parents can understand: (List actions)
	(1)
	(2)
	(3)

# C. Discretionary District-Wide Parent and Family Engagement Policy Components

- 1. The District-Wide Parent and Family Engagement Policy may include additional paragraphs listing and describing other discretionary activities that the school district, in consultation with its parents, chooses to undertake to build parents' capacity for involvement in the school and school system to support their children's academic achievement, such as the following discretionary activities listed under Section 1116(e) of the ESEA:
  - a. Involving parents in the development of training for teachers, principals, and other educators to improve the effectiveness of that training;
  - b. Providing necessary literacy training for parents from Title I, Part A funds, if the school district has exhausted all other reasonably available sources of funding for that training;
  - c. Paying reasonable and necessary expenses associated with parent and family engagement activities, including transportation and child care costs, to enable parents to participate in school-related meetings and training sessions;
  - d. Training parents to enhance the involvement of other parents;
  - e. In order to maximize parent and family engagement and participation in their children's education, arranging school meetings at a variety of times, or conducting in-home conferences between teachers or other educators, who work directly with participating children, with parents who are unable to attend those conferences at school;
  - f. Adopting and implementing model approaches to improving parent and family engagement;
  - g. Establishing a district-wide parent advisory council to provide advice on all matters related to parent and family engagement in Title I, Part A programs;
  - h. Developing appropriate roles for community-based organizations and businesses, including faith-based organizations, in parent and family engagement activities; and
  - i. Providing other reasonable support for parent and family engagement activities under Section 1116 as parents may request.

#### D. Adoption

This Policy has been developed jointly with, and agreed on with, parents of children participating in Title I, Part A programs, as evidenced by the Superintendent of Schools or designee. This Policy was adopted by the Board of Education on the adoption date noted at the end of this Policy and will be in effect for the period of one year and will be updated as needed on an annual basis. The school district will distribute this Policy to all parents of participating Title I, Part A children on or before October 1 of each school year.

Elementary and Secondary Education Act, Title I, Section 1116(a)(2)

Adopted: 24 March 2004

Revised: 26 October 2005; 16 February 2011; 25 September 2013; 22 June 2022

# TRANSGENDER STUDENTS

**Policy No. 5756** 

The Board of Education is committed to providing a safe, supportive, and inclusive learning environment for all students. The New Jersey Law Against Discrimination (NJLAD), N.J.S.A. 10:5-12(11)(f), generally makes it unlawful for schools to subject individuals to differential treatment based on gender identity or expression. Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 ("Title IX") specifically prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex in Federally-funded education programs and activities [20 U.S.C. § 1681(a)].

N.J.S.A. 18A:36-41 directs the Commissioner of Education to establish guidelines outlined in this Policy to provide direction for schools in addressing common issues concerning the needs of transgender students, and to assist schools in establishing policies and procedures that ensure a supportive and nondiscriminatory environment for transgender students.

#### Definitions/Terms

A safe and supportive environment within a school begins with understanding and respect. The Board believes students, teachers, and administrators should be provided with common terminology associated with gender identity. The terms listed below are commonly used by advocacy and human rights groups, however students may prefer other terms to describe their gender identity, appearance, or behavior. It is recommended school personnel discuss with the student the terminology and pronouns each student has chosen.

"Gender identity" means a person's internal, deeply held sense of gender. All people have a gender identity, not just transgender people. For transgender people, the individual's internal gender identity is not the same as the gender assigned at birth.

"Gender expression" means external manifestations of gender, expressed through a person's name, pronouns, clothing, haircut, behavior, voice, and/or body characteristics. Society identifies these cues as masculine and feminine, although what is considered masculine or feminine changes over time and varies by culture.

"Assigned sex at birth (ASAB)" refers to the biological sex designation recorded on a person's birth certificate upon the initial issuance of that certificate, should such a record be provided at birth.

"Gender assigned at birth" refers to the gender a child is assigned at birth or assumed to be, based on their biological sex assigned at birth.

"Sexual orientation" describes a person's enduring physical, romantic, and/or emotional attraction to another person. Gender identity and sexual orientation are not the same. A transgender person may be straight, lesbian,

gay, bisexual, or asexual. For example, a person who transitions from male to female and is attracted solely to men may identify as a straight woman.

"Transgender" is a term for an individual whose gender identity and/or gender expression differs from those typically associated with the sex and gender assigned at birth.

"Transition" is the process by which a transgender person recognizes that their authentic gender identity is not the same as the gender assigned at birth, and develops a more affirming gender expression that feels authentic. Some individuals socially transition, for example, through dress, use of names and/or pronouns. Some individuals may undergo physical transition, which might include hormone treatments and surgery. School district personnel should avoid the phrase "sex change," as it is an inaccurate description of the transition process; the process is more accurately described as "gender-confirming."

"LGBTQ" is an acronym for "lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer/questioning."

"Gender nonconforming" describes a person whose gender expression does not conform to the gender expectations of their family or community. Gender nonconformity is not necessarily an indication that a youth is transgender; many non-transgender youth do not conform to stereotypical expectations.

"Gender expansive, Gender diverse, Gender fluid, Gender non-binary, A gender, Gender queer" are terms that convey a wider, more flexible range of gender identity and/or expression than typically associated with the binary gender system. For example, students who identify as gender queer or gender fluid might not identify as boys or girls; for these students, the non-binary gender identity functions as the student's gender identity.

"Cisgender" refers to individuals whose gender identity, expression, or behavior conforms with those typically associated with their sex assigned at birth.

## Student-Centered Approach

In planning appropriate accommodations for a transgender student who is transitioning, the chief school administrator, parents/guardians and the student and other qualified staff or consultants as necessary shall meet to discuss actions that the district and school personnel may take to create a safe learning environment for the student.

School staff shall address the student by the name and pronoun corresponding to their gender identity that is consistently expressed at school. Students are not required to obtain a court ordered name and/or gender change or to change their student personnel records as a prerequisite to being addressed by the name and pronoun that corresponds to their gender identity. To the extent possible, school personnel shall make efforts to maintain the confidentiality of a current, new, or prospective student's transgender status.

When a student uses a chosen name, the student's birth name shall be kept confidential by school and district staff. School documentation such as student IDs shall be issued in the name that reflects a student's gender identity that is consistently asserted at school. A transgender student shall be allowed to dress in accordance with the student's gender identity.

Students who do not want their parents/guardians to know about their transgender status shall be addressed on a case-by-case basis. In some cases, notifying parents/guardians carries risks for the student, such as being kicked out of the home. Prior to notification of any parent or guardian regarding the transition process, school staff should work closely with the student to assess the degree to which, if any, the parents/guardians will be involved in the process and must consider the health, well-being, and safety of the transitioning student. The Principal or designee shall balance the rights of the student needing support and the requirement that parents/guardians be kept informed about

their child. In accordance with law, parents/guardians and/or the appropriate local officials shall be informed when there is any suspicion of injury or harm to the student or other students.

The Principal or designee should discuss with the student, and any other individuals at the student's request, the risks associated with the student's transgender status being inadvertently disclosed. For example, the Principal or designee should inform the student the transgender status may be revealed due to other students' discussions at home. The Principal or designee should work with the transgender student to ensure awareness of activities and events that may inadvertently disclose the transgender student's status.

# Safe and Supportive Environment

The Board developed and adopted this Policy to ensure that its schools provide a safe and supportive learning environment that is free from discrimination and harassment for transgender students, including students going through a gender transition. Gender-based policies, rules, and practices can have the effect of marginalizing, stigmatizing, and excluding students, whether they are gender nonconforming or not.

The Superintendent or designee shall review and update existing policies and procedures, including those regarding classroom activities, school ceremonies, school photographs, and dress codes, to verify transgender students are not excluded. In addition, the school

district shall take the following steps to establish and maintain a nondiscriminatory environment for all students, including transgender and transitioning students:

- The school district must comply with N.J.S.A. 18A:37-15 and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.7, which prohibit harassment, intimidation, and bullying. The Board is required to develop, adopt, and implement a Policy in accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:37-15 and N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.7 that prohibits harassment, intimidation, or bullying on school property, at a school-sponsored function, or on a school bus. If harassment, intimidation, or bullying based on gender identity creates a hostile environment, the school must take prompt and effective steps to end the harassment, intimidation, or bullying, prevent its recurrence, and, as appropriate, remedy its effects.
- The Superintendent or designee should ensure training is provided to school staff members on sensitivity and respect towards transgender students.
- Social and Emotional Learning (SEL) concepts should be incorporated into school culture and curricula.
- The school district may seek a variety of professionals, including counselors and school psychologists, to provide emotional supports for all students who demonstrate a need. The Superintendent or designee shall ensure school counselors are knowledgeable regarding issues and concerns relevant to transgender students, students facing other gender identity issues, or students who may be transitioning.
- Student dress codes should not be enforced more strictly for transgender and gender nonconforming students than for other students.
- The school district shall honor and recognize a student's asserted gender identity, and shall not require any documentation or evidence in any form, including diagnosis, treatment, or legal name change.
- A school's obligation to ensure nondiscrimination on the basis of gender identity requires schools to provide transgender students equal access to educational programs and activities, even in circumstances in which other students, parents, or community members raise objections or concerns.

#### Confidentiality and Privacy

School staff members may not disclose information that may reveal a student's transgender status except as allowed by law. The Principal or designee is advised to work with the student to create an appropriate confidentiality plan regarding the student's transgender or transitioning status.

The school district shall keep confidential a current, new, or prospective student's transgender status. Schools should address the student using a chosen name and the student's birth name should be kept confidential by school and school staff members.

Due to a specific and compelling need, such as the health and safety of a student or an incident of bias-related crime, the school district may be obligated to disclose a student's status. In this event, the Principal or designee should inform the student the school or school district intends to disclose the student's transgender status for the student's protection and well-being. Prior to disclosure, the student should be given the opportunity to personally disclose that information. The school district should make every effort to ensure any disclosure is made in a way that reduces or eliminates the risk of re-disclosure and protects the transgender student from further harassment. Those measures may include the facilitation of counseling for the student and the student's family to facilitate the family's acceptance and support of the student's transgender status.

During a harassment, intimidation, or bullying investigation the school district is obligated to develop a procedure to report, verbally and in writing, an act of harassment, intimidation, and bullying committed by an adult or youth against a student, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.7(a)2viii. In this instance, the Principal or designee should inform the student of the school's obligation to report the findings of the harassment, intimidation, and bullying investigation pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:37-15(d), which permits the parents of the students who are parties to the investigation to receive information about the investigation in accordance with Federal and State law and regulation. Under harassment, intimidation, and bullying legal requirements, parents are entitled to know the nature of the investigation; whether the district found evidence of harassment, intimidation, or bullying; or whether disciplinary action was imposed or services provided to address the incident of harassment, intimidation, or bullying.

The Principal or designee shall take into account the circumstances of the incident when providing notification to parents of all students involved in the reported harassment, intimidation, or bullying incident and when conveying the nature of the incident, including the actual or perceived protected category motivating the alleged offense, pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.7(a)2viii(2).

Disclosure of personally identifiable information from a student's education record to other school officials within the school district, whom the school district has determined have a legitimate educational interest in the information, may be permissible under Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) (34 C.F.R. § 99.31(a)(1)). The school district shall make a concerted effort to ensure school officials obtain access to only those education records in which they have legitimate educational interests.

The school district shall comply with all laws and regulations regarding the confidentiality of student records and student privacy, including the requirements set forth at 20 U.S.C. § 1232g, Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act; 34 CFR Part 99, Family Educational Rights and Privacy; 20 U.S.C. § 1232h, Protection of Pupil Rights; 34 CFR Part 98, Student Rights in Research, Experimental Programs, and Testing; P.L.

104-191, Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act; 45 CFR Part 160, General Administrative Requirements; 20 U.S.C. § 7917, Transfer of school disciplinary records; 42 CFR Part 2, Confidentiality of Alcohol and Drug Abuse Patient Records; N.J.S.A. 18A:40A-7.1, Confidentiality of certain information provided by pupils, exceptions; N.J.A.C. 6A:16-3.2, Confidentiality of student alcohol and other drug information; N.J.S.A. 18A:36-19, Pupil Records, creation, maintenance and retention, security and access, regulations, nonliability; N.J.S.A.

2A:4A-60, Disclosure of juvenile information, penalties for disclosure; N.J.A.C. 6A:32-7, Student Records; N.J.A.C. 6A:14-2.9, Student records; as well as all other existing Federal and State laws and rules pertaining to student records and confidentiality.

#### School Records

If a student has expressed a preference to be called by a name other than their birth name, permanent student records containing the student's birth name should be kept in a separate, confidential file. This file should only be shared with appropriate school staff members after consultation with a student. A separate file containing records bearing the student's chosen name may also be kept. If the student has previously been known at school or in school records by a birth name, the Principal or designee should direct school staff members to use the student's chosen name and not the student's birth name.

To ensure consistency among teachers, school administrators, substitute teachers, and other school staff members, every effort should be made to immediately update student education records (for example, attendance records, transcripts, Individualized Education Programs (IEP), etc.) with the student's chosen name and gender pronouns, consistent with the student's gender identity and expression, and not circulate records with the student's birth name, unless directed by the student.

- The school district shall report to the New Jersey Department of Education (NJDOE) through NJ SMART a student's name or gender based upon that student's chosen name and corresponding gender identity. Changing the name or gender identity from what was reported in previous years will not affect the reliability of the data reported.
- If the school district changes a student's name or gender identity, it must also maintain locally a separate record reflecting the student's legal name and sex assigned at birth until receipt of documentation of a legal change of name or gender.

#### Activities

Transgender students shall be provided the same opportunities to participate in physical education as are all other students. Generally, students may be permitted to participate in physical education and sports in accordance with the student's gender identity that is consistently asserted at school. Participation in competitive interscholastic athletic activities will be resolved on a case-by-case basis and according to the standards established by the New Jersey State Interscholastic Athletic Association (NJSIAA).

#### Use of Facilities

The district is committed to supporting transgender students while also ensuring the safety and comfort of all students. The chief school administrator together with the parents/guardians, student and other qualified staff or consultants shall evaluate options for the use of restrooms and locker rooms by the transgender students and consider the following factors, including, but not limited to:

- 1. The transgender student's preference;
- 2. Protecting student privacy;
- 3. Maximizing social integration of the transgender student;
- 4. Minimizing stigmatization of the student;
- 5. Ensuring equal opportunity to participate;
- 6. The student's age; and

# 7. Protecting the safety of the students involved.

Generally students may have access to the restroom or locker room that corresponds to the gender identity or expression that they consistently assert at school and no student shall be forced to accept an accommodation with which he/she disagrees. A transgender or transitioning student who expresses a need or desire for increased privacy may be provided with reasonable alternative arrangements. Reasonable alternative arrangements may include the use of a private area, or a separate changing schedule, or use of a single stall, gender neutral restroom. Any alternative arrangement shall be provided to the extent possible in a way that protects the student's ability to keep his or her transgender status confidential. Non-transgender students should also be afforded the option to use a private facility, such as a unisex facility or the nurse's restroom, should they feel uncomfortable.

A transgender student should not be required to use a locker room or restroom that conflicts with the student's gender identity or expression consistently asserted at school.

As a general rule, in any other circumstances where students are separated by gender in school activities (e.g. overnight field trips), students may be permitted to participate in accordance with the gender identity or expression consistently asserted at school. Activities that may involve the need for accommodations to address student privacy concerns will be addressed on a case-by-case basis considering the factors set forth above.

The Superintendent or designee will make available to school staff members a variety of resources regarding professional development opportunities as sourced by the NJDOE as well as developmentally appropriate information for students regarding LGBTQ issues.

The Board adopts this Policy to help school and district administrators take steps to create an inclusive environment in which transgender and gender nonconforming students feel safe and supported, and to ensure each school provides equal educational opportunities for all students, in compliance with N.J.A.C. 6A:7-1.1 et seq.

N.J.S.A. 18A:36-41; 18A:37-15

N.J.A.C. 6A:7-1.1 et seq.; N.J.A.C. 6A:16-7.7

New Jersey Department of Education – October 2018 Transgender Student Guidance for School Districts

Adopted: 24 February 2016 Revised: 18 December 2019

# UNPAID MEAL CHARGES/OUTSTANDING FOOD SERVICE CHARGES POLICY NO. 8550

# **[Select One Option Below**

′	The Board of	Education	does not	permit a	a student i	n the	school	district to	charge	for t	oreakfast	or lı	unch.
---	--------------	-----------	----------	----------	-------------	-------	--------	-------------	--------	-------	-----------	-------	-------

\_x\_\_ The Board of Education shall establish a meal charge program to permit students in the district to charge for breakfast or lunch. Collection of any payment for a meal charge program account that is in arrears shall be addressed in accordance with provisions of this Policy.]

The Board of Education recognizes a student may forget to bring breakfast or lunch (meal), as applicable, or money to purchase a meal to school on a school day. In this circumstance, the food service program will provide the student a meal and will inform the Principal or designee. The Principal or designee will contact the student's parent to provide notice of an outstanding meal bill and will provide the parent with a period of ten school days to pay the amount due. If the student's parent has not made full payment by the end of the ten school days, the Principal or designee shall again contact the parent with a second notice informing the parent of any action to be taken by the school district in response to a student's school breakfast or school lunch bill being in arrears. Such action may include denying the student school breakfast or lunch. A school district shall report at least biannually to the New Jersey Department of Agriculture the number of students who are denied school breakfast or school lunch in accordance with N.J.S.A. 18A:33-21a. and this Policy.

#### The school district shall not:

- 1. Publicly identify or stigmatize a student who cannot pay for a meal or whose school meal bill is in arrears. (For example, by requiring the student to sit at a separate table or wear a wristband, hand stamp, or identifying mark or by serving the student an alternative meal);
- 2. Require a student who cannot pay for a school meal or whose school meal bill is in arrears to do chores or other work to pay for the school meal; or
- 3. Require a student to discard a school meal after it has been served because of the student's inability to pay for a school meal or because money is owed for previously provided meals.

If a student owes money for the equivalent of five or more school meals at any time during the school year, the Principal or designee shall:

- 1. Determine if the student is eligible for a free or reduced-price school meal;
- 2. Make at least two attempts, not including the application or instructions provided to the parent each school year pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:33-21b.; to contact the student's parent and have the parent fill out an application for the school lunch program and school breakfast program; and
- 3. Contact the student's parent to offer assistance with the application for the school lunch and school breakfast program; determine if there are other issues within the household that have caused the child to have insufficient funds to purchase a school breakfast or school lunch; and offer any other appropriate assistance.

The school district shall direct communications about a student's school meal bill being in arrears to the parent and not the student. The school district's contact with the parent may be via email or telephone call. Nothing in N.J.S.A. 18A:33-21 shall prohibit the school district from sending a student home with a letter addressed to a parent.

If the student's meal bill is in arrears, but the student has the money to purchase a meal on a subsequent school day, the student will be provided a meal with payment and the food service program will not use the student's payment to repay previously unpaid charges if the student intended to use the money to purchase that school day's meal.

A parent who has received a second notice their child's meal bill is in arrears and who has not made payment in full within one week from the date of the second notice will be requested to meet with the Principal or designee to discuss and resolve the matter.

A parent's refusal to meet with the Principal or designee or take other steps to resolve the matter may be indicative of more serious issues in the family or household. However, when a parent's routine failure to provide breakfast or lunch is reasonably suspected to be indicative of child abuse or neglect, the Principal or designee shall immediately

report such suspicion to the Department of Children and Families, Division of Child Protection and Permanency as required in N.J.S.A. 9:6-8.10. Such reporting shall not be delayed to accommodate a parent's meeting with the Principal or designee.

Students receiving free meals will not be denied a meal even if they accrued a negative balance from other purchases in the cafeteria.

In accordance with N.J.S.A 18A:33-21b., at the beginning of each school year, and upon initial enrollment in the case of a student enrolling during the school year, the school district shall provide to the parent of each student:

- 1. Information on the National School Lunch Program and the Federal School Breakfast Program;
- 2. An application to apply for the school lunch and school breakfast programs and instructions for completing the application; and
- 3. Information on the rights of students and their families under N.J.S.A. 18A:22-21 et seq.

The school district may provide the application and information electronically through the means by which the school district communicates with parents electronically. The application and information shall be in a language the parent understands.

The school district's liaison for the education of homeless children shall coordinate with school district personnel to ensure that a homeless student receives free school meals and is monitored according to the school district policies pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:33-21c.

The school district may post this Policy on the school district's website provided there is a method in place to ensure this Policy reaches all households without access to a computer or the Internet.

N.J.S.A. 18A:33-21; 18A:33-21a.; 18A:33-21b.; 18A:33-21c.

Adopted: 16 March 2016

Revised: 29 August 2017; 26 October 2021

## USE OF ELECTRONIC COMMUNICATION and RECORDING DEVICES (ECRD) Policy No. 5516

The Board of Education believes students and/or school staff members should not be subject to having a video or audio recording taken of any student(s) or school staff member(s) for any purpose without the consent of the student, the student's parent, and/or the school staff member. In addition to protecting the privacy rights of students and school staff members, the Board recognizes such recordings can be disruptive to the educational program. In addition, inappropriate recordings of educational material, student assessment instruments, and/or student assessment reviews can be used to compromise the integrity of the district's educational program or lead to academic dishonesty in the event such recordings are stored and/or transmitted to other students. Therefore, the Board of Education adopts this Policy regarding student use of electronic communication and recording devices.

"Electronic communication and recording device (ECRD)" includes any device with the capability to audio or video record or is capable of receiving or transmitting any type of communication between persons. An ECRD includes, but is not limited to, cameras, cellular and wireless telephones, pagers/beepers, laptop computers, electronic readers, personal digital assistants (PDAs), two-way radios, portable fax machines, video broadcasting devices, and any

other device that allows a person to record and/or transmit, on either a real time or delayed basis, sound, video or still images, text, or other information.

A student is not permitted to have turned on or use an ECRD on school grounds during the school day or when the student is participating in a curricular or school-sponsored co-curricular activity. A student's personal ECRD may only be used on school grounds in an emergency situation or before and after the school day or with the permission of a school staff member supervising the student in a curricular or school-sponsored co-curricular activity. Any audio and/or video recording by a student using their personal ECRD with permission of a school staff member while participating in a curricular or school-sponsored activity where other students or staff members are present shall require the permission for such recording from any other student and their parents and/or staff members whose voice or image is to be recorded. This Policy is not intended to prohibit appropriate use of electronic devices for authorized or approved official curricular or school-sponsored co-curricular activities such as yearbook photographs, staff member/teacher-directed and approved activities, classroom presentations, athletic events and drama production filming. A student authorized or approved to use an ECRD may not use an ECRD to access internet sites or view information or internet-based material that is inappropriate or would be blocked from student access by the school district's acceptable use of computers and networks policy. Nothing in this Policy is intended to prevent a student from using their personal ECRD and recording school-sponsored co-curricular activities as a non-participant when the activity is open to the general public.

For the purposes of this policy, "school grounds" means and includes land, portions of land, structures, buildings, and structures that support these buildings, including, but not limited to, administrative buildings, kitchens, maintenance shops, and garages. "School grounds" also includes other facilities as defined in N.J.A.C. 6A:26-1.2, playgrounds, and other recreational places owned by the local municipalities, private entities, or other individuals during those times when the school district has exclusive use of a portion of such land.

An ECRD used in violation of this Policy will be confiscated by a school staff member or Principal or designee and the student will be subject to appropriate disciplinary action.

A student shall not knowingly bring or possess any remotely activated paging device on any school grounds, including on a school bus or at a school-sponsored function, at any time and regardless of whether school is in session or other persons are present without the express written permission of the Principal. The student must submit a written request and establish to the satisfaction of the Principal a reasonable basis for the possession of the device. The written request must include the purpose for the student possessing and/or bringing the device on school property and the date or dates in which the student requests to possess and/or bring the device on school property. The written request must also include the date in which the student will no longer need to bring and/or possess the device on school property.

The Principal, upon reviewing the request from the student, will make a determination. The determination will be in writing and if approved, written permission for the student to bring and/or possess a remotely activating paging device will be provided to the student. Permission will only be provided for the school year.

The student must submit a new request if the time in which permission is given to bring and/or possess a device expires. The student that is granted permission to possess and/or bring the device must be in the possession of the device at all times. The Principal or designee shall immediately notify the Superintendent of Schools and the appropriate criminal justice or juvenile justice agency if a student brings or possesses a remotely activated paging device in violation of N.J.S.A. 2C:33-19 and this Policy.

A student who is an active member in good standing of a volunteer fire company, first aid, ambulance or rescue squad may bring or possess a remotely activated paging device on school property only if the student is required to respond to an emergency and the student provides a statement to the Principal from the chief executive officer of

the volunteer fire company, first aid, ambulance or rescue squad authorizing the possession of the device by the student at all times and that the student is required to respond to an emergency.

The Principal or designee will confiscate the remotely activated paging device, take appropriate disciplinary action and shall immediately notify the Superintendent of Schools and the appropriate criminal justice or juvenile justice agency if a student brings or possesses a remotely activated paging device in violation of N.J.S.A. 2C:33-19 and this Policy.

N.J.S.A. 2C:33-19

Adopted: 25 November 2002

Revised: 27 October 2010; 24 November 2015